ROLE OF HMGB1 IN CELLS OF THE

CIRCULATION

ARI ROUHIAINEN

Neuroscience Center Division of Biochemistry, Faculty of Biosciences Institute of Biotechnology University of Helsinki

Finnish Red Cross Blood Transfusion Service

Helsinki Graduate School in Biotechnology and Molecular Biology

Academic Dissertation

To be presented for public criticism, with the permission of the Faculty of Biosciences, University of Helsinki, in the auditorium 1041 at Viikki Biocenter, Viikinkaari 5, Helsinki, on 8th of August, 2008, at 12 o'clock noon

Helsinki 2008

Supervised by:

Professor Heikki Rauvala

Neuroscience Center

University of Helsinki

Reviewed by:

Docent Riitta Lassila

Helsinki University Central Hospital

and

Docent Sampsa Matikainen Finnish Institute of Occupational Health

Opponent:

Professor Risto Renkonen

Faculty of Medicine

University of Helsinki

ISBN 978-952-10-4755-8 (print)

ISBN 978-952-10-4756-5 (PDF, http://ethesis.helsinki.fi)

ISSN 1795-7079

Yliopistopaino

Helsinki 2008

CONTENTS

LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS 5				
ABBREVIA	ATIONS	6		
1 ABSTI	RACT	9		
2 REVIE	EW OF THE LITERATURE	10		
2.1	HIGH-MOBILITY GROUP PROTEINS	10		
2.1.1	High-mobility group protein family	10		
2.1.1	.1 HMGB	11		
	2.1.1.1.1 HMGB1 (Amphoterin)	12		
	2.1.1.1.2 HMGB2	19		
	2.1.1.1.3 HMGB3	19		
	2.1.1.1.4 HMGB4	20		
2.1.1	.2 HMGA	20		
2.1.1	.3 HMGN	21		
2.2	EXPRESSION OF HMGB1	23		
2.2.1	Expression during development and in adulthood	23		
2.2.2	Intracellular expression of HMGB1	23		
2.2.3	Extracellular expression of HMGB1	24		
2.2.3	3.1 Nonclassical secretion	25		
2.3	HMGB1 RECEPTORS	28		
2.3.1	RAGE	28		
2.3.1	.1 Gene expression induced by RAGE ligation	34		
2.3.2	Proteoglycans	36		
2.3.3	Lipids and carbohydrates	36		
2.3.4	Toll-like receptors	37		
2.3.5	Thrombomodulin	38		
2.4.	HMGB1 AND MECHANISMS OF INFLAMMATION	38		
2.4.1	HMGB1 in cells of the vascular system	39		
2.4.1	.1 Platelets	39		
2.4.1	.2 Monocytes and macrophages	43		
2.4.1	.3 Endothelial cells	44		
2.4.2	Acute inflammation	44		
2.4.3	Chronic inflammation	45		
2.4.4	Sepsis and septic shock	46		
2.4.5	Cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway	48		
2.5.	ANGIOGENESIS	51		
3. AIMS	OF THE STUDY	52		
4. EXPE	RIMENTAL PROCEDURES	53		
4.1	Additional exprimental procedures	54		
4.1.1	Northern blot of platelet RNA	54		
5. RESU	LTS	54		
5.1	Expression of HMGB1 (I, II, IV)	54		
5.2	Structural analysis of HMGB1 (IV)	55		

5.3	Identification of HMGB1 mRNA in platelets and monocytes (I)	55
5.4	Subcellular localization of HMGB1 in platelets and monocytes (I, I	I) 56
5.5	Secretion of HMGB1 (I-III)	57
5.6	HMGB1 as an adhesive and migration-promoting molecule (I, II, I	V) 58
5.7	Role of RAGE as an HMGB1 receptor (II)	60
5.8	Lipids as HMGB1-binding components (I, IV)	60
5.9	HMGB1 in diseases and in inflammation (II-IV)	61
6. DIS	SCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS	62
6.1	HMGB1 in platelets	62
6.2	HMGB1 in monocytes	64
6.3	Nonclassical secretion	66
6.4	Inflammation	67
6.4.	1 Brain ischemia/reperfusion	68
6.4.	2 Liver ischemia/reperfusion	69
6.5	Conclusions	70
7. AC	KNOWLEDGMENTS	75
8. RE	FERENCES	77
9. OR	IGINAL PUBLICATIONS	115

LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS

This study is based on the following original publications, which are referred to in the text by their roman numerals:

I) Rouhiainen A, Imai S, Rauvala H, Parkkinen J. Occurrence of amphoterin (HMG1) as an endogenous protein of human platelets that is exported to the cell surface upon platelet activation. Thromb Haemost. 2000;84:1087-94.

II) Rouhiainen A, Kuja-Panula J, Wilkman E, Pakkanen J, Stenfors J, Tuominen RK, Lepäntalo M, Carpén O, Parkkinen J, Rauvala H. Regulation of monocyte migration by amphoterin (HMGB1). Blood. 2004;104:1174-82.

III) Sundén-Cullberg J, Norrby-Teglund A, Rouhiainen A, Rauvala H, Herman G, Tracey KJ, Lee ML, Andersson J, Tokics L, Treutiger CJ. Persistent elevation of high mobility group box-1 protein (HMGB1) in patients with severe sepsis and septic shock. Crit Care Med. 2005;33:564-73.

IV) Rouhiainen A, Tumova S, Valmu L, Kalkkinen N, Rauvala H. Pivotal advance: analysis of proinflammatory activity of highly purified eukaryotic recombinant HMGB1 (amphoterin). J Leukoc Biol. 2007;81:49-58.

ABBREVIATIONS

- ABC = ATP-binding cassette transporter
- ADP = adenosine diphosphate
- ALCAM = activated leukocyte cell adhesion molecule
- ALT = alanine aminotransferase
- AMIGO = amphoterin-induced gene and open reading frame
- AT-hook = adenine-thymine-hook
- ATP = adenosine triphosphate
- C5a = complement component C5a
- C5L2 = second C5a receptor
- CD = cluster of differentiation
- CNS = central nervous system
- CREB = cAMP response element binding
- CRM1 = chromosome region maintenance 1
- CRP = C-reactive protein
- DEGA = differentially expressed in human gastric adenocarcinoma
- DIC = disseminated intravascular coagulation
- DIDS = 4,4'-diisothiocyanostilbene-2,2'-disulfonic acid
- DNA = deoxyribonucleic acid
- ELISA = enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
- ERK = extracellular signal-regulated kinase
- FGF = fibroblast growth factor
- g = relative centrifuge force
- GP = glycoprotein

- GPI = glycosylphosphatidylinositol
- HIV = human immunodeficiency virus
- HMGA = high-mobility group A
- HMGB = high-mobility group B
- HMGN = high-mobility group N
- HSP = heat-shock protein
- HUVEC = human umbilical vein endothelial cell
- $I\kappa B = inhibitory kappa B$
- IL = interleukin
- IL-R = interleukin receptor
- JNK = Jun amino terminal kinase
- Kb = kilobase
- LBP = lipopolysaccharide binding protein
- LDH = lactate dehydrogenase
- LMG = low-mobility group
- MD-2 = myeloid differentiation protein-2
- mRNA = messenger ribonucleic acid
- $NF-\kappa B =$ nuclear factor kappa B
- NLS = nuclear localization signal
- p53 = protein 53
- PAMP = pathogen-associated molecular pattern
- $PMA = 4\beta$ -phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate
- RAGE = receptor for advanced glycation end-products
- RNA = ribonucleic acid
- RPTP = receptor protein tyrosine phosphatase

RT-PCR = reverse transcriptase polymerase chain reaction

- sAMIGO = soluble amphoterin-induced gene and open reading frame
- SBP = sulfatide binding protein
- SDS-PAGE = sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis
- SOFA = sepsis-related organ failure assessment
- sRAGE = soluble receptor for advanced glycation end-products
- TLC = thin-layer chromatography
- TLR = Toll-like receptor
- TNF = tumor necrosis factor
- t-PA = tissue plasminogen activator
- vWF = von Willebrand factor

1 ABSTRACT

The matrix of blood is a liquid plasma that transports molecules and blood cells within vessels lined by endothelial cells. High-mobility group B1 (HMGB1) is a protein expressed in blood cells. Under normal circumstances, HMGB1 is virtually absent from plasma, but during inflammation or trauma its level in plasma is increased. In resting and quiescent cells, HMGB1 is usually localized in the intracellular compartment, with the exception of motile cells that express HMGB1 on their outer surface to mediate cell migration. During cell transformation or immune cell activation HMGB1 can be actively secreted outside of the cell. Further, when a cell is damaged, HMGB1 can passively leak into extracellular environment. Extracellular HMGB1 can then participate in regulation of the immune response and under some conditions it can mediate lethality in systemic inflammatory response.

The aim of this study was to evaluate the expression and functions of HMGB1 in cells of the vascular system and to investigate the prognostic value of circulating HMGB1 in severe sepsis and septic shock. HMGB1 was detected in platelets, leukocytes, and endothelial cells. HMGB1 was released from platelets and leukocytes, and it was found to mediate their adhesive and migratory functions. During severe infections the plasma levels of HMGB1 were elevated; however, no direct correlation with lethality was found. Further, the analysis of proinflammatory mechanisms suggested that HMGB1 forms complexes with other molecules to activate the immune system.

In conclusion, HMGB1 is expressed in the cells of the vascular system, and it participates in inflammatory mechanisms by activating platelets and leukocytes and by mediating monocyte migration.

9

2 **REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE**

2.1 HIGH-MOBILITY GROUP PROTEINS

2.1.1 High-mobility group protein family

The term "high-mobility group" (HMG) designates a 0.35 M NaClextractable chromatin protein fraction that is soluble in 2% trichloroacetic acid. Proteins of this fraction have a higher mobility in polyacrylamide gels than trichloroacetic acid-precipitated proteins, which in turn are called low-mobility group (LMG) –proteins [1, 2].

HMG proteins consist of three families: HMGA, HMGB, and HMGN. They all have characteristic sequence motifs; HMGA family members have an 'AT hook' motif, HMGB family members an 'HMG box', and HMGN family members a 'nucleosomal binding domain' [3].

All HMG proteins have intracellular, mainly nuclear localization. However, under certain conditions, some HMG proteins may have extranuclear localization [4, 5, 6]. HMG proteins bind to DNA and mediate various biochemical functions, such as cell cycle regulation and gene expression, through condensing or unfolding of chromatin [7].



Figure 1. Schematic picture showing domain organization of HMG-proteins. HMG domains were analyzed using the ScanProsite program (ExPASy, Swiss Institute of Bioinformatics, Switzerland). Sequences are shown from amino terminus to the carboxy terminus. Negatively charged regions are indicated as described by Hock et al. [8]. Symbols representing specific protein regions are illustrated in the insert.

2.1.1.1 HMGB

Four members of the HMGB family are currently known in mammals: HMGB1-4 [9]. In addition to mammals, HMGB proteins are widely expressed in eukaryotic kingdoms [10].

The human HMGB1 gene encodes a protein of 214 amino acids, the HMGB2 gene encodes a protein of 208 amino acids, and the HMGB3 gene encodes a protein of 199 amino acids. They all have two HMGB boxes (A and B boxes), and an acidic carboxyl-terminal domain. HMGB4 has two HMGB boxes, but it lacks the acidic tail.

The HMGB boxes are involved in DNA binding, but the role of the acidic tail remains incompletely understood. The acidic tail is known to modulate poly(ADP)ribosylation-regulated nuclear localization of the protein, affect DNA-binding affinity of A- and B-boxes, and be involved in the pathology of polyglutamine diseases [11, 12, 13, 14, 15].

In mammals, HMGB1-3 proteins are coded by three intron-containing genes. HMGB4 is coded by an intronless gene. However, there is an HMGB4 splice variant that lacks the A box. Multiple HMGB pseudogenes are found in mammalian genomes, where HMGB3-originated pseudogenes seem to be most prominent [A. Rouhiainen and H. Rauvala, unpublished results]. The biological role of retroposed copies of HMGB genes is unknown [16].

2.1.1.1.1 HMGB1 (Amphoterin)

The HMGB1 gene is located in human chromosome 13 [17, 18]. It codes for a protein of 215 amino acids. HMGB1 is widely expressed in the adult organism, and during development it is expressed from the zygote stage [19]. HMGB1 is essential for normal development in mice since the knockout suffers from multiple organ failure and defects in bone formation, and the animals die soon after birth due to severe hypoglycemia [20, 21].

HMGB1	MGKGDPKKPRGKMSSYAFFVQTCREEHKKKHPDASVNFSEFSKKCSERWKTMSAKEKGKF
HMGB2	MGKGDPNKPRGKMSSYAFFVQTCREEHKKKHPDSSVNFAEFSKKCSERWKTMSAKEKSKF
HMGB3	MAKGDPKKPKGKMSAYAFFVQTCREEHKKKNPEVPVNFAEFSKKCSERWKTMSSKEKSKF
HMGB4	MGEKDQLRPKVNVSSYIHFMLNFRNKFKEQQPNTYLGFKEFSRKCSEKWRSISKHEKAKY
	*.: * :*: ::*:* .*: . *::.*: :.* ***:****:*:::* :**.*:
HMGB1	EDMAKADKARYEREMKTYIPPKGETKKKFKDPNAPKRPPSAFFLFCSEYRPKIKGEHPGL
HMGB2	EDLAKSDKARYDREMKNYVPPKGDKKGKKKDPNAPKRPPSAFFLFCSENRPKIKIEHPGL
HMGB3	DEMAKADKVRYDREMKDYGPAKGGKKKKDPNAPKRPPSGFFLFCSEFRPKIKSTNPGI
HMGB4	EALAELDKARYQQEMMNYIGKRRKRRKRDPKAPRKPPSSFLLFSRDHYAMLKQENPDW
	: :*: **.**::** * : * :**:**::***.*:**. : . :* :*.
HMGB1	SIGDVAKKLGEMWNNTAADDKQPYEKKAAKLKEKYEKDIAAYRAKGKPDAAKKGVVKAEK
HMGB2	SIGDTAKKLGEMWSEQSAKDKQPYEQKAAKLKEKYEKDIAAYRAKGKSEAGKKGPGRPTG
HMGB3	SIGDVAKKLGEMWNNLSDNEKQPYVTKAAKLKEKYEKDVADYKSKGKFDGAKGPAK
HMGB4	TVVQVAKAAGKMWSTTDEAEKKPYEQKAALMRAKYFEEQEAYRNQCQ
	:: :.** *:**. :*:** *** :: ** :: *: ::
HMGB1	SKKKKEEEDDEEDEEEEEEEEDEDEEEDDDDE
HMGB2	SKKKNEPEDEEEEEEEEEEEDDEEEEEDEE
HMGB3	VARKKVEEEEEEEEEEEEEEEEEEEEEEEEEEEEEEEEEE
HMGB4	GRKGNFLESAKTSLKQ
	: : *. : . ::

Figure 2. An alignment of mouse HMGB proteins. Sequences were analyzed using ClustalW in EMBnet (ISREC Bioinformatics Groups, Epalinges, Switzerland). * = identical amino acids, : = similar amino acids.

There are multiple sizes of HMGB1 transcripts in different species and tissues. For example, rat HMGB1 gene is transcribed to at least three different types of mRNA. The variation is most likely due to differences in length of polyadenylation tails [22]. The conclusion that differences in poly-adenylation cause the changes in mRNA length and they are not derived from intronless pseudogenes is further supported by results from studies using chickens. Chickens, lacking HMGB1 pseudogenes have HMGB1 transcripts of multiple sizes, indicating that they are differently poly-adenylated forms of the HMGB1gene and are not derived from HMGB1 pseudogenes [23, 24].

Different forms of HMGB1 transcripts are differentially regulated, suggesting the existence of a regulatory mechanism for HMGB1 at the mRNA level [25].

HMGB1 mRNA can be localized to the cell periphery, where it may be translated [26, 27, 28]. However, no differences have been observed in localisation of different polyadenylated HMGB1 mRNA forms [28].

Amino acid sequences of HMGB1 proteins are highly conserved between species; for example, human and rat HMGB1 differ by only two amino acids, which moreover are replacements of two similar amino acid residues. Although there is no known amino acid change causing mutations in human HMGB1, single nucleotide polymorphisms occur [29]. One HMGB1 protein isoform derived from alternatively spliced messenger has been detected from colon adenocarcinoma cells, suggesting the existence of HMGB1 polypeptides that vary in amino acid compositions [30].

The structure of HMGB1 has been partially solved. Solution and crystal structures of the A box show that it forms three α helices that are folded into an L-shap [31, 32]. The B box forms four α helices in solution that are folded into an L-shape similar to the A box [33, 34].

In vivo, HMGB1 is often posttranslationally modified, yielding a protein that has altered affinity for its ligands [35]. An original acid extraction method has been shown to change in vitro biochemical properties of HMGB1 compared with native protein; for example, native HMGB1 forms homodimers and oligomers, whereas acid-extracted HMGB1 does not [36, 37]. In addition, DNA-binding capability and effects on plasminogen activation of HMGB1 are strongly affected by acid treatment of the protein [38, 39].

HMGB1 was originally considered a nuclear chromatin component. It binds to DNA in a sequence-independent manner and interacts with many different nuclear proteins [10]. However, its exact function in the nucleus remains obscure. Recent studies with HMGB1-/- cells suggest that HMGB1 is involved in maintenance of genome stability, acting as a cofactor of base excision repair and possibly affecting telomerase functions [10, 40, 41, 42]. Microarray analysis revealed that cells lacking HMGB1 have altered gene expression of many genes involved in intracellular signaling, apoptosis, and cell cycle pathways. Further, knockout studies suggested that different cell types utilize nuclear HMGB1 in different ways [43].

In addition to the original finding that HMGB1 is a nuclear protein, it was later found also to be both a cytoplasmic [44] and extracellular protein [36, 45]. HMGB1 can be localized to the cell periphery and is actively secreted from some cells, although it lacks a classical signal sequence for the endoplasmic reticulum and Golgi-mediated secretion route [39, 46]. Thus, its secretion mechanism is unknown. The chemical structure of extracellularly secreted HMGB1 has not been fully determined, although a protein form methylated and/or acetylated in lysine appears to be secreted from lymphocytes and monocytes, respectively [47, 48, 49]. Further, acid-treated, secreted extracellular HMGB1 exists as a dimer after acid treatment [50].

In the literature, extracellular HMGB1 is mainly described as an inflammation-promoting protein [reviewed in 51]. However, there are studies showing that under certain circumstances HMGB1 can be an anti-inflammatory molecule [52, 53, 54]. Results of these studies indicate that the physiological role of HMGB1 is incompletely understood and further studies are needed.

Some studies have shown that the genuine HMGB1 polypeptide of eukaryotic origin is only weakly proinflammatory, whereas the bacterially produced recombinant protein is highly active. Part of this activity can be mediated by bacterial components that are carried by HMGB1 [IV, 55, 56, 57, 58, 59]. However, it has been suggested that eukaryotic HMGB1 released from necrotic cells can induce or enhance proinflammatory response, although there are controversial results [60, 61, 62]. In

addition, eukaryotic HMGB1 is able to induce expression of proinflammatory genes in neutrophils like chemokine ligands and members of interleukin family. These genes in neutrophils are similarly upregulated by LPS. There are, however, some genes that are upregulated by HMGB1, but not by LPS, suggesting that HMGB1 itself has some unique activities on neutrophils [63].

Circulating HMGB1 was originally isolated as a proinflammatory cytokine that mediates lethality in septic shock [64]. However, the role of circulating HMGB1 is not yet fully understood, and its role as a proinflammatory cytokine has not been clarified in detail [IV, 55]. Nor is the mechanism of HMGB1-mediated lethality fully explained. For example, high levels of HMGB1 expression in plasma are detected in liver transplantation patients who survive, suggesting that genuine HMGB1 polypeptide in circulation is not sufficient to mediate lethality, at least not in the short term [65]. However, there are animal studies that describe a protective effect of anti-HMGB1 antibodies against lethality in sepsis, suggesting that HMGB1 mediates lethality during prolonged complications [64, 66]. Further, anti-HMGB1 antibodies have a protective effect in other models of inflammatory diseases, e.g. pancreatitis [67].

In addition to inflammatory diseases, HMGB1 is often connected to cancer, and its expression is usually increased in transformed tissue and sometimes in blood plasma [68, reviewed in 69 and 70]. A role in anorexia nervosa is suggested for HMGB1, and higher plasma HMGB1 levels have been detected during the refeeding resistance period [71, 72]. HMGB1 levels are often increased in areas of ischemic insult, and this is thought to mediate ischemia-associated inflammatory response. In addition, HMGB1 has been suggested to play a role in regeneration of tissue after injury. For example, after nerve damage the HMGB1 polypeptide is strongly upregulated in axons [27].

Nuclear and cytoplasmic HMGB1 have multiple interacting components, some bind directly to HMGB1 with high affinity, and others compose HMGB1binding multicomplexes [7]. The exact effects of these proteins on functions of HMGB1 are poorly understood.

Extracellular HMGB1 has binding partners both at the cell surface and in the extracellular matrix. Cell surface binding sites encompass glycoproteins, proteoglycans, and phospho- and glycolipids. Extracellular matrix HMGB1-binding site proteins also encompass glycoproteins and proteoglycans (Table 1).

Since the expression of HMGB1 is increased in many diseases and HMGB1 mediates deleterious effects, there is a growing interest in finding small molecule inhibitors for HMGB1. One promising candidate molecule that has a well-documented anti-inflammatory effect and that binds to HMGB1 is glycyrrhizin. Sakamoto et al. [73] initially showed that glycyrrhizin binds to HMGB1 and affects DNA-binding properties of HMGB1. Glycyrrhizin has been subsequently shown to inhibit HMGB1-mediated inflammatory reactions and cell motility [74, 75].

17

Table 1. Extracellular	binding partners	for HMGB1.
------------------------	------------------	------------

Name	k _d (nM)	Role in HMGB1 biology	Physiological role
RAGE [76]	10.24±2.84	Colocalizes with HMGB1 in CNS	Mediates cell migration
			and inflammation
Phosphacan [77]	0.26	Colocalizes with HMGB1 in CNS	Coreceptor regulating
			cell growth
Neurocan [77]	7.6	-	Coreceptor regulating
			cell growth
TLR2/4 [78]	nd	Co-immunoprecipitates with	Mediates inflammation
		HMGB1	
Glycolipids [79]	nd	Colocalizes with HMGB1 in CNS	Membrane components
Thrombomodulin	nd	Inhibits proinflammatory activity of	Blood coagulation
[80]		HMGB1	
DNA [38]	2.5	HMGB1 binds to both nuclear and	Carrier of genetic
		extracellular DNA	information
Phopsholipids	nd	HMGB1 inhibits effect of	Blood coagulation and
[I, IV]		phosphatidylserine on macrophages	inflammation
Heparin [36]	nd	Blocks HMGB1 interactions with	Blood coagulation
		cells	
Syndecan-1 [81]	nd	Colocalize in epithelial cells	Regulates cell
			migration
CD14 [82]	nd	Coreceptor in HMGB1/TLR4	LPS receptor
		interaction	

2.1.1.1.2 HMGB2

Human HMGB2 is coded by a gene located in chromosome 4 [83, 84]. It codes for a protein of 209 amino acids. HMGB2 is highly expressed during embryogenesis, and in adults it is mainly expressed in testicles and lymphoid organs [85]. Mice lacking HMGB2 gene are viable, but knockout males have reduced fertility. Analysis of the knockout mice revealed that in testis HMGB2 is expressed in primary spermatocytes and it is involved in germ cell differentiation. Further, HMGB2 is highly expressed in chondrocytes of the superficial zone in joints, and knockout mice develop osteoarthritis earlier than wild-type mice [86].

Like HMGB1, HMGB2 is released to extracellular space in various inflammatory states [87, 88]. HMGB2 binds to fucosylated sugars, including the Lewis X structure, present in infectious organisms, suggesting a role in immune defence [89]. Further, binding to RAGE has been suggested for HMGB2 [90]. Thus, HMGB1 and -2 may compensate for each other. In fact, studies with double HMGB1/HMGB2 knockouts suggest that these genes have overlapping functions that may help the single mutant to develop [91].

2.1.1.1.3 HMGB3

HMGB3 (previously known as HMG4 or HMG2b) is coded by a gene in human chromosome X [92]. Gene codes for protein of 200 amino acids. HMGB3 is expressed mainly in hematopoietic stem cells. Knockout mice are erythrocytemic having 10% more red cells than wild-type mice, and enforced HMGB3 expression in bone marrow inhibits myeloid and B-cell differentiation [93, 94].

2.1.1.1.4 HMGB4

HMGB4 is a new member of the HMGB-family. It has 186 amino acids, and it has both A and B boxes, but it lacks the acidic carboxyl terminal domain. Human HMGB4 gene is localized to chromosome 1. HMGB4 is a mammalian-specific gene probably originating from an intronless HMGB pseudogene. Since birds do not have HMGB pseudogenes, the occurrence of pseudogene-derived HMGB4 gene in mammals is consistent with this hypothesis. HMGB4 is much less conserved between species than other HMGB genes; its carboxyl terminal part in particular has hardly any conserved amino acids. Currently, little published data on HMGB4 exist. Affymetrix studies indicate that it is expressed in late and round spermatids [95, 96]. In situ studies reveal its expression in the mouse brain, especially in the hippocampus and cerebellum internal granule cell layer, and embryonal pancreatic epithelial cells [97, 98, 99]. Further, partial peptide sequences have been detected in mouse testicles [100].

2.1.1.2 HMGA

HMGA was previously known as HMGI/Y. According to the new nomenclature, it is now known as HMGA1 or HMGA2 [3]. These are widely expressed during development, but are missing in fully differentiated cells [101]. HMGA proteins have AT-hook domains and an acidic carboxyl terminal domain. The AT-hook domain functions as a DNA-binding region. The acidic carboxyl terminal domain can mediate protein-protein interactions [101].

The human HMGA1 gene contains eight exons and its mRNA has alternatively spliced forms that are translated [102]. These transcripts differ in 33 nucleotides coded by exon five, and code for 107 and 96 amino acid proteins in humans [103]. HMGA1 is also released from cells [104]. The human HMGA2 gene contains five exons [105]. Similarly to the HMGA1 mRNA, the HMGA2 messenger can be transcribed to alternatively spliced forms [101]. A full-length human HMGA2 has 109 amino acids [105].

2.1.1.3 HMGN

The HMGN proteins have been previously known as HMG-14 and HMG-17. Nowadays, there are at least three known members of HMGN proteins, HMGN1-3 [106]. They are involved in differentiation and are widely expressed in embryonic cells, but at lower levels in later developmental stages [101]. HMGN proteins have three domains: the nuclear localization signal domain, the nucleosome-binding domain, and the chromatin-unfolding domain [101]. HMGN proteins are associated with the nucleosome core histones and promote chromatin unfolding and transcription [107].

Human genes coding for HMGN proteins consist of six exons [108]. They code for proteins of 77-99 amino acids. As in other HMG families, there are alternatively spliced mRNAs since at least the HMGN3 transcript can be alternatively spliced [108].

Evidence indicates that HMGN2 has extracellular functions such as antimicrobial or tumor metastasis-mediating activities [109, 110, 111]. Thus, all HMG protein families appear to have members that are released from cells and to possess extracellular functions.



Figure 3. Similarity of predicted domain structures for HMG boxes of mouse HMGB1 and HMGB4. Structures are from amino acid sequences 1-77 (HMGB1 A box), 8-79 (HMGB4 A box), 75-165 (HMGB1 B box), and 67-149 (HMGB4 B box). Pictures were obtained from MODBASE [112].

2.2 EXPRESSION OF HMGB1

2.2.1 Expression during development and in adulthood

During development HMGB1 is expressed in many tissues at high levels and downregulated during differentiation. A good example of this is in the central nervous system [36]. However, in some cell types, HMGB1 levels remain high in adulthood, for example in the immune cells of the thymus and in circulating monocytes (II, 113).

The obvious importance of HMGB1 expression during development was shown in the study of HMGB1-knockout mice. Mice lacking the HMGB1 gene suffered from multiple organ failure and died soon after birth [20].

Expression of HMGB1 is usually upregulated in inflamed tissue. High HMGB1 expression is seen in mononuclear phagocytes present in inflamed areas. Further, cytoplasmic or extracellularly released HMGB1 can be frequently detected. The origin of extracellularly released HMGB1 can be either the inflamed tissue itself or infiltrated inflammatory cells [114, 115, 116, 117].

2.2.2 Intracellular expression of HMGB1

HMGB1 was initially described as a nuclear protein [2]. Later, it was found to be localized both in the nucleus and in the cytoplasm [44].

Nuclear proteins are translated in the cytoplasm, and must be transported to the nucleus for proper function. The classical nuclear localization signal occurs in many nuclear proteins and directs them to the nucleus. HMGB1, for instance, has two nuclear localization signals [49]. However, additional mechanisms for nuclear targeting of HMGB1 have been suggested. Proteins having an HMGB box can bind to calmodulin, which mediates their nuclear transport [118].

23

Export of HMGB1 from the nucleus to the cytoplasm is mediated by the chromosome region maintenance 1 protein (CRM1) [119]. Nucleus to cytoplasm transport is independent of protein synthesis [120]. Further, posttranslational modifications of HMGB1, including acetylation, serine phosphorylation, methylation, cysteine reduction/oxidation, and poly(ADP)ribosylation, affect HMGB1 localization within the cell [49, 120, 121, 122, 123].

HMGB1 moves rapidly within the cell, suggesting that HMGB1 binding to DNA/chromatin is moderately weak [124]. Photobleaching analyses using enhanced green fluorescent protein (EGFP) -tagged HMGB1 revealed fast movement within the nucleus and between the nucleus and the cytoplasm [124]. Although HMGB1 displays only a weak affinity to DNA/chromatin, this may be functionally sufficient because the intranuclear concentration is high, in the micromolar range [7].

In addition, cytoplasmic localization of HMGB1 can be controlled at the transcriptional level. mRNA coding for HMGB1 can be localized to the cell periphery and translated [26, 28]. This peripheral translation may minimize unnecessary nuclear transport in situations favoring cytoplasmic or extracellular targeting of HMGB1.

2.2.3 Extracellular expression of HMGB1

Although HMGB1 lacks a signal sequence for secretion, there are several studies on extracellular HMGB1, a form of HMGB1 first suggested to mediate neurite outgrowth by Pihlaskari and Rauvala in 1987 [36]. Later, other extracellular roles for HMGB1 were described, indicating roles as an erythroleukemia differentiation factor and as a RAGE ligand mediating neurite outgrowth [76, 125]. To date, many research groups have detected extracellular, actively secreted HMGB1 derived from various cell types [126, 127].

Several studies have examined the nature of extracellular HMGB1. In vivo, HMGB1 is expressed in extracellular space in humans with infectious and inflammatory diseases, cancer, and trauma [III, 128]. Extracellular HMGB1 can activate endothelial cells and mediate leukocyte diapedesis by mechanisms that involve RAGE [II, 129, 130]. HMGB1 has been detected in serum, and in cell culture HMGB1-free serum resulted in reduced myogenic differentiation [I, III, 131]. Some of the extracellular HMGB1 is released during necrosis, and it has been suggested to mediate inflammatory responses [132, 133]. In addition, apoptotic cells release HMGB1 [134].

2.2.3.1 Nonclassical secretion

A growing number of secreted proteins lack the amino terminal secretion signal sequence, but are, nevertheless, actively secreted to the extracellular space like HMGB1 [reviewed in 135]. Further, identical proteins may have different functions in different cellular compartments and in different tissues [136]. A great number of studies show that a single gene product may have alternative localizations and distinct functions. This suggests that these so-called moonlighting proteins are quite common in nature [137].

The secreted proteins lacking the secretion signal sequence have some shared characteristics, although it seems likely that there is no single common mechanism for nonclassical secretion. Nonclassically secreted proteins are usually small (<45 kDa) and lack N-glycosylation. Very often only a minor proportion of the intracellular pool of nonclassically secreted proteins is secreted [138]. Their secretion is unaffected, or enhanced, by the classical ER-Golgi secretion route inhibitors [139]. Further, protein synthesis is not required for secretion, at least in the case of HMGB1 and HSP70 [140, 141].

Some nonclassically secreted proteins share functional similarities with HMGB1. First, several other HMG proteins are released and possess some extracellular functions. HMGB2, which is released in vivo to plasma, has very similar nuclear functions to HMGB1 [3, 87]. HMGA1 has been described as an endothelial cell-secreted contact activation inhibitor, and HMGN2 as an antibacterial protein secreted from leukocytes [110, 142]. Second, nuclear proteins other than HMG proteins are also secreted from cells. DEK is a nuclear protein that serves as an autoantigen in autoimmune diseases, suggesting exists in the extracellular space. Further, DEK and another nuclear protein that is secreted from monocytes, the DNA repair protein Ku, mediate leukocyte migration [143, 144]. Further, histone H3 is a secreted nuclear protein. Sebocytes, a type of epithelial cells secrete histone H3 packed within microvesicles that are released to the extracellular space [145]. Unacetylated histone H2A in gastric gland cells is secreted and processed to antimicrobial peptide buforin I by pepsins, in contrast to the acetylated form, which is localized to the nucleus [146]. Histone H2A.X is another secreted histone type [147]. In addition to full-length histone molecules, a protein coded by alternatively spliced histone H4 mRNA is secreted [148]. Finally, some nuclear proteins in addition to HMGB1, e.g. IL-1 α and IL-33, have been shown to mediate inflammation [149, 150].

Several mechanisms have been proposed to mediate nonclassical secretion of proteins. Some involve direct transport through the phospholipid membrane and others involve packing into and release from intracellular vesicles. A direct transport mechanism that does not require protein unfolding has been suggested to mediate FGF-2 export. FGF-2 secretion is dependent on cell surface proteoglycans that may act as a trap directing FGF-2 molecules to the extracellular space [151, 152, 153]. Vesicular mechanisms are known to mediate nonclassical secretion. One example is

in *Caenorhabditis elegans* spermatozoa, which lack components of the classical secretion route. The Major Sperm Protein is exported through a vesicle budding mechanism where the protein is packed between the inner and outer membranes of vesicles [154]. Another well-identified vesicular secretion route is known for IL-1 β where secretory lysosomes mediate protein export [155]. A similar secretion route has suggested for HMGB1 [126]. Some proteins, such as Engrailed homeoprotein and FGF-9, have an internal signal sequence that directs them to secretion [156, 157].

The role of transporters in nonclassical protein secretion has been widely studied. One transporter relevant in the case of HMGB1 is ATP binding cassette transporter 1 [27, 158]. The ATP binding cassette transporters are a family of transmembrane proteins that have two ATP-binding domains and two transmembrane domains that both contain six membrane-spanning helices. There are almost 50 known ATP binding cassette transporter genes in the human genome. Inhibitors against ATP binding cassette transporter 1 inhibit both HMGB1 and IL-1 β secretion from monocytes/macrophages [II, 159]. In addition, ATP binding cassette transporter 1 inhibitors decrease the release of other proteins lacking the secretion signal, annexin I, macrophage migration inhibitory protein, and Hsp70 [141, 160, 161]. Recently, a specific ABC transporter, ABCC1 (also called multi-drug resistance protein 1 (MRP-1)), was suggested to mediate HMGB1 secretion from macrophages [27, 162].

The importance of posttranslational modifications for nonclassical secretion has been recognized. A very well-known post translational control mechanism occurs in IL-1 secretion. Both IL-1 α and $-\beta$ are released after proteolysis of the pre-protein [163]. Extracellular HMGB1 released from neutrophils has a methylated lysine residue that is not found in HMGB1 released from lymphocytes [47]. Whether this methylation is required for secretion from neutrophils is not known. Further, HMGB1 acetylated in lysine has been detected in the extracellular space [47]. S100A12 released from neutrophils has an S-Sulfo-cysteine residue. The S-Sulfo-form of S100A12 was highly enriched in the extracellular pool, suggesting that S-Sulfo modification is associated with S100A12 secretion in neutrophils [164]. Finally, the importance of phosphorylation in the secretion of proteins lacking signal peptide has been shown. The secreted extracellular forms of annexin I and phosphohexose isomerase have phosphorylated serine residues [165, 166, 167]. Phosphorylation of serine residues was suggested to mediate secretion of HMGB1 from macrophages, and a mutant form linked to GFP protein mimicking serine-phosphorylated HMGB1 was secreted from cells [120].

2.3 HMGB1 RECEPTORS

In the literature, the major cell surface receptor for HMGB1 is the receptor for advanced glycation end-products (RAGE). However, there is evidence that RAGE is not the sole receptor for HMGB1 [27, 114, 168]. This is also the case for some other RAGE ligands, including members of the S100 protein family. Although RAGE seems to be the major receptor mediating inflammatory effects of S100 proteins, proteoglycans and ALCAM (CD166) can mediate some effects of the S100 proteins independently of RAGE [169, 170].

2.3.1 RAGE

RAGE was isolated as an advanced glycation end-product (AGE) binding protein from the bovine lung [171, 172]. Early studies revealed that RAGE has three immunoglobulin domains, a single transmembrane domain, and a short cytoplasmic domain. RAGE has been subsequently shown to have alternatively spliced forms. RAGE has a significant role in cell motility; transgenic dominant-negative RAGE or RAGE-knockout leukocytes have a reduced ability to migrate to tissues. This leads to changes in inflammatory responses and regeneration, and during development, changes in bone morphology [173, 174, 175, 176, 177, 178]. The role of RAGE in innate immune response, using cecal ligation and a puncture-mediated sepsis model, was clarified in a recent study [179]. Further, RAGE has roles in adaptive immune responses [180, 181].

RAGE-HMGB1 interactions in the context of cell migration have been widely studied. RAGE as an HMGB1 receptor was originally described using protein binding studies, and in a neurite outgrowth model using primary neurons, RAGE was shown to mediate HMGB1-dependent neurite outgrowth [76]. Later RAGE-HMGB1 interaction has been described to mediate migration of various cell types, including smooth muscle cells, cancer cells, and immune cells [182, 183, 184, 185, 186]. However, in some cell types, the role of RAGE as an HMGB1-induced migration-mediating receptor is not unambiguous. Mesoangioplasts, a type of mesodermal stem cell that responds to HMGB1, migrate to dystrophic muscle independent of RAGE expression, and rhabdomyosarcoma cell migration was inversely correlated to RAGE expression and signaling [50, 114].

The ligand-binding site of RAGE was initially localised to the distal V1 domain [187]. However, recent studies have revealed that the C1 domain is an additional ligand-binding domain; it binds to S100 proteins [188, 189]. Further, antibodies against the C1 domain possess function-blocking properties both in vitro and in vivo, suggesting a functional role for the C1 domain in ligand-receptor interactions [II, 190]. In addition, the C2 domain of RAGE binds the soluble ligand S100A12 [189]. RAGE itself can form dimeric and oligomeric complexes. This suggests that RAGE may serve as a homophilic protein [191, 192, 193, 194, 195].

In addition to HMGB1, RAGE binds to various other ligands and is called a "pattern recognition" receptor that recognizes three-dimensional structures rather than specific amino acid sequences in its ligands. This kind of ligand recognition is common for receptors of the innate immune system [196]. Pattern recognition receptors recognize pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) that are conserved microbial features not produced by the host itself [197].

Ligands in addition to HMGB1 and PAMPs include the amyloid-β peptide and members of the S100 protein family [Figure 4, 198, 199]. Further, RAGE binds to CD11b/CD18 integrin, and this mediates intercellular adhesion of leukocytes with endothelial and epithelial cells [178, 200].

The closest homolog of RAGE in humans is ALCAM (CD166) (Figure 5). ALCAM binds to S100b and its ligation activates NF- κ B [170]. Further, changes in cytoplasmic localization of both ALCAM and RAGE have prognostic value in cancers [201, 202]. These data suggest that ALCAM and RAGE share some common functional characteristics.



Figure 4. Schematic picture showing RAGE-interacting proteins and signaling pathways. Modified from Rauvala and Rouhiainen [233].



Figure 5. RAGE and ALCAM proteins show significant homology in structures. Homology and domain searches of human RAGE and ALCAM were done using tools in the website of National Center for Biotechnology Information (Rockville Pike, Bethesda, MD, USA).

RAGE ligation by either HMGB1 or other ligands induces some common pathways that result in cellular activation and cell motility [203]. Small GTPases Cdc42, Rac, and Rap1 are involved in RAGE-mediated cell motility regulation [204]. Further, RAGE ligation induces transcription of RAGE gene itself by an SP1mediated mechanism [205]. RAGE ligands have both apoptotic and anti-apoptotic roles [206]. Anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 expression is regulated by HMGB1-RAGE interactions [207]. Thus far, the only signaling molecules known to bind directly to the cytosolic tail of RAGE are ERK 1/2 and diaphanous-1 [203, 208].

Activation of the transcription factor NF- κ B is the most studied signaling route in RAGE biology. NF- κ B expression is required for RAGE expression [209]. NF- κ B activation by RAGE depends on the activation of the classical mitogenactivated protein kinase (MAPK) pathway that involves also p38 MAP kinase and the stress-activated protein kinase/c-Jun-NH₂-terminal kinase (SAPK/JNK). In addition, HMGB1-RAGE ligation induces phosphorylation of the cyclic AMP response element-binding protein (CREB), leading to its nuclear localization. Further, the RAGE ligand S100b induces cytokine secretion from monocytes via a PKCpleckstrin-mediated pathway, suggesting their role in RAGE signaling [210]. In endothelial cells, proinflammatory activity of S100 proteins seems to require preactivation of endothelial cells and a dimeric form of S100 proteins [211].

A role for PKC proteins in RAGE signaling has been suggested in several reports. In addition to monocytes, RAGE signaling activates PKC in muscle, myocytes and endothelial cells [210, 212, 213].

The role of RAGE in neurobiology has been intensively investigated. The original finding that RAGE is an HMGB1 receptor was made using brain neuron culture as a model [76]. Later, amyloid-β peptide was shown to mediate RAGE-dependent neuronal degeneration and to induce monocyte transendothelial migration through the blood-brain barrier by activating endothelial cells by a RAGE-dependent mechanism [198, 214]. The role of RAGE in diabetes-induced neuronal dysfunction was studied recently. RAGE was shown to be a key mediator of diabetes-induced loss of pain perception [215]. Further, RAGE ligation induces mitogenic signaling and cell survival phenomena in neurons [216]. RAGE and HMGB1 have a significant role in regeneration of peripheral nerves after nerve damage; blocking of either RAGE or HMGB1 reduced nerve regeneration in a mouse model [217]. Recently, the role for RAGE in endocytosis of S100b by Purkinje cells in spinocerebellar ataxia 1, a disease leading to the loss of cerebellar Purkinje cells and brainstem neurons, was suggested [218].

RAGE has several splicing isoforms that code for both transmembrane and soluble proteins. Further, a soluble form of RAGE can be generated by proteolysis

[219, 220]. The function of the soluble RAGE forms is poorly understood; a recent study showed a correlation of plasma sRAGE levels to sepsis severity [221]. Further, changes in plasma levels of sRAGE have been associated with many inflammatory diseases [222]. Systemic administration of recombinant sRAGE inhibited leukocyte adhesion to activated endothelium in a blood/retinal barrier model, and sRAGE has protective effects in many diseases [223, 224]. However, sRAGE has similar effects in RAGE-knockout mice, suggesting that it affects additional RAGE-independent mechanisms [225]. This suggests that sRAGE is involved in inflammatory processes.

RAGE is posttranslationally modified: it contains disulfide bonds within its Ig-domains, and its V1-domain is N-glycosylated. An amino terminal glycosylation is suggested to have di-antennary complex glycosylation with core fucosylation, whereas glycosylation in V1-Ig domain is more complex [226, 227]. Glycan moieties mediate RAGE binding to HMGB1, regulate neurite outgrowth on HMGB1, and mediate neutrophil migration through the endothelium [228, 229, 230]. In contrast, RAGE glycosylation inhibits binding of other ligands. EN-RAGE and AGE-protein binding to RAGE and signal transduction was enhanced by deglycosylation of RAGE [231, 232]. These results suggest that both ligand affinity and specificity of RAGE are regulated by glycosylation.

2.3.1.1 Gene expression induced by RAGE ligation

Ligation of RAGE leads to changes in gene expression. Most of the RAGE ligands induce signaling pathways that lead to NF- κ B activation, which is the key regulator of many genes involved in inflammatory mechanisms [233]. NF- κ B activation is regulated by an evolutionary conserved signaling pathway where signals derived from transmembrane receptors, like TLRs and IL-R1, activate NF- κ B in a Myd88/IRAK and I κ B degradation-dependent manner [234].

In addition to inflammatory response genes, some genes coding for extracellular proteins and peptide precursors are upregulated by HMGB1-RAGE interaction. These include members of the granin family and the immunoglubulin superfamily [235, 236].

The granin family consists of negatively charged proteins that are expressed in the nervous, endocrine, and immune systems. Granins are involved in secretory granule biogenesis [237, 238]. Chromogranin B is a member of the granin family found in the nucleus in some cells, and it appears to affect transcriptional control of several genes [239]. Further, granins are precursors of many biologically active peptides. For example, an antibacterial peptide called secretolytin is derived from the carboxy-terminal part of chromogranin B [240, 241].

In studies searching for HMGB1-inducible genes, Kuja-Panula et al. [235] found a novel gene that was named AMIGO (amphoterin-induced gene and ORF). In the same study, two other closely homologous genes were identified, AMIGO-2 and AMIGO-3. All AMIGOs mediate homophilic binding. AMIGO was shown to be involved in neurite faciculation. Later, Ono et al. [242] identified AMIGO-2 as an Alivin 1 that is a neuronal survival promoting molecule. In addition, Rabenau et al. [243] found that AMIGO-2 (called DEGA i.e. differentially expressed in human gastric adenocarcinomas) mediates tumor cell migration and tumorigenicity. The role of AMIGO-2 in cancer development was further supported by studies showing a strong upregulation of AMIGO-2 in pancreatic cancer and in a lung cancer cell line [244, 245]. The molecular mechanism of AMIGO-2 regulation in cancer was suggested to involve the insulin-like growth factor-II messenger RNA-binding protein 1 [245].

2.3.2 Proteoglycans

The original work that demonstrated HMGB1 to be an extracellular molecule utilized heparin-Sepharose chromatography to isolate neurite outgrowth-promoting proteins. The strong heparin binding capacity of HMGB1 is suggestive of its ability to bind cell surface proteoglycans. In fact, some proteoglycans, such as syndecan-1, neurocan, and phosphacan, are known to serve as HMGB1 receptors [77, 81].

Syndecans are transmembrane cell surface protoglycans. There are four members of syndecans in humans, syndecans 1-4, that are expressed widely in tissues. Syndecan-1 is present in the endothelium, pre-B-cells, plasma cells, monocytes, and macrophages [246, 247]. It inhibits leukocyte adhesion to the endothelium, and migration through the endothelium and epithelium [248, 249, 250, 251]. Further, it regulates angiogenesis in a glycosaminoglycan side-chain-dependent manner [252].

HMGB1 binds to syndecan-1 in a heparin and heparan sulphate-dependent manner [81]. HMGB1 and syndecan-1 colocalize to the plasma membrane of mouse epithelial cells. Binding of radiolabeled HMGB1 to epithelial cells is inhibited by trypsin treatment of cells and by soluble heparin implying that cells may use proteoglycan-type structures to bind HMGB1.

Neurocan is a matrix protein whereas phosphacan is a splicing variant of the transmembrane protein receptor protein tyrosine phosphatase β/ξ (RPTP β/ξ) [77]. This suggests that the transmembrane form of RPTP β/ξ may mediate HMGB1-induced signaling to the cytoplasm.

2.3.3 Lipids and carbohydrates

In addition to protein-type receptors, HMGB1 binds to lipids present on the cell surface (I, IV). However, the roles of HMGB1-lipid interactions have not been
extensively investigated. Further, binding of HMGB1 to different carbohydrates has been described. These issues are discussed in the following sections.

An early report by Mohan et al. [79] described HMGB1 as a sulfoglucuronyl glycolipid and sulfatide binding protein. Studies on HMGB1-platelet interactions suggested a similar binding [I]. In the brain, both HMGB1 and sulfoglucuronyl carbohydrates colocalize during development, but their possible cooperative function in the developing brain is unknown [253]. In addition, HMGB1 binds to cholesterol-3-sulfate, which modulates phosphorylation of HMGB1 [254].

The essential role of phosphatidylserine in phosphorylation of HMGB1 was initially described by Ramachandran et al. [255] in a study demonstrating the role of HMGB1 as a kinase substrate. Further, HMGB1 was shown to enhance transfection efficiency of phosphatidylserine containing erythrocyte membranes in a DNA transfection complex [256]. Later, HMGB1 was reported to bind directly to phosphatidylserine and modulate its functions in an immune cell model [I, IV].

Extracellular HMGB1 was originally isolated as a binding component of heparin, a carbohydrate [36]. HMGB1 was later found to bind carboxylated glycans present in the proteins on the surface of different mammalian cell types [257]. These glycans are recognized by monoclonal antibody GB3.1, which inhibits cell migration [258]. One of the major core proteins recognized by mAb GB3.1 in tumor cells is RAGE [257]. Glycosylation of RAGE enhances its binding to HMGB1 and modulates HMGB1-dependent signal transduction [228].

2.3.4 Toll-like receptors

Lemaitre et al [259] were the first to describe the role of toll receptors in immunity in 1996. This original finding was made using a fruit fly model. The role of toll-like receptors in immunity of other animals has been subsequently widely studied. In mammals, ≥ 10 toll-like receptors are currently known [260].

HMGB1 has been described as a ligand of TLR2 and -4 and has been suggested to activate inflammatory responses through the TLRs [78, 261, 262]. However, recent studies suggest that the genuine HMGB1 polypeptide alone does not bind to the TLRs, and induction of an inflammatory response requires cofactors like lipids or CpG-A [IV, 263].

2.3.5 Thrombomodulin

Thrombomodulin is a transmembrane protein that has an extracellular amino terminal lectin-like domain, six epidermal growth factor domains, and an Oglycosylation site-rich domain [264]. It regulates enzymatic activities of thrombin by changing its function from a coagulation factor to an anticoagulant factor that activates protein C. In addition to hemostatic functions, thrombomodulin has roles in tumorgenesis, inflammation, and angiogenesis [265].

The amino terminal lectin-like domain binds to HMGB1 and inhibits its proinflammatory activities [80]. Further, HMGB1 inhibits protein C activation by the thrombin-thrombomodulin complex by a mechanism that does not involv the amino terminal lectin-like domain, suggesting that HMGB1 may bind directly to protein C and/or thrombin [266].

2.4. HMGB1 AND MECHANISMS OF INFLAMMATION

Inflammation is a host response to such harmful substances as pathogens, injured cells, or irritants. Components of the vascular system mediate inflammatory responses.

2.4.1 HMGB1 in cells of the vascular system

Blood cells circulate within vessels that are lined by endothelial cells. Vessels can be categorized according into their function to three different classes, arteries, veins, and capillaries. There are three major types of blood cells: red blood cells, platelets, and leukocytes. The predominant circulating cell type is the red blood cell (erythrocyte), numbering ~5 x 10^{12} /l [267]. Platelets are the second most common circulating cell type, at ~3 x 10^{11} /l [268]. The third group of circulating cells is leukocytes (or white blood cells), which consist of different sub-populations. Neutrophils are most common leukocytes in blood, numbering 1.8-7.7 x 10^9 /l [269]. Lymphocytes are the second most common leukocyte type in circulation, at 1-4 x 10^9 /l. About two-thirds of these are T-cells and one-third B-cells. A small fraction of lymphocytes belongs to the natural killer cell category. Monocytes comprise 3-8% of leukocytes, numbering 0.3 x 10^9 /l. Eosinophils, basophils, and mast cells are smaller classes of leukocytes.

2.4.1.1 Platelets

Platelets are anucleated cells circulating in the vascular system. Their main function is to prevent blood loss during endothelial and subendothelial damage.

Platelets are derived from megakaryocytes, myeloidic stem cells, in bone marrow. Platelets are formed from filopodia extending through the endothelium between the bone marrow and blood vessels directly to the circulation [270, 271]. In circulation, when endothelial damage occurs or blood flow is perturbed, platelets start to adhere to the subendothelial matrix or to each other [272].

Platelets contain only a small number of RNA and ribosomes that partly originated from mitochondria [273]. However, platelets are capable of translation, which can be induced by platelet activation [274, 275].

Platelets contain four types of secretory granules in their cytoplasm: α granules, dense bodies, lysozymes, and peroxisomes. The granule content can be released to the extracellular space during platelet activation.

Platelets have adhesion receptors on their surface that can bind to the subendothelial matrix at the site of endothelial damage. The two most important receptors in primary adhesion are the collagen receptor glycoprotein IaIIa (GPIaIIa, $\alpha_2\beta_1$, CD49b/CD29) and the von Willebrand –factor (vWF) receptor CD42. These receptors are able to bind ligands even when the platelet is still at an unactivated state, in contrast to CD41, which can bind fibrinogen and vWF ligands only after platelet activation. Platelets can interact with the subendothelial matrix directly or via vWF, fibronectin (Fn), laminin, or thrombospondin (TSP) [276]. Direct binding to collagen usually occurs under low shear force and is mediated by GPIaIIa. Under high shear stress, platelets bind to collagen via vWF and glycoprotein Ib-V-IX (GPIb/V/IX, CD42) [277, 278, 279, 280].

Although primary adhesion to the subendothelial matrix does not require platelet activation, adhesion induces signal transduction to the cytoplasm that may result in cell activation. When the platelet is activated, it releases its contents of secretory granules to the extracellular space, exposes phosphatidylserine to the outer leaflet of the plasma membrane bilayer, and activates its adhesion receptors [281].

Platelets adhering to the endothelial damage site form a cell layer that can bind more platelets to the same site via activated CD41 and fibrinogen [282]. This forms a loose platelet plug. Activated platelets can induce aggregation of other platelets by releasing activation factors such as ADP [283], gelatinase A [284], and thromboxane A₂ [276]. The phosphatidylserine surface, Ca²⁺, Factor Va, and Factor Xa form a reaction complex that catalyzes thrombin formation from prothrombin [285]. Thrombin is a major serine protease enzyme of the blood clotting cascade [286]. It cleaves fibrinogen to fibrin, forming fibrin polymers which together with platelets form a fibrin clot [285, 287, 288, 289]. Further, it is a potent platelet activator. Fibrin formed due to proteolytic activity of thrombin are covalently linked to each other by Factor XIIIa. Platelets in fibrin clots rearrange their cytoskeleton and induce clot retraction, rendering the fibrin clot more resistant to shear stress [276].

Rapidly after its formation, the fibrin clot starts to be dissolved by plasmin. Plasminogen (a plasmin zymogen) and t-PA released from the endothelium bind to fibrin, forming a complex that catalyzes plasmin formation.

In addition to the role in thrombosis, platelets modulate immune responses directly by expressing molecules involved in immunity, e.g. platelets can release bactericidial peptides [268, 290, 291].

The HMGB1 mRNA and protein are expressed in platelets; however, the function in platelets is not fully understood [I]. Of the suggested HMGB1 transmembrane receptors, platelets have been shown to express TLR-2, -4, -9 and thrombomodulin [292, 293, 294]. The role of these receptors in platelet-HMGB1 interactions has not been elucitated.

Platelets have an important role in regulation of proteolytic cascades in the circulation. Activated platelets express phosphatidyl serine on their surface, which serves as a platform for coagulation factor activation complexes. Whether HMGB1 that binds to phosphatidylserine is able to affect coagulation factor activation on the lipid surface is unknown.

Blood coagulation is regulated by both pro- and anticoagulant factors [295]. Abnormalities in the proteolytic cascades of the circulatory system are often deleterious in sepsis and septic shock. For example, disseminated intravascular

coagulation (DIC) causes ischemic necrosis in tissues. The role of HMGB1 in plasma proteolytic systems has been examined and there are some hints suggesting that HMGB1 is capable of enhancing proteolytic systems [266]. For instance, plasma HMGB1 levels correlatinf with DIC [128]. Recently, HMGB1 was shown to bind thrombomodulin and interfere with its functions [80, 266]. Thrombomodulin is a protein that catalyzes thrombin-mediated protein C activation. Activated protein C is an anti-inflammatory molecule that protects against septic shock. Its effect is enhanced by heparin [296]. The in vivo effects of thrombin are potentiated by HMGB1. These results suggest that HMGB1-mediated organ dysfunction may involve increased thrombosis [266].

However, in another proteolytic system, the plasmin/plasminogen system, a direct effect of HMGB1 has also been shown. HMGB1 enhances plasminogen activation; however, HMGB1 itself is rapidly degraded by plasmin [39, 297]. Maruyama et al. [298] recently suggested a role for plasmin in the clearance of systemic HMGB1 and Ali et al. [299] proposed that HMGB1 would inhibit transendothelial transport of t-PA. Since HMGB1 may activate the plasmin/plasminogen system, HMGB1 may also have anti-thrombotic functions.

Maruyama et al. [298], profiled a degradative activity on the endothelium, protein "X", which may mediate HMGB1 disappearance from the circulation. This suggests that there may be other than proteolytic activities other than the plasminogen system in the circulation that degrade HMGB1. Another study by Hagiwara et al. [300] showed that the serine protease inhibitor nafamostat mesilate is able to decrease plasma levels of HMGB1, probably via inhibition of IkB, suggesting indirect effects of serine proteases on HMGB1.

Complement is another proteolytic cascade occurring in plasma, and it has a role in both innate and adaptive immunity. The role of C5a receptor C5L2 in HMGB1 release during sepsis was recently shown [301].

2.4.1.2 Monocytes and macrophages

Monocytes and macrophages compose the monocytic cell lineage. Monocytes are derived from bone marrow myeloid precursor cells and circulate in blood. They are large cells that have a folded nucleus. When they emigrate to tissue, they start to differentiate into macrophages. The main functions of monocytic cells are phagocytosis, antigen presentation, and production of immune modulator molecules. Phagocytosis involves removal of debris and foreign material. This leads to localization of phagocytosed material inside the cells that may result in activation of macrophages. Activation stimulates macrophage metabolism, motility, and phagocytosis, and can lead to secretion of immune modulators like cytokines. Cytokines are small (\leq 30 kDa) extracellular proteins that mediate signals to cells. Cytokines bind to receptors on target cells and induce signal transduction to the cytoplasm.

Monocytic cell surface receptors include scavenger receptors, adhesion receptors, complement receptors, and recognition receptors. All of these receptors can function individually or in concert to modulate monocytic cell responses to trauma, cancer, or infection. Further, monocytic cells have a role in tissue modeling and regeneration.

One of the current research interests is elucidating the role of HMGB1 in regulation of dendritic cell maturation [181, 185, 302, 303]. Dendritic cells are antigen-presenting cells. Monocytes are precursors of myeloid dendritic cells whereas plasmacytoid dendritic cells, originate from cells of lymphoid lineage. Immature

dendritic cells in tissue, when challenged by antigens, start to mature and move towards lymph nodes where they can regulate adaptive immune responses [304]. HMGB1 has been shown to either enhance or suppress dendritic cell maturation; thus its status in the dendritic cell maturation process remains poorly understood [54, 55, 359].

A very recent study indicated that HMGB1 mediates adaptive immune responses against tumor cells. The response was TLR4-dependent and a naturally occurring polymorphism in TLR4 was shown to affect HMGB1 interactions with TLR4 [305].

2.4.1.3 Endothelial cells

The endothelium comprises the inner surface of blood vessels. It consists of 1- 6×10^{13} endothelial cells that are firmly associated together with tight junctions. These tight junctions prevent accidental leakage of cells and macromolecules into tissue. In normal conditions, the endothelium regulates transport of molecules and cells to tissue in a highly sophisticated manner. When pathological events occur in tissue, the endothelium can become activated and recruit inflammatory cells to the damaged area. This usually occurs in the vessel walls of capillaries [306, 307].

2.4.2 Acute inflammation

In addition to sepsis and systemic inflammatory response, plasma HMGB1 levels are upregulated in other diseases. Suda et al. [308] reported that serum HMGB1 levels in surgery patients correlated with pre- and postoperative complications, and Yasude et al. [309] detected high HMGB1 levels in serum, correlating with severity of acute pancreatitis. Similarly, in cerebral malaria nonsurvivors had elevated levels of HMGB1 in plasma [310]. Further, elevated levels of HMGB1 in cerebrospinal fluid were detected in bacterial meningitis [311].

The role of solid tissue HMGB1 in inflammatory diseases has been evaluated in detail. In stroke, HMGB1 is upregulated and it has a significant role in mediating inflammation and tissue injury [312, 313, 314]. A study by Liu et al. [315] revealed a significant protective effect of intravenous anti-HMGB1 antibodies in rat ischemic stoke. In ischemia-reperfusion of the liver, HMGB1 is upregulated and released, and it mediates tissue injury that can be inhibited by anti-HMGB1 antibodies [316]. In a kidney ischemia-reperfusion model, similar HMGB1 upregulation is seen [317, 318].

A recent study suggested a role for HMGB1 in skin "first-line defence" rapidly after birth [319]. This suggests a role for HMGB1 in innate immunity in a situation where adaptive immune system is still undeveloped. Similarly, involvement in innate immune has been proposed for another secreted protein lacking signal sequence, IL-1 α . This implies common functions for nuclear cytokine-like molecules IL-1 α and HMGB1 [149].

2.4.3 Chronic inflammation

Another mechanism exploring the proinflammatory role of HMGB1 has been tendered; an HMGB1-mediated inflammation induced by DNA. Extracellular DNA has a potent role in the immune system. Eukaryotic methylated DNA activates complement, induces macrophage activation in SLE, and forms antibacterial neutrophil extracellular traps [55, 320, 321]. Unmethylated bacterial DNA is recognized by TLRs and it is a highly proinflammatory material. HMGB1 binds to both eukaryotic and prokaryotic DNA, and it can act as a carrier of DNA molecules to immune cells to enhance proinflammatory responses [IV, 322]. Further, helper T-cell-

mediated adaptive immune response in lupus is often directed against HMGBchromatin complexes [323, 324].

Plasma HMGB1 levels are upregulated in some chronic diseases studied. Nowak et al. [325] described elevated plasma levels of HMGB1 in HIV patients with clinical complications, and Yamada et al. [326] found elevated serum HMGB1 levels in nonsurviving acute coronary syndrome patients. Further, in atherosclerosis; HMGB1 expression in the plaque area is upregulated, and HMGB1 mediates cell migration into lesions [327, 328, 329]. In arthritis, HMGB1 is upregulated and HMGB1 blockade reduces disease severity [330].

RAGE has been linked to chronic inflammation in several diseases. Ligation of RAGE activates NF-κB and induces formation of oxygen radicals; both of which are hallmarks of inflammation. Several inflammation-associated transcription factors, i.e. NF-κB and SP1, upregulate RAGE expression. These transcription factors are further activated by RAGE ligation, leading to amplification of RAGE transcription and resulting in a positive feedback loop that enhances inflammation. In addition, accumulation of RAGE ligands in the matrix can cause chronic RAGE activation and inflammation in diabetes and atherosclerosis [224, 331].

2.4.4 Sepsis and septic shock

Sepsis is one of most common causes of death. Sepsis may result from either the immune response to severe infection or the response to endogenous factors [296]. The immunological response may in turn cause a systemic inflammatory response and/or multiple organ dysfunction syndromes. The central role of TLR receptors and their exo- or endogenous ligands in development of sepsis is currently accepted [296].

Blood plasma is a strongly anti-bacterial environment; it has several bacteriainhibiting mechanisms, including antibacterial peptides, phospholipases, and other microbicidal proteins, and lack of free iron [332, 333]. One indicator of sepsis is the existence of living bacteria in circulation. Other indicators of sepsis comprice a clinical assessment of infection together with systemic inflammatory reaction that can include fever or hypothermia, increased heart or respiratory rate, and increased leukocyte count [III]. In 1999 Wang et al. [64] showed that HMGB1 is upregulated in plasma during sepsis and that HMGB1 can mediate lethality in sepsis. Later, up-regulation of HMGB1 mRNA in blood cells was associated with poor outcome in septic shock [334]. However, the relationship of HMGB1 protein levels in plasma to sepsis severity, and especially to lethality, is currently controversial [IV, 335, 336, 337, 338, 339, 340]. Further, controversial results exist on about plasma HMGB1-mediated lethality, questioning whether HMGB1 polypeptide alone would be lethal [266, 341].

Some proteins, such as pancreatic elsatase, α 1-antitrypsin, C-reactive protein, and heat-shock proteins, express similar proinflammatory activities as HMGB1 when bound to enhancing factors. Therefore, there are contradictory results in the literature considering pro-inflammatory activity of these proteins [342, 343, 344, 345, 346, 347, 348]. Further, natural purified TLR ligands may be contaminated by other TLR ligands, causing misleading experimental results [349]. Whether proinflammatory activity of HMGB1 is mainly mediated by associated factors is currently under investigation.

Although HMGB1 polypeptide itself may not mediate a strong proinflammatory response, some studies clearly show protective effects of anti-HMGB1 antibodies in sepsis and systemic inflammatory response [64, 350, 351]. These studies indicate that there is a mechanism that mediates deleterious effects mediated by HMGB1. Disturbance of the epithelial cell layer by HMGB1 in a RAGE–dependent

manner is one such mechanism [352, 353, 354]. In this model, exposure to HMGB1 leads to formation of nitric oxide and peroxynitrite within epithelial cells and results in impaired epithelial function. A similar epithelial disturbance is seen in the lung, where HMGB1 induces "an epithelial-mesenchymal transition" in a RAGE-dependent manner that leads to pathological situations [355]. The role of RAGE in systemic infection was further clarified in a study that, in addition to showing a protective effect of RAGE blockade in severe sepsis, revealed RAGE independency in the bacterial clearance within tissues [356].

Monocytes have a high concentration of HMGB1 and when monocytes are activated they localize HMGB1 from the nucleus to the cytoplasm [II, 117]. This cytoplasmic localization is suggested to be a prerequisite for secretion of monocyte HMGB1. Recently, a role for intracellular HMGB1 in inflammation was suggested; HMGB1 was speculated to act as a sensor for intracellular LPS or cytosolic DNA [357, 358, 359].

Cytosolic DNA is a potent immune cell activator. This activation can be mediated by the DNA-dependent activator of IFN regulatory factors, the TANKbinding kinase 1, or by components of inflammasome [360,361,362]. Inflammatory cytosolic DNA and its binding factors are considered to be exogenous, and endogenous DNA is protected by the nuclear envelope. However, during cell division the nuclear envelope becomes disrupted and nuclear DNA can be exposed to cytosolic molecules. Therefore, nuclear DNA must be protected, possibly by the chromatin structure [363].

2.4.5 Cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway

The cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway encompasses downregulation of inflammation by a neural mechanism [364]. One major molecular mechanism that

controls immune cells by neurons involves the α 7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor in macrophages [365]. α 7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor-mediated effects lead to decreased inflammation by reducing the levels of inflammatory mediators, including HMGB1. Further, the control of associated atherothrombotic risk factors, increased heart rate, and microinflammaton is suggested to be mediated by sympathetic or vagal neural systems similarly as in the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway [366]. In addition, nicotine, which acts via the α 7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptors, has a protective effect against immune system-mediated organ damage [317].

However, the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway is not the only neuronal mechanism that interacts with the immune system. Infections in the periphery affect neurotransmitter levels in the brain by a mechanism not mediated by the vagus nerve [367]. Further, cytokines are known to alter emotional behavior [368]. For example, HMGB1 has been suggested have a role in anorexia nervosa, and higher plasma HMGB1 levels were detected during the refeeding resistance period [369, 370]. All of these data suggest that the nervous and immune systems cooperate in a highly sophisticated manner, and they both have afferent and efferent effects on each other.

Stimulation of the vagus nerve using either chemical or electrical activation inhibits HMGB1-mediated inflammation [371]. Activation of the vagus nerve leads to release of acetylcholine, which binds to the α 7 nicotinic receptors and can inhibit tissue macrophages by downregulating the NF- κ B pathway [371]. Acetylcholine can be mimicked by nicotine or other α 7 acetylcholine receptor agonists, and these molecules can decrease serum HMGB1 levels during inflammation [372, 373].

 Table 2. HMGB1 in human pathological states. Examples of changes in HMGB1

 expression and correlations with clinical outcome.

Pathophysiological	HMGB1 expression	Correlates with	Reference
state			
Anorexia	upregulated	daily energy intake and body	72
		weight	
Arthritis	upregulated	-	374
Atherosclerosis	upregulated	secretory phenotype of macro-	327
		phages in fibrofatty lesions	
Cancer	upregulated	tumor progression	68, 375, 376
Liver transplantation	upregulated	ALT	65
Myocardial ischemia,	upregulated	more prolonged symptoms	377
stroke			
HIV infection	upregulated	deteriorated immune status	378
Malaria	upregulated	lethality	310
Pancreatitis	upregulated	CRP, LDH, total bilirubin	309
Sepsis/septic shock	upregulated	DIC, SOFA, lethality	128
Sjögren's syndrome	upregulated	immunologic aberrations in	379
		salivary gland biopsies	
Surgery	upregulated	complications	308

2.5. ANGIOGENESIS

Angiogenesis is a process leading to formation of new blood vessels during development, growth, tissue repair, and tumor growth. For example, hypoxia induces formation of new blood vessels [reviewed in 380]. The endothelial cell layer of a new vessel is formed by either dividing existing endothelial cells or through recruited endothelial precursor stem cells called angioblasts.

Expression of HMGB1 is upregulated in hypoxic tissues, and HMGB1 was found to be an angiogenetic switch molecule that promotes vessel formation [381, 382, 383, 384]. In addition, RAGE is upregulated in hypoxia and is involved in angiogenesis, especially in formation of microvessels within tumors [206, 385]. HMGB1 and other sRAGE ligands upregulate vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) and regulate angiogenesis [232, 386, 387, 388]. Although VEGF is upregulated by HMGB1 in tumors, it does not appear to have a role in HMGB1dependent vessel formation in developing bone [21, 386].

In addition to RAGE, other HMGB1 receptors, syndecan-1, and thrombomodulin, are involved in angiogenesis [252, 389]. Further, the angiogenic mechanism involves HMGB1-mediated homing of endothelial precursor cells [390].

Results of these studies indicate that HMGB1 and its receptors have a crucial role in controlling new vessel formation.

3. AIMS OF THE STUDY

The aim of this study was to investigate the functions of HMGB1 in cells and plasma of the circulatory system under physiological and pathophysiological conditions.

Specific aims were as follows:

- To investigate the expression and functions of HMGB1 in anucleated cells to reveal other functions besides those associated with nuclear DNA binding. The study was done using platelets as model cells.
- 2) To evaluate the role of extracellular HMGB1 in mononuclear cells. Specifically, the role of HMGB1 in monocyte adhesion and migration and in macrophage activation was investigated. Further, the specific HMGB1 secretion mechanism was examined in detail.
- 3) To elucidate the mechanism of HMGB1-mediated inflammation using both in vitro and in vivo models. Both primary and transformed mononuclear cells were used in in vitro cell culture studies. In vivo studies were carried out using arterial thrombi samples and serum samples derived from hospitalized patients. The aim was to clarify the status of HMGB1 as a proinflammatory cytokine.

4. EXPERIMENTAL PROCEDURES

Experimental procedure

Publication

Electron microscopyIIIIThin-layer chromatographyIIIIIIImmunofluorescence microscopyIIIIIICell adhesion assayIIIIIIIIIEnzyme activity measurementIIIIIIIIIIWestern blottingIIIIIIIIIIIIIEnzyme-linked immunoabsorption assayIIIIIIIVAffinity and ion exchange chromatographiesIIIIIIVNA quantificationIIIIIIVReverse transcriptase PCRIIIIIIVAntibody productionIIIIIIVAntibody productionIIIIIIVCell migration assayIIIIIVRecombinant protein productionIIIIVRecombinant protein productionIIIIVMas analysisIIIVMas analysisIIIVSolid-phase binding assayIIIVPhospholipid vesicle productionIIIVPhospholipid vesicle productionIIIV	Subcellular fractionation	Ι			
Thin-layer chromatographyIIIIIImmunofluorescence microscopyIIIIIICell adhesion assayIIIIIIIIIIEnzyme activity measurementIIIIIIIIIIIWestern blottingIIIIIIIIIIIIIIEnzyme-linked immunoabsorption assayIIIIIIIVAffinity and ion exchange chromatographiesIIIIIVDNA quantificationIIIIIIVReverse transcriptase PCRIIIIIIVAntibody productionIIIIIIIIIEndotoxin analysisIIIIIIIIIImmunohistochemistryIIIIIIVIICell migration assayIIIIVIVRecombinant protein productionIIIIVIVMass analysisIIIVIVSolid-phase binding assayIIIVIVPhospholipid vesicle productionIIIVIV	Electron microscopy				
Immunofluorescence microscopyIIIIICell adhesion assayIIIIIIIEnzyme activity measurementIIIIIIIWestern blottingIIIIIIIIIIIEnzyme-linked immunoabsorption assayIIIIIIIIIVAffinity and ion exchange chromatographiesIIIIIIIIVDNA quantificationIIIIIIVIVReverse transcriptase PCRIIIIIIVAntibody productionIIIIIIIIIImmunohistochemistryIIIIIIIIICell migration assayIIIIIIVRecombinant protein productionIIIIVIVMass analysisIIIIVIVStatabase searchesIIIVIVPhospholipid vesicle productionIIVIV	Thin-layer chromatography				
Cell adhesion assayIIIIIIIEnzyme activity measurementIIIIIIIIIWestern blottingIIIIIIIIIIIIIEnzyme-linked immunoabsorption assayIIIIIIIVAffinity and ion exchange chromatographiesIIIIIIIVDNA quantificationIIIIIIIIVReverse transcriptase PCRIIIIIIVAntibody productionIIIIIIIVImmunohistochemistryIIIIIIIIICell migration assayIIIIIIVRecombinant protein productionIIIIIIVMass analysisIIIIVIVDatabase searchesIIIVIVPhospholipid vesicle productionIIIV	Immunofluorescence microscopy		II		
Enzyme activity measurementIIIIIIIIWestern blottingIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIEnzyme-linked immunoabsorption assayIIIIIIIVAffinity and ion exchange chromatographiesIIIIIIIVDNA quantificationIIIIIIIIVReverse transcriptase PCRIIIIIIIVAntibody productionIIIIIIIIIEndotoxin analysisIIIIIIIIIImmunohistochemistryIIIIIIIIIStatistical analysisIIIIIIVRecombinant protein productionIIIIIIVMass analysisIIIIVIVSolid-phase binding assayIIIVPhospholipid vesicle productionIIIV	Cell adhesion assay		II		
Western blottingIIIIIIIIEnzyme-linked immunoabsorption assayIIIIIIIVAffinity and ion exchange chromatographiesIIIIIVDNA quantificationIIIIIIVIVReverse transcriptase PCRIIIIIIIVAntibody productionIIIIIIIIIIIEndotoxin analysisIIIIIIIIIIICell migration assayIIIIIIIIIVStatistical analysisIIIIIIVIVCell cultureIIIIVIVIVDatabase searchesIIIVIVIVPhospholipid vesicle productionIIIVIV	Enzyme activity measurement	Ι	II		
Enzyme-linked immunoabsorption assayIIIIIIIIIVAffinity and ion exchange chromatographiesIIIIIVIVDNA quantificationIIIIIIIIVReverse transcriptase PCRIIIIIIIIVAntibody productionIIIIIIIIVEndotoxin analysisIIIIIIIIIImmunohistochemistryIIIIIIIIICell migration assayIIIIIIVIIIRecombinant protein productionIIIIIIVMass analysisIIIVIVDatabase searchesIIIVIVPhospholipid vesicle productionIIIVIV	Western blotting		Π	III	
Affinity and ion exchange chromatographiesIIIIIIVDNA quantificationIIVIVIVReverse transcriptase PCRIIIIIVAntibody productionIIIIIIIIIEndotoxin analysisIIIIIIIIIImmunohistochemistryIIIIIIIIICell migration assayIIIIIIVRecombinant protein productionIIIIIIIVCell cultureIIIIVIVDatabase searchesIIIVIVSolid-phase binding assayIIVIVIVPhospholipid vesicle productionIIIVIV	Enzyme-linked immunoabsorption assay	Ι	Π	III	IV
DNA quantificationIIIIIIVReverse transcriptase PCRIIIIIVAntibody productionIIIIIIIIIEndotoxin analysisIIIIIIIIIImmunohistochemistryIIIIIIIIICell migration assayIIIIIIIIIIIStatistical analysisIIIIIIIVRecombinant protein productionIIIIVIVMass analysisIIVIVIVDatabase searchesIIIVIVSolid-phase binding assayIIIVIVPhospholipid vesicle productionIIIIV	Affinity and ion exchange chromatographies		II		IV
Reverse transcriptase PCRIIIIIIVAntibody productionIIIIIIIIIEndotoxin analysisIIIIIIIIIIImmunohistochemistryIIIIIIIIICell migration assayIIIIIIIIIStatistical analysisIIIIIIIIVRecombinant protein productionIIIIIIVCell cultureIIIIVIVMass analysisIIIVIVDatabase searchesIIIVIVSolid-phase binding assayIIIVIVPhospholipid vesicle productionIIIIV	DNA quantification		II		IV
Antibody productionIIIIIIEndotoxin analysisIIIIIIImmunohistochemistryIIIIIICell migration assayIIIIIIStatistical analysisIIIIIIRecombinant protein productionIIIIIVCell cultureIIIVIVMass analysisIIIVDatabase searchesIVIVSolid-phase binding assayIVIVPhospholipid vesicle productionIIIIIV	Reverse transcriptase PCR		II		IV
Endotoxin analysisIIIIIIImmunohistochemistryIIIIIICell migration assayIIIIIIStatistical analysisIIIIIVRecombinant protein productionIIIIIVCell cultureIIIIIVMass analysisIIIVDatabase searchesIIVSolid-phase binding assayIIVPhospholipid vesicle productionIIIVIV	Antibody production		II		
ImmunohistochemistryIIIIIICell migration assayIIIIIIStatistical analysisIIIIIVRecombinant protein productionIIIIIVCell cultureIIIIIVMass analysisIIIVDatabase searchesIIVSolid-phase binding assayIVIVPhospholipid vesicle productionIVIV	Endotoxin analysis		II		
Cell migration assayIIIIIIStatistical analysisIIIIIVRecombinant protein productionIIIIIVCell cultureIIIIIVMass analysisIIIVDatabase searchesIVIVSolid-phase binding assayIVIVPhospholipid vesicle productionIVIV	Immunohistochemistry		II		
Statistical analysisIIIIIIVRecombinant protein productionIIIIIVCell cultureIIIIIVMass analysisIIVIVDatabase searchesIVIVSolid-phase binding assayIVIVPhospholipid vesicle productionIVIV	Cell migration assay		II		
Recombinant protein productionIIIVCell cultureIIIVMass analysisIIIVDatabase searchesIVSolid-phase binding assayIVPhospholipid vesicle productionIV	Statistical analysis		II	III	IV
Cell cultureIIIVMass analysisIVDatabase searchesIVSolid-phase binding assayIVPhospholipid vesicle productionIV	Recombinant protein production		II		IV
Mass analysis IV Database searches IV Solid-phase binding assay IV Phospholipid vesicle production IV	Cell culture		II		IV
Database searches IV Solid-phase binding assay IV Phospholipid vesicle production IV	Mass analysis				IV
Solid-phase binding assay IV Phospholipid vesicle production IV	Database searches				IV
Phospholipid vesicle production IV	Solid-phase binding assay				IV
	Phospholipid vesicle production				IV
Nitric oxide assay IV	Nitric oxide assay				IV

Table 3. Experimental procedures used in studies I-IV. Detailed descriptions of materials and methods can be found in the original publications at the end of this thesis. The original publications are referred to by their Roman numerals.

4.1 Additional exprimental procedures

4.1.1 Northern blot of platelet RNA

Platelet RNA was isolated from two units (120 ml) of one-day-old leukocytefree platelet concentrates (Finnish Red Cross Blood Transfusion Service, Helsinki, Finland). RNA was electrophoresed in 1.2% agarose gel and blotted to nylon membrane. HMGB1 mRNA was detected with dioxigenin-labeled rat HMGB1 antisense RNA-probe (a kind gift from Dr. R. Nolo) and anti-dioxigenin alkaline phosphatase conjugated Fab' antibody (Boehringer-Mannheim, Mannheim, Germany). Color was developed with 5-bromo, 4-chloro, 3-indolylphosphate/nitrobluetetrazolium staining [28].

5. **RESULTS**

5.1 Expression of HMGB1 (I, II, IV)

Western blotting of platelet and mononuclear cell lysates with affinitypurified anti-HMGB1 antibodies revealed a 30-kD band that migrated with recombinant HMGB1. Further, anti-HMGB1 detected a 30-kDa band from microglial and endothelial cell lysates in Western blotting analysis. Biochemical characterization revealed that a similar 30-kDa protein from platelet or monocyte lysates bound to heparin-Sepharose and was eluted with 0.6-0.75 M NaCl, in a similar manner to rat brain HMGB1, and it was recognized by anti-HMGB1 antibodies.

The levels of HMGB1 in platelets and monocytes were assessed by measuring the intensity of the immunoreactive 30-kDa band in Western blotting. The amount of HMGB1 was estimated to be $0.01^{\circ}/_{\circ}$ of total platelet protein, and 0.5% of total monocyte protein. Thus, in monocytes, the HMGB1 concentration was approximately

50 times higher that in platelets. Quantitative estimation of HMGB1 polypeptide in platelets revealed that 0.01% of total protein corresponds to about 85 ng protein/ 10^9 platelets. This corresponds to approximately $2x10^3$ HMGB1 polypeptides/single platelet.

5.2 Structural analysis of HMGB1 (IV)

Structures of both recombinant and tissue-derived HMGB1 were studied. Recombinant proteins were produced in S9 baculovirus and purified with heparin-Sepharose and ion exchange chromatography. Tissue HMGB1 was isolated from young rat brain with a two-step chromatography method utilizing heparin-Sepharose and Affi Gel Blue chromatography. SDS-PAGE and mass spectrometric analyses showed that the recombinant HMGB1 has one intrachain disulfide bond in it's a box. Mass spectrometric analyses of tissue HMGB1 indicated that its major form lacks the carboxyl terminal glutamic acid residue, and the minor form is the full-length protein. Further, SDS-PAGE analysis revealed a similar oxidation stage in both recombinant and tissue-derived HMGB1 (IV). In silico analyses suggested that the lack of the glutamic acid residue is not due to changes in the HMGB1 transcript.

5.3 Identification of HMGB1 mRNA in platelets and monocytes (I)

Analysis of HMGB1 mRNA in platelets using RT-PCR resulted in a strong amplification of a band of expected size. Amplification of monocyte mRNA under identical conditions resulted in an intensive band of the same size. To exclude leukocyte contamination in the platelet preparation, amplification of the cDNA encoding CD18 was assayed. No amplification was observed in the platelet cDNA preparation by using primers specific for the CD18, whereas amplification of monocyte cDNA under the identical conditions resulted in a strong 350-bp band.

Northern blotting revealed the existence of three major forms of HMGB1 mRNA in platelets (Figure 6).



Figure 6. Northern blot of platelet HMGB1 mRNA. A) Ethidium bromide staining of ribosomal RNA. B) HMGB1 antisense staining. kb=kilobase.

5.4 Subcellular localization of HMGB1 in platelets and monocytes (I, II)

Immunostaining and biochemical methods were used for in vitro studies of resting and activated platelets and mononuclear cells. In immunofluorescence microscopy studies, staining of nonpermeabilized thrombin-activated platelets or resting permeabilized platelets with anti-HMGB1 antibodies revealed staining within platelets and at the surface of activated platelets. No staining was observed in resting nonpermeabilized platelets. In monocytes, immunofluorescence microscopy studies revealed adhesion-dependent surface expression of HMGB1. Characteristic for the staining was the occurrence of HMGB1 as intense patches at the cell surface.

Immunoreactivity of HMGB1 in pre-embedding electron microscopy studies was observed at the cell surface of the collagen-activated platelets, whereas there was no immunoreactivity on the resting platelets. Post-embedding cryosection electron microscopy in turn indicated intracellular localization of HMGB1 in platelets. In both collagen-activated and resting platelets, numerous gold particles immunoreactive to HMGB1 were localized in the cytoplasm. The activated platelets displayed a significant number of gold particles at the cell surface, in contrast to the resting platelets.

Most of the HMGB1 was found in the cytoplasmic fraction of resting platelets after subcellular fractionation. Some of HMGB1 was also present in the membrane fraction, whereas a negligible amount was detected in the granular fraction. Partitioning of HMGB1 to the 100 000 g soluble fraction of resting platelets indicates its localization to nonvesicular structures in the platelet cytoplasm. Further, HMGB1 was not associated with the platelet cytoskeleton.

Expression of HMGB1 was studied in vivo using frozen sections of arterial thrombi containing adherent monocytes and platelets. Strong HMGB1 immunoreactivity was seen within mononuclear cells, and a fainter extracellular reactivity was present in regions populated by mononuclear cells.

5.5 Secretion of HMGB1 (I-III)

Immunostainings of activated platelets and monocytes revealed that they secrete HMGB1. Since mononuclear cells had a much higher expression level of HMGB1, we further studied the secretion using the transformed murine macrophage cell line RAW 264.7 as a model.

RAW 264.7 cells secreted HMGB1 after treatment with 20 ng/ml IFN- γ or 10 nM PMA. The kinetics of secretion was slow, taking several hours. Secretion did not

correlate with LDH-leakage, suggesting an active secretion process. Secretion of HMGB1 was dose-dependently inhibited by the ABC1 inhibitor DIDS, and 100 μ M DIDS completely inhibited amphoterin secretion. IL-1 β secretion was, as reported earlier, also inhibited by DIDS. An ABC1 inhibitor, glyburide, inhibited both HMGB1 and IL-1 β release. However, even at high concentrations of glyburide, the inhibition was only partial. Another ABC-1 inhibitor, BSP, inhibited IL-1 β secretion, but not HMGB1 secretion.

In vivo release of HMGB1 from mononuclear cells was observed within thrombi in immunofluorescence studies. Further, in vivo release of HMGB1 under different clinical circumstances, namely in sepsis and septic shock, also occurred.

5.6 HMGB1 as an adhesive and migration-promoting molecule (I, II, IV)

Both resting and activated platelets bound to the HMGB1-coated surface, and platelet activation increased the binding approximately threefold. The binding of resting platelets to fibrinogen was about three times higher than to HMGB1, whereas activation reduced the difference. Platelet binding to HMGB1 was divalent cationindependent. A difference in adhesion mechanism was found between resting and activated platelets using heparin in the culture medium. Soluble heparin inhibited binding of resting platelets to HMGB1, while it had no effect on activated platelet binding. Further, other glycosaminoglycans inhibited resting platelet binding to HMGB1, but less efficiently than heparin.

Most of the platelets bound to HMGB1 in the presence of activation inhibitors exhibited the spiculated morphology, with a round cell body and long thin filopodia. Lamellipodia were absent in most of the cells. Only about 30% of the platelets bound to HMGB1 were spread and flattened. Most of the platelets bound to fibrinogen in the presence of activation inhibitors had lamellipodia and numerous filopodia.

When peripheral blood leukocytes were allowed to adhere to immobilized HMGB1, fibronectin, or albumin, CD14–positive cells bound to a similar extent to microwells coated with HMGB1 or fibronectin, whereas only low binding was observed on wells coated with albumin. The total number of adhered leukocytes was two- to threefold higher on fibronectin than on HMGB1. Interestingly, almost all cells adhering to HMGB1 were CD14-positive, whereas half of the cells adhering to fibronectin were CD14-negative.

Morphology of the CD14-positive cells adhering to the HMGB1 surface was strikingly different then that of the cells adhering to the fibronectin or vitronectin surface. Cells adhering to HMGB1 demonstrated remarkably flattened morphology and large lamellipodia compared with fibronectin or vitronectin-adherent cells. The surface area of HMGB1-adherent cells was clearly larger than that of fibronectinadherent cells. In contrast, rat brain migroglial cells did not display differential spreading on HMGB1 and fibronectin.

Since HMGB1 was strongly adhesive for monocytes and adhesion induced drastic morphological changes in monocytes, we tested whether HMGB1 has any role in monocyte migration. Migration of monocytes across porous filters was studied under two different conditions, either porous membrane was used alone as a barrier or it was layered with endothelial cells. HMGB1 was not chemotactic in migration assays across uncoated or endothelium-coated polycarbonate filters. In transendothelial migration assay, TNF α -activated endothelial cells were used. Migration was significantly and dose-dependently inhibited by anti-HMGB1

antibodies. Further, the role of RAGE in transendothelial migration was suggested in studies utilizing anti-RAGE or soluble RAGE fragments.

5.7 Role of RAGE as an HMGB1 receptor (II)

RAGE was detected in human and rat monocytes by Western blotting of HMGB1-adherent cells, and the role of RAGE as an HMGB1 receptor in mononuclear cells was studied. RAGE-mediated gene expression and cell adhesion and migration were assayed. Upregulation of chromogranins has been identified as a hallmark of HMGB1-RAGE interactions. We investigated whether mononuclear cells express, in addition to chromogranin B, chromogranin C and whether the expression of chromogranins is upregulated by HMGB1. RT-PCR revealed a band of expected size for chromogranins B and C in both monocytes and microglial cells. Chromogranin B and C expression in HMGB1-adherent monocytes was not altered after culture for one hour when compared to fibronectin adherent cells. However, chromogranin B was strongly upregulated after adhesion to HMGB1 for 20 hours in both monocytes and microglia compared with fibronectin-adherent cells. Chromogranin C mRNA was not upregulated in monocytes or microglia during adhesion.

The role of RAGE in adhesion and spreading of monocytes to immobilized HMGB1 was evaluated using sRAGE as a spreading inhibitory agent. sRAGE inhibited spreading on HMGB1, whereas the control immunoglobulin superfamily protein, sAMIGO, had no effect.

5.8 Lipids as HMGB1-binding components (I, IV)

HMGB1 binds to sulfatide and to other glycolipids. Thus, the binding of HMGB1 to other lipids was also assayed. In a 2D-TLC overlay assay, iodinated

amphoterin bound to two spots of platelet lipid extract. The spots were identified as phosphatidylserine and phosphatidylethanolamine due to their R^F values and ninhydrin staining. In ELISA assay, HMGB1 bound strongly to phosphatidic acid and phosphatidylserine. Binding of HMGB1 to lipids was divalent cation-independent.

Further, recombinant HMGB1 produced in *E. Coli* carried lipids that were partly identified as phospholipids. In addition, organic solvent-soluble proinflammatory substances could be extracted from bacterially produced HMGB1. Whether these active organic solvent substances were lipids was not further analyzed.

5.9 HMGB1 in diseases and in inflammation (II-IV)

Serum samples of patients with severe sepsis and septic shock were analysed for concentration of HMGB1. HMGB1 was upregulated in serum during sepsis and septic shock, as were other proinflammatory cytokines, including IL-6, IL-8, IL-10, and TNF- α .

Both tissue-derived and recombinant eukaryotic HMGB1 exhibited only a relatively low proinflammatory activity compared with bacterially produced HMGB1. Bacterially produced recombinant HMGB1 was found to contain organic solvent soluble material that possessed proinflammatory activity. In addition, HMGB1 bound to bacterial DNA in an affinity chromatography assay.

Two different in vivo models were used to explore expression of HMGB1 during inflammatory conditions in humans. First, expression of HMGB1 was detected in arterial thrombi, which contained adherent monocytes, platelets, and fibrin. The presence of HMGB1 in mononuclear cells in vivo was detected. Second, the expression of HMGB1 was studied in serum samples of patients with severe sepsis and septic shock, and high levels of HMGB1 expression were measured compared with healthy controls.

The serum levels of HMGB1 did not correlate with disease severity, nor did they correlate with the other cytokines tested. Serum HMGB1 concentration remained high during the test period (0-144 hours), in contrast to other cytokines, in which serum concentration decreased.

6. DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS

We investigated the role of HMGB1 in cells of circulation and in inflammatory cells. HMGB1 is expressed in platelets, mononuclear, and endothelial cells, and it acts as a mediator of immune cell adhesion and migration. The genuine HMGB1 polypeptide is only a weak proinflammatory cytokine, and it appears to act as an activator when complexed to DNA and lipids.

6.1 HMGB1 in platelets

Since platelets are anucleated cells we investigated whether they express HMGB1, which would have then some other function than nuclear DNA binding. Platelets were found to contain both HMGB1 mRNA and protein [I]. Others have later confirmed the expression of HMGB1 mRNA in platelets using microarray analysis [391].

The amount of HMGB1 in platelets was low when compared with the amount found in leukocytes. However, studies with IL-1 β RNA have shown that platelets have the capacity for RNA splicing and translation, phenomena occurring after platelet activation [392]. A similar splicing phenomenon was suggested to play a role in platelet HMGB1 RNA processing, suggesting that platelets may synthesize HMGB1, yielding more significant HMGB1 concentrations within platelets [392].

Activated platelets expressed HMGB1 on their surface. Surface HMGB1 most probably originated from the platelet cytoplasm since in both electron microscopy and subcellular fractionation analyses of resting platelets intracellular HMGB1 was diffusively associated with the cytoplasm, and not with secretory vesicles. Thus, the secretion mechanism seems to differ from the mechanism suggested for monocyte HMGB1 secretion, which involves a vesicular mechanism [126]. Further, the HMGB1 secretion route in platelets differs from the nucleated cell secretion route since it bypasses the nucleus to cytoplasm transport, which is suggested to have a role in active HMGB1 secretion in some cells [126].

Surfaces coated with exogenous HMGB1 induced platelet adhesion and shape change to a spiculated form. Shape change is a one marker of platelet activation, suggesting that HMGB1 is a platelet-activating agent. The platelet cell surface binding receptor for HMGB1 is currently unclear, and it is unknown how HMGB1 signals in platelets. Platelet lipids, phosphatidyl serine and phosphatidyl ethanolamine, can bind to HMGB1 but protein-like platelet receptors remain to be clarified [I]. Platelets do not possess RAGE, but they express TLR2/4, suggesting a possible role of TLRs in platelet-HMGB1 interactions [292, 293, 393].

Spiculation of HMGB1-bound platelets resembles the migratory phenotype of cells. Induction of migration is one of the well-known functions of extracellular HMGB1. This suggests that HMGB1 may mediate platelet migration. Migration of platelets has been studied little, but chemotaxis and transendothelial migration of platelets have been described [394, 395]. Whether exogenous HMGB1 would be chemotactic for platelets is unknown. HMGB1 is not chemotactic for monocytes, probably due to their high endogenous HMGB1 content [II, 396]. HMGB1 might mediate chemotaxis of platelets that have only low levels of the endogenous protein.

HMGB1-induced platelet activation may have a role in sepsis and septic shock, where DIC, which involves platelet activation and coagulation, often occurs. Indeed, HMGB1 levels in plasma correlate with DIC, and systemic HMGB1 has been shown to promote coagulation [128, 266]. Again, further studies are required to clarify the role of HMGB1 in platelet biology in vivo.

6.2 HMGB1 in monocytes

In addition to platelets, leukocytes and endothelial cells were found to express HMGB1. Especially monocytes express high levels of HMGB1 and secrete it after activation. Extracellular HMGB1 mediates monocyte migration and promotes inflammatory responses of mononuclear cells.

The role of HMGB1 in transendothelial migration of cancer cells has been previously demonstrated [397]. In our study, the essential role of HMGB1 in transendothelial migration of the monocytes was revealed for the first time [II]. The results show that blocking either HMGB1 or RAGE inhibits transendothelial migration. This indicates that these proteins play a critical role in monocyte diapedesis.

HMGB1-mediated cell migration most likely occurs with an autocrine mechanism or with a mechanism involving matrix-bound HMGB1 since soluble exogenous HMGB1 is not chemotactic for monocytes [II, 396]. High endogenous monocyte HMGB1 concentration may cause inability of monocytes to respond in a chemotactic manner to exogenous soluble HMGB1. However, substrate-bound HMGB1 induces rapid and extensive monocyte spreading, suggesting a role for exogenous HMGB1 in monocyte motility. In contrast to monocytes, tissue macrophages do not spread on the HMGB1 surface, suggesting that peripheral blood

monocytes respond to HMGB1 using a mechanism that differs from tissue macrophage response.

Chromogranins B and C are neuroendocrine secretory granule proteins that are members of the granin family. In this study, chromogranin C expression was described for the first time in monocytes. Chromogranins B and C are precursors of various biologically active peptides, some affecting the immune system [398]. For example, the concentration of secretolytin, a chromogranin B-derived antibacterial peptide, is increased during surgery, suggesting secretolytin's role as an innate immunity molecule [399]. Secretoneurin is a peptide derived from chromogranin C that induces leukocyte migration [398]. Both chromogranin B and C and the peptides derived from them are detected in human plasma [398]. However, the roles of chromogranin B and C in mononuclear cells and in circulation remain poorly understood.

RAGE is the major HMGB1 receptor in macrophages, and it mediates inflammatory and migratory responses of HMGB1 [III, 400]. In the literature, the majority of studies considering HMGB1 and its receptors focus on HMGB1/RAGE interactions. This should not diminish the importance of other cell surface molecules as HMGB1 receptors functioning in vivo. In fact, the clear differences in phenotypes of HMGB1 and RAGE knockouts — HMGB1 knockouts are lethal- whereas RAGE knockouts are alive and fertile — suggest that cells utilize RAGE-independent mechanisms to interact with HMGB1. Further, the RAGE binding site in HMGB1 is localized to the carboxyl terminal part of B box [397]. However, the recombinant A box of HMGB1 is able to antagonize the effects of full-length HMGB1 in cells of the circulatory system, suggesting that cells have receptors other than RAGE to bind to the HMGB1 A box [129].

Mononuclear cells express other HMGB1 receptors, e.g. TLR2/4, syndecan-1, and CD14 may interact with HMGB1 [II, 247, 260]. The role of TLR2 in cell migration has recently been studied. TLR2 can induce cell migration via both inside-out and outside-in signaling [401, 402]. Whether HMGB1 can affect cell motility via TLR2 is unknown.

TLR4 does not bind to genuine HMGB1, but is precipitated with HMGB1 from cell lysates, suggesting that HMGB1 containing TLR4 binding complexes exist [78, 262]. Currently, it is well accepted that many TLRs recognize their ligands presented in complexes with endogenous proteins. These include CD14, LBP, MD-2, glycosphingolipids, and dectin-1 [403, 404]. In this study, we found that all peripheral blood leukocytes that adhere to HMGB1 were CD14-positive. Very recently, HMGB1 was reported to bind to both CD14 and MD2, and HMGB1 signaling is dependent on CD14 expression. This suggests that CD14 serves as a monocyte HMGB1 receptor [82, 405, 406]. Another report showed that HMGB1 binds to LPS and mediates its binding to CD14 [357].

6.3 Nonclassical secretion

Activated mononuclear cells secrete HMGB1, and the secretion is not due to cell necrosis [II]. Our results suggested a role for PKC activation in macrophage HMGB1 secretion since cell activation with PMA induced HMGB1 secretion. Later Oh et al. [407] have subsequently confirmed the role of activated PKC in HMGB1 secretion from macrophages. Similar activated PCK-mediated HMGB1 secretion occurs in erythroleukemia cells [408].

Secretion in monocytes utilizes a mechanism that is inhibited by DIDS [III]. This strongly suggests that secretion is an active process and that secretion involves either DIDS-inhibitable ABC transporters or HCO₃⁻/Cl⁻ channels. Indeed, mouse cells lacking ABCC1 have a decreased capacity to secrete HMGB1 [27, 162].

Some mechanisms involved in nonclassical secretion have been further clarified. Recent studies have indicated that when the secreted protein in the cytoplasm is localized to the cytoplasmic side of the plasma membrane it may be passively translocated (diffused) to the extracellular space [409]. Close localization to the membrane may involve membrane lipid binding and membrane perturbation. Since passive diffusion is bidirectional, the protein secreted to the extracellular space should be trapped on the extracellular side to prevent diffusion back into the cell. This is in fact the case in the secretion of FGF-2. The secretion of FGF-2 occurs in an energy-independent manner and does not require protein unfolding, but is dependent on extracellular trapping of FGF-2 by cell surface heparan sulfate proteoglycans. A similar secretion mechanism has been suggested for the lectin CGL-2, which binds to both glycolipids and glycoproteins. HMGB1 binds to membrane lipids and HSPGs, and its secretion most probably does not require protein unfolding [I, II, IV, 81, 120]. Whether it is secreted similarly to FGF-2 remains to be clarified.

6.4 Inflammation

It is now clear that HMGB1 is released from the cells in various types of inflammatory diseases and that extracellular levels of soluble HMGB1 often correlate with disease severity. In addition, the ability of anti-HMGB1 antibodies to protect against tissue injury and death in various animal models is unambiguous. However, there are contradictory results, for how plasma/serum HMGB1 levels correlate with lethality in inflammatory diseases. This suggests that the protective mechanism of anti-HMGB1 antibodies may involve blocking of HMGB1 in solid tissues or at the cell surface rather than blocking of the circulating plasma HMGB1.

Results in this study clarified for the first time that genuine HMGB1 has only a weak proinflammatory activity and that HMGB1 levels in serum do not correlate with lethality in sepsis and septic shock [III, IV]. Our results further demonstrate that HMGB1 can mediate proinflammatory reactions by binding adjuvant molecules, lipids, and DNA. Others have later shown that HMGB1 complexed with DNA mediates proinflammatory reactions via TLR9, and HMGB1 complexed with IL-1 β induces proinflammatory reactions in an IL-1 receptor-dependent manner [55, 410].

6.4.1 Brain ischemia/reperfusion

Within the past three years, several studies on the role of HMGB1 in brain inflammation have been published. Brain ischemia induces massive injury that is associated with inflammation. The inflammatory response may have both harmful and protective roles. The effects of the inflammatory response are different at the different time-points after the insult. The role of HMGB1 has been studied using animal models, and its serum levels have been measured in human diseases.

Soon (within the first hours) after experimental ischemia-reperfusion, HMGB1 is translocated from the nucleus of neurons to the cytoplasm. Translocation occurs to a lesser degree in astrocytes and oligodendrocytes [314, 315, 411]. The overall expression level of HMGB1 protein is unchanged [411]. At the same time, HMGB1 is found in cerebrospinal fluid [411]. Elevated levels of HMGB1 in serum are seen in both experimental ischemia-reperfusion models and in human patients with cerebral ischemia [313, 377, 411]. After one day, HMGB1 disappears from the nuclei of neurons, but can be seen in degenerating neurons in ischemic areas [314].

Blocking of HMGB1 using antibodies or RNA inhibition protects against brain injury in a rat experimental ischemia-reperfusion model. RNA inhibition studies have indicated that blocking of just brain-derived HMGB1 is sufficient to explain the protective effects seen in HMGB1-antagonized animals [313]. One proposed mechanism is blockade of the microglia-mediated inflammatory response that occurs several hours or days after the insult [313, 315].

The molecular mechanism that can connect neuronal HMGB1 release during early events of ischemia and late microglial infiltration and activation has been clarified by recent studies. Exogenous HMGB1 upregulates gene expression in target cells, leukocytes, and astrocytes, and especially the expression of chemokines seems to be strongly enhanced by HMGB1 [63, 396]. Chemokines are molecules that attract leukocytes to the injured tissue. Thus, ischemia-induced neuronal HMGB1 release may activate astrocytes to release chemokines, then astrocytes in turn attract activated macrophages to the area. These activated immune cells may then worsen tissue damage.

6.4.2 Liver ischemia/reperfusion

In liver ischemia-reperfusion, the role of HMGB1 has been studied in detail. In a mouse model, hepatic HMGB1 levels increase after insult during the first 12-24 hours, then decreasing [316, 412]. Similarly, plasma levels of HMGB1 are upregulated [412]. As in the brain ischemia-reperfusion model, anti-HMGB1 antibodies protect against tissue injury [316, 412].

The behavior of HMGB1 in human liver transplantation resembles that behavior of HMGB1 in the mouse ischemia-reperfusion model [65]. HMGB1 is massively released after reperfusion of transplanted liver, but the release rapidly declines, probably due to milder ischemia-reperfusion injury in human liver than in the experimental mouse model. Further, plasma HMGB1 levels correlate with alanine aminotransferase, suggesting that HMGB1 is released because of the liver injury [65].

6.5 Conclusions

In this work, the role of HMGB1 in circulatory cells has been investigated. Results obtained from in vitro studies were utilized to extend this work to in vivo.

HMGB1 is expressed in platelets that are anucleated cells, indicating that HMGB1 has functions other than nuclear chromatin binding. Platelet adhesive function is suggested for HMGB1. Further, adhesion to HMGB1 activates platelets, indicating that HMGB1 may be called a platelet activating factor. These results show for the first time that HMGB1 is expressed and has some functions in anucleated cells.

In addition to platelet adhesion and activation, HMGB1 mediates monocyte adhesion, migration, and activation. The results showing adhesive functions for monocytes are in parallel with findings of previous studies where HMGB1 has mediated adhesion and motility of various cell types.

Elevated HMGB1 levels in circulation during sepsis and septic shock are in parallel with previous reports. However, the correlation of HMGB1 levels with lethality in an earlier report could not be confirmed here. Currently, it is unclear how HMGB1 levels correlate with lethality in sepsis and septic shock.

Finally, our results are the first to show that the genuine HMGB1 polypeptide only displays a weak proinflammatory activity, but it may mediate proinflammatory reactions in complex with other molecules such as lipids and DNA. Others recently have reported similar results.

In conclusion, HMGB1 is released from immune cells both in vivo and in vitro, and it mediates cell migration and activation. The in vitro immune cell activation is enhanced with HMGB1-bound adjuvant molecules. HMGB1 may act in vivo as an

immune activator that mediates cell motility and recognizes infectious or damageassociated molecular patterns.



Figure 7. HMGB1 signaling to the cytoplasm is mediated by transmembrane receptors. Direct HMGB1 signaling from the cell surface to the cytoplasm is mediated by RAGE (A). HMGB1 in complex with DNA signals via RAGE and TLR9 in lysosomal vesicles (B). A lipid-bound HMGB1 may bind to CD14 and/or MD2 on the cell surface and induce signaling via TLR4 (C).


Figure 8. Proposed functions of HMGB1 and its cell surface receptors in a vessel of inflamed or necrotic tissue. The endothelium is activated in inflamed tissue, and it starts to express adhesion molecules to leukocytes, which then migrate through the endothelium to the inflamed area. Migrated monocytes mature to tissue macrophages. HMGB1 induces chemokine release from macrophages and other tissue cells, e.g. astrocytes. Chemokines attract more immune cells to the inflamed area. In trauma, the

endothelial cell layer is damaged and platelets adhere to the subendothelial matrix. Adhesion activates platelets, which then release HMGB1, further activating the platelets. In addition, platelet-derived HMGB1 can mediate platelet/monocyte interactions. MC = monocyte, Mp = macrophage, As. = astrocyte or other tissue cell. Black arrow indicates the direction of blood flow, red arrows indicate chemokine secretion.

7. ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was carried out at the University of Helsinki and at the Finnish Red Cross Blood Transfusion Service. This study was supported by grants from the Aarne and Aili Turunen Foundation, the Maud Kuistila Memorial Foundation, and the Finnish Cultural Foundation. Further, this study was supported by travel grants from the Chancellor and from the Helsinki Graduate School in Biotechnology and Molecular Biology.

I wish to express my thanks to the following persons:

Professor Heikki Rauvala, my supervisor, for inviting me to join his group and supporting my studies. Docent Jaakko Parkkinen, co-supervisor, for introducing me to the HMGB1-world.

Professor Carl Gustav Gahmberg, professor Mart Saarma, professor Juhani Leikola and director Jukka Rautonen for the opportunity to carry out this study at the Viikki campus and the Finnish Red Cross Blood Transfusion Service.

Collaborators in Stockholm: Dr. Carl-Johan Treutiger, Dr. Jonas Sundén-Cullberg and professor Jan Andersson, for their support during the complex HMGB1studies.

Professor Raimo Tuominen, Dr. Jukka Pakkanen and M.Sc. (Pharm) Jan Stenfors, collaborators in microglial studies.

Professor Kevin Tracey and his research group, co-authors in CCM-study.

Docent Riitta Lassila and docent Sampsa Matikainen, the reviewers of this thesis, for valuable comments that vastly improved the content.

Dr. Erkki Raulo and Ms Anita Tienhaara, for the motivating environment at the Helsinki Graduate School in Biotechnology and Molecular Biology.

Dr. Erika Wiklman, who was among the first persons finding monocyte-HMGB1.

Dr. Nisse Kalkkinen and Dr. Leena Valmu, for helping with protein analysis. All co-authors who have made this thesis possible.

Members in Rauvala-laboratory: Anni, Anu, Carole, Evgeny, Henri, Hideto, Juha, Kathleen, Lauri, Li, Lotta, Marjaana, Marko, Minna, Natalia, Päivi, Raija, Sarka, Shinji, Tarja, Vootele, and Xian.

People in the administration of the Neuroscience center: Anna, Tarja and Markus.

Kirsti Salmela, Anne Remes, Erja Huttu, Seija Lehto and Eeva-Liisa Saarikalle for excellent technical assistance.

All persons in the laboratories of Protein Chemistry, and Research and Development in Finnish Red Cross Blood Transfusion Service.

My warmest gratitude belongs to my family Sari, Niila and Louna for love, support and encouragement. I wish to thank my mother Irja for support during my studies. Further, I wish to thank Maarit and Arto for helping me during these studies.

Helsinki, July 2008

Ari Ratima

Ari Rouhiainen

8. **REFERENCES**

1 Goodwin GH, Sanders C, Johns EW. A new group of chromatin-associated proteins with a high content of acidic and basic amino acids. Eur J Biochem. 1973; 38:14-9.

2 Johns EW. History, definitions and problems. In: Johns EW ed. The HMG Chromosomal Proteins.Vol 1. London, Great Britain: Academic Press; 1982:1-7.

3 Bustin M. Revised nomenclature for high mobility group (HMG) chromosomal proteins. Trends Biochem Sci. 2001: 3;152-3.

4 Lotze MT, Tracey KJ. High-mobility group box 1 protein (HMGB1): nuclear weapon in the immune arsenal. Nat Rev Immunol. 2005; 5:331-42.

5 Donaldson VH, Wagner CJ, Mitchell BH, Mandle R. An HMG-I protein from human endothelial cells apparently is secreted and impairs activation of Hageman factor (factor XII). Proc Assoc Am Physicians. 1998; 110:140-9.

6 Feng Y, Huang N, Wu Q, Bao L, Wang BY. Alpha-helical domain is essential for antimicrobial activity of high mobility group nucleosomal binding domain 2 (HMGN2). Acta Pharmacol Sin. 2005; 26:1087-92.

7 Agresti A, Bianchi ME. HMGB proteins and gene expression. Curr Opin Genet Dev. 2003; 13:170-8.
8 Hock R, Furusawa T, Ueda T, Bustin M. HMG chromosomal proteins in development and disease.Trends Cell Biol. 2007; 17:72-9.

9 Sessa L and Bianchi ME. The evolution of High Mobility Group Box (HMGB) chromatin proteins in multicellular animals. Gene. 2007; 387: 133-140

10 Stros M, Launholt D, Grasser KD. The HMG-box: a versatile protein domain occurring in a wide variety of DNA-binding proteins. Cell Mol Life Sci. 2007; 64:2590-606.

11 Ditsworth D, Zong WX, Thompson CB. Activation of poly(ADP)-ribose polymerase (PARP-1) induces release of the pro-inflammatory mediator HMGB1 from the nucleus. J Biol Chem. 2007; 282:17845-54.

12 Wang Q, Zeng M, Wang W, Tang J. The HMGB1 acidic tail regulates HMGB1 DNA binding specificity by a unique mechanism. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2007; 360:14-9.

13 Aizawa S, Nishino H, Saito K, Kimura K, Shirakawa H, Yoshida M. Stimulation of transcription in

cultured cells by high mobility group protein 1: essential role of the acidic carboxyl-terminal region. Biochemistry. 1994; 33:14690-5.

14 Knapp S, Muller S, Digilio G, Bonaldi T, Bianchi ME, Musco G. The long acidic tail of high mobility group box 1 (HMGB1) protein forms an extended and flexible structure that interacts with specific residues within and between the HMG boxes. Biochemistry. 2004; 43:11992-7.

15 Qi ML, Tagawa K, Enokido Y, Yoshimura N, Wada Y, Watase K, Ishiura S, Kanazawa I, Botas J, Saitoe M, Wanker EE, Okazawa H. Proteome analysis of soluble nuclear proteins reveals that HMGB1/2 suppress genotoxic stress in polyglutamine diseases. Nat Cell Biol. 2007; 9:402-14.

16 Strichman-Almashanu LZ, Bustin M, Landsman D. Retroposed copies of the HMG genes: a window to genome dynamics. Genome Res. 2003; 13:800-12.

17 Ferrari S, Finelli P, Rocchi M, Bianchi ME. The active gene that encodes human high mobility group 1 protein (HMG1) contains introns and maps to chromosome 13. Genomics. 1996; 35:367-71.

18 Merenmies J, Pihlaskari R, Laitinen J, Wartiovaara J, Rauvala H. 30-kDa heparin-binding protein of brain (amphoterin) involved in neurite outgrowth. Amino acid sequence and localization in the filopodia of the advancing plasma membrane. J Biol Chem. 1991; 266:16722-9.

19 Cui XS, Shen XH, Kim NH. High mobility group box 1 (HMGB1) is implicated in preimplantation embryo development in the mouse. Mol Reprod Dev. 2007; 75:1290-1299.

20 Calogero S, Grassi F, Aguzzi A, Voigtlander T, Ferrier P, Ferrari S, Bianchi ME. The lack of chromosomal protein Hmg1 does not disrupt cell growth but causes lethal hypoglycaemia in newborn mice. Nat Genet. 1999; 22:276-80.

21 Taniguchi N, Yoshida K, Ito T, Tsuda M, Mishima Y, Furumatsu T, Ronfani L, Abeyama K, Kawahara K, Komiya S, Maruyama I, Lotz M, Bianchi ME, Asahara H. Stage-Specific Secretion of HMGB1 in Cartilage Regulates Endochondral Ossification. Mol Cell Biol. 2007; 27:5650-63.

22 Lee KL, Pentecost BT, D'Anna JA, Tobey RA, Gurley LR, Dixon GH. Characterization of cDNA sequences corresponding to three distinct HMG-1 mRNA species in line CHO Chinese hamster cells and cell cycle expression of the HMG-1 gene. Nucleic Acids Res. 1987; 15:5051-68.

23 Lum HK, Lee KD, Yu G. The chicken genome contains no HMG1 retropseudogenes but a functional HMG1 gene with long introns. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2000; 1493:64-72.

24 Crippa MP, Nickol JM, Bustin M. Developmental changes in the expression of high mobility group chromosomal proteins. J Biol Chem. 1991; 266:2712-4.

25 Lang CH, Frost RA, Vary TC. Thermal injury impairs cardiac protein synthesis and is associated with alterations in translation initiation. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol. 2004; 286:R740-50. 26 Punnonen EL, Fages C, Wartiovaara J, Rauvala H. Ultrastructural localization of beta-actin and amphoterin mRNA in cultured cells: application of tyramide signal amplification and comparison of detection methods. J Histochem Cytochem. 1999; 47:99-112.

27 Harris HE, Raucci A. Alarmin(g) news about danger: workshop on innate danger signals and HMGB1. EMBO Rep. 2006; 7:774-8.

28 Nolo R. Expression and developmental roles of the heparin-binding proteins amphoterin and HB-GAM. Academic dissertation. Helsinki, Finland: Cosmoprint OY; 1996.

29 Kornblit B, Munthe-Fog L, Petersen SL, Madsen HO, Vindelov L, Garred P. The genetic variation of the human HMGB1 gene. Tissue Antigens. 2007; 70:151-6.

30 Tjalsma H, Pluk W, van den Heuvel LP, Peters WH, Roelofs R, Swinkels DW. Proteomic inventory of "anchorless" proteins on the colon adenocarcinoma cell surface. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2006; 1764:1607-17.

31 Hardman CH, Broadhurst RW, Raine AR, Grasser KD, Thomas JO, Laue ED. Structure of the Adomain of HMG1 and its interaction with DNA as studied by heteronuclear three- and fourdimensional NMR spectroscopy. Biochemistry. 1995; 34:16596-607.

32 Ohndorf UM, Rould MA, He Q, Pabo CO, Lippard SJ. Basis for recognition of cisplatin-modified DNA by high-mobility-group proteins. Nature. 1999; 399:708-12.

33 Weir HM, Kraulis PJ, Hill CS, Raine AR, Laue ED, Thomas JO. Structure of the HMG box motif in the B-domain of HMG1. EMBO J. 1993 Apr;12(4):1311-9.

34 Read CM, Cary PD, Crane-Robinson C, Driscoll PC, Norman DG. Solution structure of a DNAbinding domain from HMG1. Nucleic Acids Res. 1993; 21:3427-36.

35 Ugrinova I, Pasheva EA, Armengaud J, Pashev IG. In vivo acetylation of HMG1 protein enhances its binding affinity to distorted DNA structures. Biochemistry. 2001; 40:14655-60.

36 Rauvala H, Pihlaskari R. Isolation and some characteristics of an adhesive factor of brain that enhances neurite outgrowth in central neurons. J Biol Chem. 1987; 262:16625-35.

37 Marekov LN, Demirov DG, Beltchev BG. Isolation of high-mobility-group proteins HMG1 and HMG2 in non denaturing conditions and comparison of their properties with those of acid-extracted proteins. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1984; 789:63-8.

38 Wagner JP, Quill DM, Pettijohn DE. (1995) Increased DNA-bending activity and higher affinity DNA binding of high mobility group protein HMG-1 prepared without acids. J Biol Chem; 270:7394-8.

39 Parkkinen J, Raulo E, Merenmies J, Nolo R, Kajander EO, Baumann M, Rauvala H. Amphoterin, the 30-kDa protein in a family of HMG1-type polypeptides. Enhanced expression in transformed cells, leading edge localization, and interactions with plasminogen activation. J Biol Chem. 1993; 268:19726-38.

40 Prasad R, Liu Y, Deterding LJ, Poltoratsky VP, Kedar PS, Horton JK, Kanno S, Asagoshi K, Hou EW, Khodyreva SN, Lavrik OI, Tomer KB, Yasui A, Wilson SH. HMGB1 Is a Cofactor in Mammalian Base Excision Repair. Mol Cell. 2007; 27:829-41.

41 Giavara S, Kosmidou E, Hande MP, Bianchi ME, Morgan A, d'Adda di Fagagna F, Jackson SP. Yeast Nhp6A/B and mammalian Hmgb1 facilitate the maintenance of genome stability. Curr Biol. 2005; 15:68-72.

42 Krynetskaia N, Xie H, Vucetic S, Obradovic Z, Krynetskiy E. High mobility group protein B1 is an activator of apoptotic response to antimetabolite drugs. Mol Pharmacol. 2008; 73:260-9.

43 Wei M, Burenkova O, Lippard SJ. Cisplatin sensitivity in Hmbg1-/- and Hmbg1+/+ mouse cells. J Biol Chem. 2003; 278: 1769-73.

44 Bustin M, Neihart NK. Antibodies against chromosomal HMG proteins stain the cytoplasm of mammalian cells. Cell. 1979; 16:181-9.

45 Rauvala H, Merenmies J, Pihlaskari R, Korkolainen M, Huhtala ML, Panula P. The adhesive and neurite-promoting molecule p30: analysis of the amino-terminal sequence and production of antipeptide antibodies that detect p30 at the surface of neuroblastoma cells and of brain neurons. J Cell Biol. 1988; 107:2293-305.

46 Lenga Y, Koh A, Perera AS, McCulloch CA, Sodek J, Zohar R. Osteopontin Expression Is Required for Myofibroblast Differentiation. Circ Res. 2008; 102:319-27.

47 Ito I, Fukazawa J, Yoshida M. Post-translational methylation of HMGB1 causes its cytoplasmic localization in neutrophils. J Biol Chem. 2007; 282:16336-44.

48 Rao P, Qiang H, Qin S, Buchanan N, O'Keefe T, An LL, LaRosa G. Enrichment of Native Secreted HMGB1 From Primary Human Monocytes and Monotocyte Cell Lines. Abstract. European Molecular Biology Organization (EMBO) Workshop, "Innate Danger Signals and HMGB1", Milan, Italy, 2006. 49 Bonaldi T, Talamo F, Scaffidi P, Ferrera D, Porto A, Bachi A, Rubartelli A, Agresti A, Bianchi ME. Monocytic cells hyperacetylate chromatin protein HMGB1 to redirect it towards secretion. EMBO J. 2003; 22:5551-60.

50 Riuzzi F, Sorci G, Donato R. RAGE Expression in Rhabdomyosarcoma Cells Results in Myogenic Differentiation and Reduced Proliferation, Migration, Invasiveness, and Tumor Growth. Am J Pathol. 2007; 171:947-61.

51 Lotze MT, Tracey KJ. High-mobility group box 1 protein (HMGB1): nuclear weapon in the immune arsenal. Nat Rev Immunol. 2005; 5:331-42.

52 Izuishi K, Tsung A, Jeyabalan G, Critchlow ND, Li J, Tracey KJ, Demarco RA, Lotze MT, Fink MP, Geller DA, Billiar TR. Cutting edge: high-mobility group box 1 preconditioning protects against liver ischemia-reperfusion injury. J Immunol. 2006; 176:7154-8.

53 Kuniyasu H, Yano S, Sasaki T, Sasahira T, Sone S, Ohmori H. Colon cancer cell-derived high mobility group 1/amphoterin induces growth inhibition and apoptosis in macrophages. Am J Pathol. 2005; 166:751-60.

54 Popovic PJ, DeMarco R, Lotze MT, Winikoff SE, Bartlett DL, Krieg AM, Guo ZS, Brown CK, Tracey KJ, Zeh HJ 3rd. High mobility group B1 protein suppresses the human plasmacytoid dendritic cell response to TLR9 agonists. J Immunol. 2006; 177:8701-7.

55 Tian J, Avalos AM, Mao SY, Chen B, Senthil K, Wu H, Parroche P, Drabic S, Golenbock D, Sirois C, Hua J, An LL, Audoly L, La Rosa G, Bierhaus A, Naworth P, Marshak-Rothstein A, Crow MK, Fitzgerald KA, Latz E, Kiener PA, Coyle AJ. Toll-like receptor 9-dependent activation by DNA-containing immune complexes is mediated by HMGB1 and RAGE. Nat Immunol. 2007; 8:487-96.

56 Bianchi ME. DAMPs, PAMPs and alarmins: all we need to know about danger. J Leukoc Biol. 2007; 81:1-5.

57 Andersson U, Erlandsson-Harris H, Yang H, Tracey KJ. HMGB1 as a DNA-binding cytokine. J Leukoc Biol. 2002; 72:1084-91.

58 Zimmermann K, Volkel D, Pable S, Lindner T, Kramberger F, Bahrami S, Scheiflinger F. Native versus recombinant high-mobility group B1 proteins: functional activity in vitro. Inflammation. 2004; 28:221-9.

59 Li J, Wang H, Mason JM, Levine J, Yu M, Ulloa L, Czura CJ, Tracey KJ, Yang H. Recombinant HMGB1 with cytokine-stimulating activity. J Immunol Methods. 2004; 289:211-23.

60 Scaffidi P, Misteli T, Bianchi ME. Release of chromatin protein HMGB1 by necrotic cells triggers inflammation. Nature. 2002; 418:191-5.

61 El Mezayen R, El Gazzar M, Seeds MC, McCall CE, Dreskin SC, Nicolls MR. Endogenous signals released from necrotic cells augment inflammatory responses to bacterial endotoxin. Immunol Lett. 2007; 111:36-44.

62 Chen CJ, Kono H, Golenbock D, Reed G, Akira S, Rock KL. Identification of a key pathway required for the sterile inflammatory response triggered by dying cells. Nat Med. 2007; 13:851-856.

63 Silva E, Arcaroli J, He Q, Svetkauskaite D, Coldren C, Nick JA, Poch K, Park JS, Banerjee A, Abraham E. HMGB1 and LPS induce distinct patterns of gene expression and activation in neutrophils from patients with sepsis-induced acute lung injury. Intensive Care Med. 2007; 33:1829-39.

64 Wang H., Bloom O., Zhang M., Vishnubhakat J.M., Ombrellino M., Che J., Frazier A., Yang H., Ivanova S., Borovikova L., Manogue K.R., Faist E., Abraham E., Andersson J., Andersson U., Molina P.E., Abumrad N.N., Sama A., Tracey K.J. HMG-1 as a late mediator of endotoxin lethality in mice. *Science*. 1999; 285:248-51.

65 Ilmakunnas M, Tukiainen E, Rouhiainen A, Rauvala H, Arola J, Nordin A, Makisalo H,

Hockerstedt, K, Isoniemi, H. HMGB1 as a marker of hepatocellular injury in human liver transplantation. *Liver Transplantation*. 2008; accepted for publication.

66 Suda K, Kitagawa Y, Ozawa S, Saikawa Y, Ueda M, Ebina M, Yamada S, Hashimoto S, Fukata S, Abraham E, Maruyama I, Kitajima M, Ishizaka A. Anti-high-mobility group box chromosomal protein 1 antibodies improve survival of rats with sepsis. World J Surg. 2006; 30:1755-62.

67 Sawa H, Ueda T, Takeyama Y, Yasuda T, Shinzeki M, Nakajima T, Kuroda Y. Blockade of high mobility group box-1 protein attenuates experimental severe acute pancreatitis. World J Gastroenterol. 2006; 12:7666-70.

⁶⁸ Cheng BQ, Jia CQ, Liu CT, Lu XF, Zhong N, Zhang ZL, Fan W, Li YQ. Serum high mobility group box chromosomal protein 1 is associated with clinicopathologic features in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma. Dig Liver Dis. 2008; 40:446-52.

69 Ellerman JE, Brown CK, de Vera M, Zeh HJ, Billiar T, Rubartelli A, Lotze MT. Masquerader: high mobility group box-1 and cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 2007; 13:2836-48.

70 Muller S, Ronfani L, Bianchi ME. Regulated expression and subcellular localization of HMGB1, a chromatin protein with a cytokine function. J Intern Med. 2004; 255:332-43.

71 Agnello D, Wang H, Yang H, Tracey KJ, Ghezzi P. HMGB-1, a DNA-binding protein with cytokine activity, induces brain TNF and IL-6 production, and mediates anorexia and taste aversion. Cytokine. 2002; 18:231-6.

72 Yasuhara D, Hashiguchi T, Kawahara K, Nakahara T, Harada T, Taguchi H, Yamada S, Maruyama I, Inui A. High mobility group box 1 and refeeding-resistance in anorexia nervosa. Mol Psychiatry. 2007; 12:976-7.

73 Sakamoto R, Okano M, Takena H, Ohtsuki K. Inhibitory effect of glycyrrhizin on the phosphorylation and DNA-binding abilities of high mobility group proteins 1 and 2 in vitro. Biol Pharm Bull. 2001; 24:906-11.

74 Sitia G, Iannacone M, Muller S, Bianchi ME, Guidotti LG. Treatment with HMGB1 inhibitors diminishes CTL-induced liver disease in HBV transgenic mice. J Leukoc Biol. 2007; 81:100-7.

75 Mollica L, De Marchis F, Spitaleri A, Dallacosta C, Pennacchini D, Zamai M, Agresti A, Trisciuoglio L, Musco G, Bianchi ME. Glycyrrhizin binds to high-mobility group box 1 protein and inhibits its cytokine activities. Chem Biol. 2007; 14:431-41.

76 Hori O, Brett J, Slattery T, Cao R, Zhang J, Chen JX, Nagashima M, Lundh ER, Vijay S, Nitecki D, Morser J, Stern D, Schmidt AM. The receptor for advanced glycation end products (RAGE) is a cellular binding site for amphoterin. Mediation of neurite outgrowth and co-expression of rage and amphoterin in the developing nervous system. J Biol Chem. 1995; 270:25752-61

77 Milev P, Chiba A, Haring M, Rauvala H, Schachner M, Ranscht B, Margolis RK, Margolis RU. High affinity binding and overlapping localization of neurocan and phosphacan/protein-tyrosine phosphatase-zeta/beta with tenascin-R, amphoterin, and the heparin-binding growth-associated molecule. J Biol Chem. 1998; 273:6998-7005.

78 Park JS, Svetkauskaite D, He Q, Kim JY, Strassheim D, Ishizaka A, Abraham E. Involvement of toll-like receptors 2 and 4 in cellular activation by high mobility group box 1 protein. J Biol Chem. 2004; 279:7370-7.

79 Mohan PS, Laitinen J, Merenmies J, Rauvala H, Jungalwala FB. Sulfoglycolipids bind to adhesive protein amphoterin (P30) in the nervous system. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1992;182:689-96.

80 Abeyama K, Stern DM, Ito Y, Kawahara K, Yoshimoto Y, Tanaka M, Uchimura T, Ida N, Yamazaki Y, Yamada S, Yamamoto Y, Yamamoto H, Iino S, Taniguchi N, Maruyama I. The Nterminal domain of thrombomodulin sequesters high-mobility group-B1 protein, a novel antiinflammatory mechanism. J Clin Invest. 2005; 115:1267-74.

81 Salmivirta M, Rauvala H, Elenius K, Jalkanen M.Neurite growth-promoting protein (amphoterin, p30) binds syndecan. Exp Cell Res. 1992; 200:444-51.

82 Mollen K, Kaczorowski D, Yoneyama T, Vallabhaneni R, Kilgore T, Bo M, Lotze M, Billiar T. MD2 and CD14 mediate toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) activation by high mobility group box 1 (HMGB1). J Am Coll Surg. 2007; 205; 3, Supplement 1:S28.

83 Shirakawa H, Tsuda K, Yoshida M. Primary structure of non-histone chromosomal protein HMG2 revealed by the nucleotide sequence. Biochemistry. 1990; 29:4419-23.

84 Wanschura S, Schoenmakers EF, Huysmans C, Bartnitzke S, Van de Ven WJ, Bullrdiek J. Mapping of the human HMG2 gene to 4q31. Genomics;31: 264-5.

85 Ronfani L., Ferraguti M., Croci L., Ovitt C.E., Scholer H.R., Consalez G.G., and Bianchi M.E. (2001) Reduced fertility and spermatogenesis defects in mice lacking chromosomal protein Hmgb2. Development; 128:1265-73.

86 Taniguchi N, Komiya S and Lotz M. TARGETED DISRUPTION AND AGING-RELATED LOSS OF THE CARTILAGE SURFACE-SPECIFIC PROTEIN HMGB2 LEADS TO EARLY ONSET OSTEOARTHRITIS. Osteoarthritis and Cartilage; 15:C52.

87 Yamada S, Inoue K, Yakabe K, Imaizumi H, Maruyama I. High mobility group protein 1 (HMGB1) quantified by ELISA with a monoclonal antibody that does not cross-react with HMGB2. Clin Chem. 2003;49:1535-7.

88 Yamoah K, Brebene A, Baliram R, Inagaki K, Dolios G, Arabi A, Majeed R, Amano H, Wang R, Yanagisawa R, Abe E. High Mobility Group Box Proteins (HMGBs) Modulate TNF{alpha} Expression in Osteoclastogenesis via a Novel DNA Sequence. Mol Endocrinol. 2008;22:1141-53.

89 Dissanayake S. Immunomodulation by parasites: high mobility group 2 (HMG-2) protein is a putative intracellular mediator for fucosylated sugars of Schistosoma mansoni. Mol Immunol. 2002;38:911-9.

90 Sessa L, Pusterla T, Palumbo R, De Marchis F, Raucci A, Bianchi ME. A young receptor for an old protein: the age of RAGE. European Molecular Biology Organization (EMBO) Workshop, "Innate Danger Signals and HMGB1", Milan, Italy, 2006, abstract.

91 Bianchi ME, Agresti A. HMG proteins: dynamic players in gene regulation and differentiation. Curr Opin Genet Dev. 2005;15:496-506. 92 Vaccari T, Beltrame M, Ferrari S, Bianchi ME. Hmg4, a new member of the Hmg1/2 gene family. Genomics. 1998;49:247-52.

93 Nemeth MJ, Curtis DJ, Kirby MR, Garrett-Beal LJ, Seidel NE, Cline AP, Bodine DM. Hmgb3: an HMG-box family member expressed in primitive hematopoietic cells that inhibits myeloid and B-cell differentiation. Blood. 2003;102:1298-306.

94 Nemeth MJ, Cline AP, Anderson SM, Garrett-Beal LJ, Bodine DM. Hmgb3 deficiency deregulates proliferation and differentiation of common lymphoid and myeloid progenitors. Blood. 2005;105:627-34.

95 Beissbarth T., Borisevich I., Horlein A., Kenzelmann M., Hergenhahn M., Klewe-Nebenius A., Klaren R., Korn B., Schmid W., Vingron M., and Schutz G. Analysis of CREM-dependent gene expression during mouse spermatogenesis. Mol. Cell. Endocrinol. 2003; 212:29-39.

96 Lee T.L., Alba D., Baxendale V., Rennert O.M., Chan W. Application of transcriptional and biological network analyses in mouse germ-cell transcriptomes. Genomics. 2006; 88:18-33.

97 Lein E.S., Hawrylycz M.J., Ao N., Ayres M., Bensinger A., Bernard A., et al. Genome-wide atlas of gene expression in the adult mouse brain. Nature. 2007; 445:168-76.

98 Gray P.A., Fu H., Luo P., Zhao Q., Yu J., Ferrari A., Tenzen T., Yuk D.I., Tsung E.F., Cai Z., Alberta J.A., Cheng L.P., Liu Y., Stenman J.M., Valerius M.T., Billings N., Kim H.A., Greenberg M.E., McMahon A.P., Rowitch D.H., Stiles C.D., Ma Q. Mouse brain organization revealed through direct genome-scale TF expression analysis. Science. 2004; 306:2255-7.

99 Zhou Q, Law AC, Rajagopal J, Anderson WJ, Gray PA, Melton DA. A multipotent progenitor domain guides pancreatic organogenesis. Dev Cell. 2007; 13:103-14.

100 Govin J. Caron C. Escoffier E. Ferro M. Kuhn L. Rousseaux S, Eddy E.M., Garin J., Khochbin S.(2006) Post-meiotic shifts in HSPA2/HSP70.2 chaperone activity during mouse spermatogenesis. J.Biol. Chem. 2007; 176:283-94.

101 Hock R, Furusawa T, Ueda T, Bustin M. HMG chromosomal proteins in development and disease. Trends Cell Biol. 2007; 17:72-9.

102 Friedmann M, Holth LT, Zoghbi HY, Reeves R. Organization, inducible-expression and chromosome localization of the human HMG-I(Y) nonhistone protein gene. Nucleic Acids Res. 1993; 21:4259-67.

103 Eckner R, Birnstiel ML. Cloning of cDNAs coding for human HMG I and HMG Y proteins: both

are capable of binding to the octamer sequence motif. Nucleic Acids Res. 1989; 17:5947-59.

104 Donaldson VH, Wagner CJ, Mitchell BH, Mandle R. An HMG-I protein from human endothelial cells apparently is secreted and impairs activation of Hageman factor (factor XII). Proc Assoc Am Physicians. 1998; 110:140-9.

105 Schoenmakers EF, Wanschura S, Mols R, Bullerdiek J, Van den Berghe H, Van de Ven WJ. Recurrent rearrangements in the high mobility group protein gene, HMGI-C, in benign mesenchymal tumours. Nat Genet. 1995; 10:436-44.

106 West KL, Ito Y, Birger Y, Postnikov Y, Shirakawa H, Bustin M. HMGN3a and HMGN3b, two protein isoforms with a tissue-specific expression pattern, expand the cellular repertoire of nucleosomebinding proteins. J Biol Chem. 2001; 276:25959-69.

107 Catez F, Lim JH, Hock R, Postnikov YV, Bustin M. HMGN dynamics and chromatin function. Biochem Cell Biol. 2003; 81:113-22.

108 West KL, Ito Y, Birger Y, Postnikov Y, Shirakawa H, Bustin M. HMGN3a and HMGN3b, two protein isoforms with a tissue-specific expression pattern, expand the cellular repertoire of nucleosomebinding proteins. J Biol Chem. 2001; 276:25959-69.

109 Feng Y, Huang N, Wu Q, Wang B. HMGN2: a novel antimicrobial effector molecule of human mononuclear leukocytes? J Leukoc Biol. 2005; 78:1136-41.

110 Feng Y, Huang N, Wu Q, Bao L, Wang BY. Alpha-helical domain is essential for antimicrobial activity of high mobility group nucleosomal binding domain 2 (HMGN2). Acta Pharmacol Sin. 2005; 26:1087-92.

111 Porkka K, Laakkonen P, Hoffman JA, Bernasconi M, Ruoslahti E. A fragment of the HMGN2 protein homes to the nuclei of tumor cells and tumor endothelial cells in vivo. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2002; 99:7444-9.

112 Pieper U, Eswar N, Davis FP, Braberg H, Madhusudhan MS, Rossi A, Marti-Renom M, Karchin R, Webb BM, Eramian D, Shen MY, Kelly L, Melo F, Sali A. MODBASE: a database of annotated comparative protein structure models and associated resources. Nucleic Acids Res. 2006; 34:D291-5.

113 Rabbani A, Goodwin GH, Johns EW. Studies on the tissue specificity of the high-mobility-group non-histone chromosomal proteins from calf. Biochem J. 1978; 173:497-505.

114 Palumbo R, Sampaolesi M, De Marchis F, Tonlorenzi R, Colombetti S, Mondino A, Cossu G, Bianchi ME. Extracellular HMGB1, a signal of tissue damage, induces mesoangioblast migration and

proliferation. J Cell Biol. 2004; 164:441-9.

115 Gruslin E, Moisan S, St-Pierre Y, Desforges M, Talbot PJ. Transcriptome profile within the mouse central nervous system and activation of myelin-reactive T cells following murine coronavirus infection. J Neuroimmunol. 2005; 162:60-70.

116 Kim JY, Park JS, Strassheim D, Douglas I, Diaz del Valle F, Asehnoune K, Mitra S, Kwak SH, Yamada S, Maruyama I, Ishizaka A, Abraham E. HMGB1 contributes to the development of acute lung injury after hemorrhage. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol. 2005; 288:L958-65.

117 Hofner P, Seprenyi G, Gyulai Z, Buzás K, Medzihradszky K, Miczák A, Rouhiainen A, Rauvala H, Mandi Y. High Mobility Group Box 1 protein induction by Mycobacterium bovis BCG. Mediators of Inflammation. 2007; 53805.

118 Hanover JA, Love DC, DeAngelis N, O'Kane ME, Lima-Miranda R, Schulz T, Yen Y, Johnson RC, Prinz WA. The high mobility group box transcription factor NHP6AP enters the nucleus by a calmodulin-dependent, Ran-independent pathway. J Biol Chem. 2007; 282:33743-51.

119 Tang D, Kang R, Xiao W, Wang H, Calderwood SK, Xiao X. The anti-inflammatory effects of heat shock protein 72 involve inhibition of high-mobility-group box 1 release and proinflammatory function in macrophages. J Immunol. 2007; 179:1236-44.

120 Youn JH, Shin JS. Nucleocytoplasmic shuttling of HMGB1 is regulated by phosphorylation that redirects it toward secretion. J Immunol. 2006; 177:7889-97.

121 Ito I, Fukazawa J, Yoshida M. Post-translational methylation of high mobility group box 1 (HMGB1) causes its cytoplasmic localization in neutrophils. J Biol Chem. 2007; 282:16336-44.

122 Hoppe G, Talcott KE, Bhattacharya SK, Crabb JW, Sears JE. Molecular basis for the redox control of nuclear transport of the structural chromatin protein Hmgb1. Exp Cell Res. 2006; 312:3526-38.

123 Ditsworth D, Zong WX, Thompson CB. Activation of poly(ADP)-ribose polymerase (PARP-1) induces release of the pro-inflammatory mediator HMGB1 from the nucleus. J Biol Chem. 2007; 282:17845-54.

124 Pallier C, Scaffidi P, Chopineau-Proust S, Agresti A, Nordmann P, Bianchi ME, Marechal V. Association of chromatin proteins high mobility group box (HMGB) 1 and HMGB2 with mitotic chromosomes. Mol Biol Cell. 2003; 14:3414-26.

125 Melloni E, Sparatore B, Patrone M, Pessino A, Passalacqua M, Pontremoli S. Identity in molecular structure between "differentiation enhancing factor" of murine erythroleukemia cells and the 30 kD

heparin-binding protein of developing rat brain. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1995; 210:82-9.

126 Gardella S, Andrei C, Ferrera D, Lotti LV, Torrisi MR, Bianchi ME, Rubartelli A. The nuclear protein HMGB1 is secreted by monocytes via a non-classical, vesicle-mediated secretory pathway. EMBO Rep. 2002; 3:995-1001.

127 Mullins GE, Sunden-Cullberg J, Johansson AS, Rouhiainen A, Erlandsson-Harris H, Yang H, Tracey KJ, Rauvala H, Palmblad J, Andersson J, Treutiger CJ. Activation of human umbilical vein endothelial cells leads to relocation and release of high-mobility group box chromosomal protein 1. Scand J Immunol. 2004; 60:566-73.

128 Hatada T, Wada H, Nobori T, Okabayashi K, Maruyama K, Abe Y, Uemoto S, Yamada S, Maruyama I. Plasma concentrations and importance of High Mobility Group Box protein in the prognosis of organ failure in patients with disseminated intravascular coagulation. Thromb Haemost. 2005; 94:975-9.

129 Treutiger CJ, Mullins GE, Johansson AS, Rouhiainen A, Rauvala HM, Erlandsson-Harris H, Andersson U, Yang H, Tracey KJ, Andersson J, Palmblad JE. High mobility group 1 B-box mediates activation of human endothelium. J Intern Med. 2003; 254:375-85.

130 Fiuza C, Bustin M, Talwar S, Tropea M, Gerstenberger E, Shelhamer JH, Suffredini AF. Inflammation-promoting activity of HMGB1 on human microvascular endothelial cells. Blood. 2003; 101:2652-60.

131 Sorci G, Riuzzi F, Arcuri C, Giambanco I, Donato R. Amphoterin stimulates myogenesis and counteracts the antimyogenic factors basic fibroblast growth factor and S100B via RAGE binding. Mol Cell Biol. 2004; 24:4880-94.

132 Falciola L, Spada F, Calogero S, Langst G, Voit R, Grummt I, Bianchi ME. High mobility group 1 protein is not stably associated with the chromosomes of somatic cells. J Cell Biol. 1997; 137:19-26.

133 Scaffidi P, Misteli T, Bianchi ME. Release of chromatin protein HMGB1 by necrotic cells triggers inflammation. Nature. 2002; 418:191-5.

134 Bell CW, Jiang W, Reich CF 3rd, Pisetsky DS. The extracellular release of HMGB1 during apoptotic cell death. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol. 2006; 291:C1318-25.

135 Nickel W. Unconventional secretory routes: direct protein export across the plasma membrane of mammalian cells. Traffic. 2005; 6:607-14.

136 Arnoys EJ, Wang JL. Dual localization: proteins in extracellular and intracellular compartments.

Acta Histochem. 2007; 109:89-110.

137 Jeffery CJ. Moonlighting proteins. Trends Biochem Sci. 1999; 24:8-11.

138 Kuchler K, Rubartelli A, Holland B. Unusual secretory pathways. Chapman & Hall, USA, 1997.139 Philip JG, Flower RJ, Buckingham JC. Blockade of the classical pathway of protein secretion does not affect the cellular exportation of lipocortin 1. Regul Pept. 1998; 73:133-9.

140 Wang H, Liao H, Ochani M, Justiniani M, Lin X, Yang L, Al-Abed Y, Wang H, Metz C, Miller EJ, Tracey KJ, Ulloa L. Cholinergic agonists inhibit HMGB1 release and improve survival in experimental sepsis. Nat Med. 2004; 10:1216-21.

141 Mambula SS, Calderwood SK. Heat shock protein 70 is secreted from tumor cells by a nonclassical pathway involving lysosomal endosomes. J Immunol. 2006; 177:7849-57.

142 Donaldson VH, Wagner CJ, Mitchell BH, Mandle R. An HMG-I protein from human endothelial cells apparently is secreted and impairs activation of Hageman factor (factor XII). Proc Assoc Am Physicians. 1998; 110:140-9.

143 Mor-Vaknin N, Punturieri A, Sitwala K, Faulkner N, Legendre M, Khodadoust MS, Kappes F, Ruth JH, Koch A, Glass D, Petruzzelli L, Adams BS, Markovitz DM. The DEK nuclear autoantigen is a secreted chemotactic factor. Mol Cell Biol. 2006; 26:9484-96.

144 Paupert J, Dauvillier S, Salles B, Muller C. Transport of the leaderless protein Ku on the cell surface of activated monocytes regulates their migratory abilities. EMBO Rep. 2007; 8:583-8.

145 Nagai A, Sato T, Akimoto N, Ito A, Sumida M. Isolation and identification of histone H3 protein enriched in microvesicles secreted from cultured sebocytes. Endocrinology. 2005; 146:2593-601.

146 Kim HS, Yoon H, Minn I, Park CB, Lee WT, Zasloff M, Kim SC. Pepsin-mediated processing of the cytoplasmic histone H2A to strong antimicrobial peptide buforin I. J Immunol. 2000; 165:3268-74.

147 Watabe Y, Kuramochi H, Furuya Y, Inagaki N, Seino S, Kimura S, Shimazaki J. Identification of histone H2A.X as a growth factor secreted by an androgen-independent subline of mouse mammary carcinoma cells. J Biol Chem. 1996; 271:25126-30.

148 Bab I, Smith E, Gavish H, Attar-Namdar M, Chorev M, Chen YC, Muhlrad A, Birnbaum MJ, Stein G, Frenkel B. Biosynthesis of osteogenic growth peptide via alternative translational initiation at AUG85 of histone H4 mRNA. J Biol Chem. 1999; 274:14474-81.

149 Werman A, Werman-Venkert R, White R, Lee JK, Werman B, Krelin Y, Voronov E, Dinarello CA, Apte RN. The precursor form of IL-1alpha is an intracrine proinflammatory activator of

transcription. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2004; 101:2434-9.

150 Carriere V, Roussel L, Ortega N, Lacorre DA, Americh L, Aguilar L, Bouche G, Girard JP. IL-33, the IL-1-like cytokine ligand for ST2 receptor, is a chromatin-associated nuclear factor in vivo. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2007; 104:282-7.

151 Schafer T, Zentgraf H, Zehe C, Brugger B, Bernhagen J, Nickel W. Unconventional secretion of fibroblast growth factor 2 is mediated by direct translocation across the plasma membrane of mammalian cells. J Biol Chem. 2004; 279:6244-51.

152 Backhaus R, Zehe C, Wegehingel S, Kehlenbach A, Schwappach B, Nickel W. Unconventional protein secretion: membrane translocation of FGF-2 does not require protein unfolding. J Cell Sci. 2004; 117:1727-36.

153 Zehe C, Engling A, Wegehingel S, Schafer T, Nickel W. Cell-surface heparan sulfate proteoglycans are essential components of the unconventional export machinery of FGF-2. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2006; 103:15479-84.

154 Kosinski M, McDonald K, Schwartz J, Yamamoto I, Greenstein D. C. elegans sperm bud vesicles to deliver a meiotic maturation signal to distant oocytes. Development. 2005; 132:3357-69.

155 Andrei C, Dazzi C, Lotti L, Torrisi MR, Chimini G, Rubartelli A. The secretory route of the leaderless protein interleukin 1beta involves exocytosis of endolysosome-related vesicles. Mol Biol Cell. 1999; 10:1463-75.

156 Joliot A, Maizel A, Rosenberg D, Trembleau A, Dupas S, Volovitch M, Prochiantz A. Identification of a signal sequence necessary for the unconventional secretion of Engrailed homeoprotein. Curr Biol. 1998; 8:856-63.

157 Miyakawa K, Hatsuzawa K, Kurokawa T, Asada M, Kuroiwa T, Imamura T. A hydrophobic region locating at the center of fibroblast growth factor-9 is crucial for its secretion. J Biol Chem. 1999; 274:29352-7.

158 Dean M, Hamon Y, Chimini G. The human ATP-binding cassette (ABC) transporter superfamily. J Lipid Res. 2001; 42:1007-17.

159 Hamon Y, Luciani MF, Becq F, Verrier B, Rubartelli A, Chimini G. Interleukin-1beta secretion is impaired by inhibitors of the Atp binding cassette transporter, ABC1. Blood. 1997; 90:2911-5.

160 Chapman LP, Epton MJ, Buckingham JC, Morris JF, Christian HC. Evidence for a role of the adenosine 5'-triphosphate-binding cassette transporter A1 in the externalization of annexin I from

pituitary folliculo-stellate cells. Endocrinology. 2003; 144:1062-73.

161 Flieger O, Engling A, Bucala R, Lue H, Nickel W, Bernhagen J. Regulated secretion of macrophage migration inhibitory factor is mediated by a non-classical pathway involving an ABC transporter. FEBS Lett. 2003; 551:78-86.

162 Bianchi ME. Active secretion of HMGB1: a private driveway. European Molecular Biology Organization (EMBO) Workshop, "Innate Danger Signals and HMGB1", Milan, Italy, 2006, abstract.163 Dinarello CA. Interleukin-1. Cytokine Growth Factor Rev. 1997; 8:253-65.

164 Yang Z, deVeer MJ, Gardiner EE, Devenish RJ, Handley CJ, Underwood JR, Robinson HC. Rabbit polymorphonuclear neutrophils form 35S-labeled S-sulfo-calgranulin C when incubated with inorganic [35S]sulfate. J Biol Chem. 1996; 271:19802-9.

165 John C, Cover P, Solito E, Morris J, Christian H, Flower R, Buckingham J. Annexin 1-dependent actions of glucocorticoids in the anterior pituitary gland: roles of the N-terminal domain and protein kinase C. Endocrinology. 2002; 143:3060-70.

166 Deora AB, Kreitzer G, Jacovina AT, Hajjar KA. An annexin 2 phosphorylation switch mediates p11-dependent translocation of annexin 2 to the cell surface. J Biol Chem. 2004; 279:43411-8.

167 Haga A, Niinaka Y, Raz A. Phosphohexose isomerase/autocrine motility factor/neuroleukin/maturation factor is a multifunctional phosphoprotein. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2000; 1480:235-44.

168 Sparatore B, Pedrazzi M, Passalacqua M, Gaggero D, Patrone M, Pontremoli S, Melloni E. Stimulation of erythroleukaemia cell differentiation by extracellular high-mobility group-box protein 1 is independent of the receptor for advanced glycation end-products. Biochem J. 2002; 363:529-35.

169 Robinson MJ, Tessier P, Poulsom R, Hogg N. The S100 family heterodimer, MRP-8/14, binds with high affinity to heparin and heparan sulfate glycosaminoglycans on endothelial cells. J Biol Chem. 2002; 277:3658-65.

170 Petrov, D, Lukic, IK, Igwe, JC, Fabbi, M, Ferrini, S, Nawroth, PP, Bierhaus, A. CD166 (ALCAM) modulates inflammatory responses upon RAGE-ligand activation in vivo. Dabetologia. 2006; 49: 0681 Suppl. 1, 413-414.

171 Schmidt AM, Vianna M, Gerlach M, Brett J, Ryan J, Kao J, Esposito C, Hegarty H, Hurley W, Clauss M. Isolation and characterization of two binding proteins for advanced glycosylation end products from bovine lung which are present on the endothelial cell surface. J Biol Chem. 1992;

267:14987-97.

172 Neeper M, Schmidt AM, Brett J, Yan SD, Wang F, Pan YC, Elliston K, Stern D, Shaw A. Cloning and expression of a cell surface receptor for advanced glycosylation end products of proteins. J Biol Chem. 1992; 267:14998-5004.

173 Chavakis T, Bierhaus A, Al-Fakhri N, Schneider D, Witte S, Linn T, Nagashima M, Morser J, Arnold B, Preissner KT, Nawroth PP. The pattern recognition receptor (RAGE) is a counterreceptor for leukocyte integrins: a novel pathway for inflammatory cell recruitment. J Exp Med. 2003; 198:1507-15.

174 Zhou Z, Immel D, Xi CX, Bierhaus A, Feng X, Mei L, Nawroth P, Stern DM, Xiong WC. Regulation of osteoclast function and bone mass by RAGE. J Exp Med. 2006; 203:1067-80.

175 Rong LL, Yan SF, Wendt T, Hans D, Pachydaki S, Bucciarelli LG, Adebayo A, Qu W, Lu Y, Kostov K, Lalla E, Yan SD, Gooch C, Szabolcs M, Trojaborg W, Hays AP, Schmidt AM. RAGE modulates peripheral nerve regeneration via recruitment of both inflammatory and axonal outgrowth pathways. FASEB J. 2004; 18:1818-25.

176 Cataldegirmen G, Zeng S, Feirt N, Ippagunta N, Dun H, Qu W, Lu Y, Rong LL, Hofmann MA, Kislinger T, Pachydaki SI, Jenkins DG, Weinberg A, Lefkowitch J, Rogiers X, Yan SF, Schmidt AM, Emond JC. RAGE limits regeneration after massive liver injury by coordinated suppression of TNFalpha and NF-kappaB. J Exp Med. 2005; 201:473-84.

177 Abeyama K, Stern DM, Ito Y, Kawahara K, Yoshimoto Y, Tanaka M, Uchimura T, Ida N, Yamazaki Y, Yamada S, Yamamoto Y, Yamamoto H, Iino S, Taniguchi N, Maruyama I. The N-terminal domain of thrombomodulin sequesters high-mobility group-B1 protein, a novel antiinflammatory mechanism. J Clin Invest. 2005; 115:1267-74.

178 Orlova VV, Choi EY, Xie C, Chavakis E, Bierhaus A, Ihanus E, Ballantyne CM, Gahmberg CG, Bianchi ME, Nawroth PP, Chavakis T. A novel pathway of HMGB1-mediated inflammatory cell recruitment that requires Mac-1-integrin. EMBO J. 2007; 26:1129-39.

179 Liliensiek B, Weigand MA, Bierhaus A, Nicklas W, Kasper M, Hofer S, Plachky J, Grone HJ, Kurschus FC, Schmidt AM, Yan SD, Martin E, Schleicher E, Stern DM, Hammerling G G, Nawroth PP, Arnold B. Receptor for advanced glycation end products (RAGE) regulates sepsis but not the adaptive immune response. J Clin Invest. 2004; 113:1641-50.

180 Moser B, Desai DD, Downie MP, Chen Y, Yan SF, Herold K, Schmidt AM, Clynes R. Receptor

for advanced glycation end products expression on T cells contributes to antigen-specific cellular expansion in vivo. J Immunol. 2007; 179:8051-8.

181 Dumitriu IE, Baruah P, Bianchi ME, Manfredi AA, Rovere-Querini P. Requirement of HMGB1 and RAGE for the maturation of human plasmacytoid dendritic cells. Eur J Immunol. 2005; 35:2184-90.

182 Degryse B, Bonaldi T, Scaffidi P, Muller S, Resnati M, Sanvito F, Arrigoni G, Bianchi ME. The high mobility group (HMG) boxes of the nuclear protein HMG1 induce chemotaxis and cytoskeleton reorganization in rat smooth muscle cells. J Cell Biol. 2001; 152:1197-206.

183 Taguchi A, Blood DC, del Toro G, Canet A, Lee DC, Qu W, Tanji N, Lu Y, Lalla E, Fu C, Hofmann MA, Kislinger T, Ingram M, Lu A, Tanaka H, Hori O, Ogawa S, Stern DM, Schmidt AM. Blockade of RAGE-amphoterin signalling suppresses tumour growth and metastases. Nature. 2000; 405:354-60.

184 Yan SS, Wu ZY, Zhang HP, Furtado G, Chen X, Yan SF, Schmidt AM, Brown C, Stern A, LaFaille J, Chess L, Stern DM, Jiang H. Suppression of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis by selective blockade of encephalitogenic T-cell infiltration of the central nervous system. Nat Med. 2003; 9:287-93.

185 Yang D, Chen Q, Yang H, Tracey KJ, Bustin M, Oppenheim JJ. High mobility group box-1 protein induces the migration and activation of human dendritic cells and acts as an alarmin. J Leukoc Biol. 2007; 81:59-66.

186 Schmidt AM, Yan SD, Brett J, Mora R, Nowygrod R, Stern D. Regulation of human mononuclear phagocyte migration by cell surface-binding proteins for advanced glycation end products. J Clin Invest. 1993; 91:2155-68.

187 Kislinger T, Fu C, Huber B, Qu W, Taguchi A, Du Yan S, Hofmann M, Yan SF, Pischetsrieder M, Stern D, Schmidt AM. N(epsilon)-(carboxymethyl)lysine adducts of proteins are ligands for receptor for advanced glycation end products that activate cell signaling pathways and modulate gene expression. J Biol Chem. 1999; 274:31740-9.

188 Xie J, Burz DS, He W, Bronstein IB, Lednev I, Shekhtman A. Hexameric calgranulin C (S100A12) binds to the receptor for advanced glycated end products (RAGE) using symmetric hydrophobic target-binding patches. J Biol Chem. 2007; 282:4218-31.

189 Leclerc E, Fritz G, Weibel M, Heizmann CW, Galichet A. S100b and S100A6 differentially

modulate cell survival by interacting with distinct rage immunoglobulin domains. J Biol Chem. 2007; 282:31317-31.

190 Abe R, Shimizu T, Sugawara H, Watanabe H, Nakamura H, Choei H, Sasaki N, Yamagishi S, Takeuchi M, Shimizu H. Regulation of human melanoma growth and metastasis by AGE-AGE receptor interactions. J Invest Dermatol. 2004; 122:461-7.

191 Wilton R, Yousef MA, Saxena P, Szpunar M, Stevens FJ. Expression and purification of recombinant human receptor for advanced glycation endproducts in Escherichia coli. Protein Expr Purif. 2006; 47:25-35.

192 Xie J, Burz DS, He W, Bronstein IB, Lednev I, Shekhtman A. Hexameric calgranulin C (S100A12) binds to the receptor for advanced glycated end products (RAGE) using symmetric hydrophobic target-binding patches. J Biol Chem. 2007; 282:4218-31.

193 Ostendorp T, Leclerc E, Galichet A, Koch M, Demling N, Weigle B, Heizmann CW, Kroneck PM, Fritz G. Structural and functional insights into RAGE activation by multimeric S100B. EMBO J. 2007; 26:3868-78.

194 Chaney MO, Stine WB, Kokjohn TA, Kuo YM, Esh C, Rahman A, Luehrs DC, Schmidt AM, Stern D, Yan SD, Roher AE. RAGE and amyloid beta interactions: atomic force microscopy and molecular modeling. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2005; 1741:199-205.

195 Dattilo BM, Fritz G, Leclerc E, Kooi CW, Heizmann CW, Chazin WJ. The extracellular region of the receptor for advanced glycation end products is composed of two independent structural units. Biochemistry. 2007; 46:6957-70.

196 Isermann B, Bierhaus A, Humpert PM, Rudofsky G, Chavakis T, Ritzel R, Wendt T, Morcos M, Kasperk C, Hamann A, Nawroth PP. AGE-RAGE: eine Hypothese oder ein Mechanismus? Herz. 2004; 29:504-9.

197 Medzhitov R, Janeway CA Jr. Innate immunity: the virtues of a nonclonal system of recognition. Cell. 1997; 91:295-8.

198 Yan SD, Chen X, Fu J, Chen M, Zhu H, Roher A, Slattery T, Zhao L, Nagashima M, Morser J, Migheli A, Nawroth P, Stern D, Schmidt AM. RAGE and amyloid-beta peptide neurotoxicity in Alzheimer's disease. Nature. 1996; 382:685-91.

199 Hofmann MA, Drury S, Fu C, Qu W, Taguchi A, Lu Y, Avila C, Kambham N, Bierhaus A, Nawroth P, Neurath MF, Slattery T, Beach D, McClary J, Nagashima M, Morser J, Stern D, Schmidt

AM. RAGE mediates a novel proinflammatory axis: a central cell surface receptor for S100/calgranulin polypeptides. Cell. 1999; 97:889-901.

200 Zen K, Chen CX, Chen YT, Wilton R, Liu Y. Receptor for advanced glycation endproducts mediates neutrophil migration across intestinal epithelium. J Immunol. 2007; 178:2483-90.

201 Kobayashi S, Kubo H, Suzuki T, Ishizawa K, Yamada M, He M, Yamamoto Y, Yamamoto H, Sasano H, Sasaki H, Suzuki S. Endogenous secretory receptor for advanced glycation end products in non-small cell lung carcinoma. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2007; 175:184-9.

202 Burkhardt M, Mayordomo E, Winzer KJ, Fritzsche F, Gansukh T, Pahl S, Weichert W, Denkert C, Guski H, Dietel M, Kristiansen G. Cytoplasmic overexpression of ALCAM is prognostic of disease progression in breast cancer. J Clin Pathol. 2006; 59:403-9.

203 Ishihara K, Tsutsumi K, Kawane S, Nakajima M, Kasaoka T. The receptor for advanced glycation end-products (RAGE) directly binds to ERK by a D-domain-like docking site. FEBS Lett. 2003; 550:107-13.

204 Huttunen HJ, Fages C, Rauvala H. Receptor for advanced glycation end products (RAGE)mediated neurite outgrowth and activation of NF-kappaB require the cytoplasmic domain of the receptor but different downstream signaling pathways. J Biol Chem. 1999; 274:19919-24.

205 Li J, Qu X, Schmidt AM. Sp1-binding elements in the promoter of RAGE are essential for amphoterin-mediated gene expression in cultured neuroblastoma cells. J Biol Chem. 1998; 273:30870-8.

206 Pichiule P, Chavez JC, Schmidt AM, Vannucci SJ. Hypoxia inducible factor-1 mediates neuronal expression of the receptor for advanced glycation endproducts following hypoxia/Ischemia. J Biol Chem. 2007; 282:36330-40.

207 Huttunen HJ, Kuja-Panula J, Sorci G, Agneletti AL, Donato R, Rauvala H. Coregulation of neurite outgrowth and cell survival by amphoterin and S100 proteins through receptor for advanced glycation end products (RAGE) activation. J Biol Chem. 2000; 275:40096-105.

208 Hudson BI, Arriero M, Harja E, Belov D, Boulanger E, Kitajewski J, Schmidt A. Interaction of the RAGE Cytoplasmic Domain & Diaphanous-1: a Novel Receptor Signaling Mechanism Linked to Cardiovascular Disease. Circulation. 2006; 114:II_45.

209 Sakaguchi M, Sonegawa H, Murata H, Kitazoe M, Futami J, Kataoka K, Yamada H, Huh N. S100A11, an Dual Mediator for Growth Regulation of Human Keratinocytes. Mol Biol Cell. 2008;

19:78-85.

210 Ding Y, Kantarci A, Badwey JA, Hasturk H, Malabanan A, Van Dyke TE. Phosphorylation of pleckstrin increases proinflammatory cytokine secretion by mononuclear phagocytes in diabetes mellitus. J Immunol. 2007; 179:647-54.

211 Ehlermann P, Eggers K, Bierhaus A, Most P, Weichenhan D, Greten J, Nawroth PP, Katus HA, Remppis A. Increased proinflammatory endothelial response to S100A8/A9 after preactivation through advanced glycation end products. Cardiovasc Diabetol. 2006; 30; 5:6.

212 Chang JS, Wendt T, Harja E, Huang C, Qu W, Zou YS, Schmidt AM, Yan SF.

RAGE regulates expression of early growth response-1 via activation of PKC beta II in hypoxia. Circulation 2005; 112 : U236-U236 948 Suppl.

213 Miele C, Esposito I, Fiory R, Alberobello AT, Barbagallo APM, Romano C, Corbo V, Paturzo F, Perruolo G, Perfetti A, Oriente F, Beguinot F, Formisano P. In skeletal muscle cells advanced glycation end products inhibit insulin action by inducing the formation of a multi-molecular complex which includes RAGE, PKCalpha and IRS1. Diabetologia 2005; 48:A55-A56 140 Suppl. 1.

214 Giri R, Shen Y, Stins M, Du Yan S, Schmidt AM, Stern D, Kim KS, Zlokovic B, Kalra VK. betaamyloid-induced migration of monocytes across human brain endothelial cells involves RAGE and PECAM-1. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol. 2000; 279:C1772-81.

215 Bierhaus A, Haslbeck KM, Humpert PM, Liliensiek B, Dehmer T, Morcos M, Sayed AA, Andrassy M, Schiekofer S, Schneider JG, Schulz JB, Heuss D, Neundorfer B, Dierl S, Huber J, Tritschler H, Schmidt AM, Schwaninger M, Haering HU, Schleicher E, Kasper M, Stern DM, Arnold B, Nawroth PP. Loss of pain perception in diabetes is dependent on a receptor of the immunoglobulin superfamily. J Clin Invest. 2004; 114:1741-51.

216 Schmidt A, Kuhla B, Bigl K, Münch G, Arendt T. Cell cycle related signaling in neuro2a cells proceeds via the receptor for advanced glycation end products. J Neural Transm. 2007; 114:1413-24.

217 Rong LL, Trojaborg W, Qu W, Kostov K, Yan SD, Gooch C, Szabolcs M, Hays AP, Schmidt AM. Antagonism of RAGE suppresses peripheral nerve regeneration. FASEB J. 2004; 18:1812-7.

218 Vig PJ, Lopez ME, Wei J, D'Souza DR, Subramony S, Henegar J, Fratkin JD. Glial S100B Positive Vacuoles In Purkinje Cells: Earliest Morphological Abnormality In SCA1 Transgenic Mice. J Neurol Sci Turish. 2006; 23:166-174.

219 Park IH, Yeon SI, Youn JH, Choi JE, Sasaki N, Choi IH, Shin JS. Expression of a novel secreted

splice variant of the receptor for advanced glycation end products (RAGE) in human brain astrocytes and peripheral blood mononuclear cells. Mol Immunol. 2004; 40:1203-11.

220 Yonekura H, Yamamoto Y, Sakurai S, Petrova RG, Abedin MJ, Li H, Yasui K, Takeuchi M, Makita Z, Takasawa S, Okamoto H, Watanabe T, Yamamoto H. Novel splice variants of the receptor for advanced glycation end-products expressed in human vascular endothelial cells and pericytes, and their putative roles in diabetes-induced vascular injury. Biochem J. 2003; 370:1097-109.

221 Bopp C, Hofer S, Weitz J, Bierhaus A, Nawroth PP, Martin E, Büchler MW, Weigand MA. sRAGE is Elevated in Septic Patients and Associated with Patients Outcome. J Surg Res. 2008; 147:79-83.

222 Geroldi D, Falcone C, Emanuele E. Soluble receptor for advanced glycation end products: from disease marker to potential therapeutic target. Curr Med Chem. 2006; 13:1971-8.

223 Kaji Y, Usui T, Ishida S, Yamashiro K, Moore TC, Moore J, Yamamoto Y, Yamamoto H, Adamis AP. Inhibition of diabetic leukostasis and blood-retinal barrier breakdown with a soluble form of a receptor for advanced glycation end products. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci. 2007; 48:858-65.

224 Bierhaus A, Humpert PM, Morcos M, Wendt T, Chavakis T, Arnold B, Stern DM, Nawroth PP.Understanding RAGE, the receptor for advanced glycation end products. J Mol Med. 2005; 83:876-86.

225 Kaji Y, Usui T, Ishida S, Yamashiro K, Moore TC, Moore J, Yamamoto Y, Yamamoto H, Adamis AP. Inhibition of diabetic leukostasis and blood-retinal barrier breakdown with a soluble form of a receptor for advanced glycation end products. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci. 2007; 48:858-65.

226 Hanford LE, Enghild JJ, Valnickova Z, Petersen SV, Schaefer LM, Schaefer TM, Reinhart TA, Oury TD. Purification and characterization of mouse soluble receptor for advanced glycation end products (sRAGE). J Biol Chem. 2004; 279:50019-24.

227 Srikrishna G, Brive L, Freeze HH. Novel carboxylated N-glycans contain oligosaccharide-linked glutamic acid. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2005; 332:1020-7.

228 Srikrishna G, Huttunen HJ, Johansson L, Weigle B, Yamaguchi Y, Rauvala H, Freeze HH. N -Glycans on the receptor for advanced glycation end products influence amphoterin binding and neurite outgrowth. J Neurochem. 2002; 80:998-1008.

229 Srikrishna G, Panneerselvam K, Westphal V, Abraham V, Varki A, Freeze HH. Two proteins modulating transendothelial migration of leukocytes recognize novel carboxylated glycans on

endothelial cells. J Immunol. 2001; 166:4678-88.

230 Srikrishna G, Toomre DK, Manzi A, Panneerselvam K, Freeze HH, Varki A, Varki NM. A novel anionic modification of N-glycans on mammalian endothelial cells is recognized by activated neutrophils and modulates acute inflammatory responses. J Immunol. 2001; 166:624-32.

231 Hofmann MA, Drury S, Hudson BI, Gleason MR, Qu W, Lu Y, Lalla E, Chitnis S, Monteiro J, Stickland MH, Bucciarelli LG, Moser B, Moxley G, Itescu S, Grant PJ, Gregersen PK, Stern DM, Schmidt AM. RAGE and arthritis: the G82S polymorphism amplifies the inflammatory response. Genes Immun. 2002; 3:123-35.

232 Osawa M, Yamamoto Y, Munesue S, Murakami N, Sakurai S, WatanabeT, Yonekura H, Uchigata Y, Iwamoto Y, Yamamoto H. De-*N*-glycosylation or G82S mutation of RAGE sensitizes its interaction with advanced glycation endproducts. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2007; 1770:1468-74.

233 Rauvala H. and Rouhiainen A. RAGE as a Receptor of HMGB1 (Amphoterin): Roles in Health and Disease. Curr Mol Med. 2007; 7:725-34.

234 Zhang G, Ghosh S. Toll-like receptor-mediated NF-kappaB activation: a phylogenetically conserved paradigm in innate immunity. J Clin Invest. 2001; 107:13-9.

235 Huttunen HJ, Kuja-Panula J, Rauvala H. Receptor for advanced glycation end products (RAGE) signaling induces CREB-dependent chromogranin expression during neuronal differentiation. J Biol Chem. 2002; 277:38635-46.

236 Kuja-Panula J, Kiiltomaki M, Yamashiro T, Rouhiainen A, Rauvala H. AMIGO, a transmembrane protein implicated in axon tract development, defines a novel protein family with leucine-rich repeats. J Cell Biol. 2003; 160:963-73.

237 Helle KB. The granin family of uniquely acidic proteins of the diffuse neuroendocrine system: comparative and functional aspects. Biol Rev Camb Philos Soc. 2004; 79:769-94.

238 Huh YH, Jeon SH, Yoo SH. Chromogranin B-induced secretory granule biogenesis: comparison with the similar role of chromogranin A. J Biol Chem. 2003; 278:40581-9.

239 Yoo SH, You SH, Kang MK, Huh YH, Lee CS, Shim CS. Localization of the secretory granule marker protein chromogranin B in the nucleus. Potential role in transcription control. J Biol Chem. 2002; 277:16011-21.

240 Strub JM, Garcia-Sablone P, Lonning K, Taupenot L, Hubert P, Van Dorsselaer A, Aunis D, Metz-Boutigue MH. Processing of chromogranin B in bovine adrenal medulla. Identification of secretolytin, the endogenous C-terminal fragment of residues 614-626 with antibacterial activity. Eur J Biochem. 1995; 229:356-68.

241 Strub JM, Hubert P, Nullans G, Aunis D, Metz-Boutigue MH. Antibacterial activity of secretolytin, a chromogranin B-derived peptide (614-626), is correlated with peptide structure. FEBS Lett. 1996; 379:273-8.

242 Ono T, Sekino-Suzuki N, Kikkawa Y, Yonekawa H, Kawashima S. Alivin 1, a novel neuronal activity-dependent gene, inhibits apoptosis and promotes survival of cerebellar granule neurons. J Neurosci. 2003; 23:5887-96.

243 Rabenau KE, O'Toole JM, Bassi R, Kotanides H, Witte L, Ludwig DL, Pereira DS.DEGA/AMIGO-2, a leucine-rich repeat family member, differentially expressed in human gastric adenocarcinoma: effects on ploidy, chromosomal stability, cell adhesion/migration and tumorigenicity. Oncogene. 2004; 23:5056-67.

244 Nakamura T, Fidler IJ, Coombes KR. Gene expression profile of metastatic human pancreatic cancer cells depends on the organ microenvironment. Cancer Res. 2007; 67:139-48.

245 Kato T, Hayama S, Yamabuki T, Ishikawa N, Miyamoto M, Ito T, Tsuchiya E, Kondo S, Nakamura Y, Daigo Y. Increased expression of insulin-like growth factor-II messenger RNA-binding protein 1 is associated with tumor progression in patients with lung cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 2007; 13:434-42.

246 Gotte M. Syndecans in inflammation. FASEB J. 2003; 17:575-91.

247 Yeaman C, Rapraeger AC. Post-transcriptional regulation of syndecan-1 expression by cAMP in peritoneal macrophages. J Cell Biol. 1993; 122:941-50.

248 Gotte M, Bernfield M, Joussen AM. Increased leukocyte-endothelial interactions in syndecan-1deficient mice involve heparan sulfate-dependent and -independent steps. Curr Eye Res. 2005; 30:417-22.

249 Vanhoutte D, Schellings MW, Gotte M, Swinnen M, Herias V, Wild MK, Vestweber D, Chorianopoulos E, Cortes V, Rigotti A, Stepp MA, Van de Werf F, Carmeliet P, Pinto YM, Heymans S. Increased expression of syndecan-1 protects against cardiac dilatation and dysfunction after myocardial infarction. Circulation. 2007; 115:475-82.

250 Gotte M, Joussen AM, Klein C, Andre P, Wagner DD, Hinkes MT, Kirchhof B, Adamis AP, Bernfield M. Role of syndecan-1 in leukocyte-endothelial interactions in the ocular vasculature.

Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci. 2002; 43:1135-41.

251 Li Q, Park PW, Wilson CL, Parks WC. Matrilysin shedding of syndecan-1 regulates chemokine mobilization and transepithelial efflux of neutrophils in acute lung injury. Cell. 2002; 111:635-46.
252 Yuan K, Hong TM, Chen JJ, Tsai WH, Lin MT. Syndecan-1 up-regulated by ephrinB2/EphB4 plays dual roles in inflammatory angiogenesis. Blood. 2004; 104:1025-33.

253 Nair SM, Zhao Z, Chou DK, Tobet SA, Jungalwala FB. Expression of HNK-1 carbohydrate and its binding protein, SBP-1, in apposing cell surfaces in cerebral cortex and cerebellum. Neuroscience. 1998; 85:759-71.

254 Okano M, Kano S, Munakata H, Ohtsuki K. Biochemical characterization of cholesterol-3-sulfate as the sole effector for the phosphorylation of HMG1 by casein kinase I in vitro. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2001; 281:1325-30.

255 Ramachandran C, Yau P, Bradbury EM, Shyamala G, Yasuda H, Walsh DA. Phosphorylation of high-mobility-group proteins by the calcium-phospholipid-dependent protein kinase and the cyclic AMP-dependent protein kinase. J Biol Chem. 1984; 259:13495-503.

256 Kaneda Y, Iwai K, Uchida T. Introduction and expression of the human insulin gene in adult rat liver. J Biol Chem. 1989; 264:12126-9.

257 Srikrishna G, Huttunen HJ, Johansson L, Weigle B, Yamaguchi Y, Rauvala H, Freeze HH. N - Glycans on the receptor for advanced glycation end products influence amphoterin binding and neurite outgrowth. J Neurochem. 2002; 80:998-1008.

258 Srikrishna G, Toomre DK, Manzi A, Panneerselvam K, Freeze HH, Varki A, Varki NM. A novel anionic modification of N-glycans on mammalian endothelial cells is recognized by activated neutrophils and modulates acute inflammatory responses. J Immunol. 2001; 166:624-32.

259 Lemaitre B, Nicolas E, Michaut L, Reichhart JM, Hoffmann JA. The dorsoventral regulatory gene cassette spatzle/Toll/cactus controls the potent antifungal response in Drosophila adults. Cell. 1996; 86:973-83.

260 Takeda K, Kaisho T, Akira S. Toll-like receptors. Annu Rev Immunol. 2003; 21:335-76.

261 Park JS, Gamboni-Robertson F, He Q, Svetkauskaite D, Kim JY, Strassheim D, Sohn JW, Yamada S, Maruyama I, Banerjee A, Ishizaka A, Abraham E. High mobility group box 1 protein interacts with multiple Toll-like receptors. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol. 2006; 290:C917-24.

262 Apetoh L, Ghiringhelli F, Tesniere A, Obeid M, Ortiz C, Criollo A, Mignot G, Maiuri MC, Ullrich

E, Saulnier P, Yang H, Amigorena S, Ryffel B, Barrat FJ, Saftig P, Levi F, Lidereau R, Nogues C, Mira JP, Chompret A, Joulin V, Clavel-Chapelon F, Bourhis J, Andre F, Delaloge S, Tursz T, Kroemer G, Zitvogel L. Toll-like receptor 4-dependent contribution of the immune system to anticancer chemotherapy and radiotherapy. Nat Med. 2007; 13:1050-1059.

263 Tian J, Avalos AM, Mao SY, Chen B, Senthil K, Wu H, Parroche P, Drabic S, Golenbock D, Sirois C, Hua J, An LL, Audoly L, La Rosa G, Bierhaus A, Naworth P, Marshak-Rothstein A, Crow MK, Fitzgerald KA, Latz E, Kiener PA, Coyle AJ. Toll-like receptor 9-dependent activation by DNA-containing immune complexes is mediated by HMGB1 and RAGE. Nat Immunol. 2007; 8:487-96.

264 Koutsi A, Papapanagiotou A, Papavassiliou AG. Thrombomodulin: From haemostasis to inflammation and tumourigenesis. Int J Biochem Cell Biol. 2008; 40:1669-73.

265 Van de Wouwer M, Conway EM. Novel functions of thrombomodulin in inflammation. Crit Care Med. 2004; 32:S254-61.

266 Ito T, Kawahara K, Nakamura T, Yamada S, Nakamura T, Abeyama K, Hashiguchi T, Maruyama I. High-mobility group box 1 protein promotes development of microvascular thrombosis in rats. J Thromb Haemost. 2007; 5:109-16.

267 Young DS. Implementation of SI Units for Clinical Laboratory Data Style Specifications and Conversion Tables. Am J Clin Nutr. 1993; 57:98-113.

268 von Hundelshausen P, Weber C. Platelets as immune cells: bridging inflammation and cardiovascular disease. Circ Res. 2007; 100:27-40.

269 Stock W, Hoffman R. White blood cells 1: non-malignant disorders. Lancet. 2000; 355:1351-7.

270 George JN. Platelets. Lancet. 2000; 355:1531-9.

271 Junt T, Schulze H, Chen Z, Massberg S, Goerge T, Krueger A, Wagner DD, Graf T, Italiano JE Jr, Shivdasani RA, von Andrian UH. Dynamic visualization of thrombopoiesis within bone marrow. Science. 2007; 317:1767-70.

272 Levi M. Platelets. Crit Care Med. 2005; 33:S523-5.

273 Soslau G. De novo synthesis of DNA in human platelets. Arch Biochem Biophys. 1983; 226:252-6.

274 Kieffer N, Guichard J, Farcet JP, Vainchenker W, Breton-Gorius J. Biosynthesis of major platelet proteins in human blood platelets. Eur J Biochem. 1987; 164:189-95.

275 Lindemann S, Tolley ND, Dixon DA, McIntyre TM, Prescott SM, Zimmerman GA, Weyrich AS.

Activated platelets mediate inflammatory signaling by regulated interleukin 1beta synthesis. J Cell Biol. 2001; 154:485-90.

276 Jurk K, Kehrel BE. Platelets: physiology and biochemistry. Semin Thromb Hemost. 2005; 31:381-92.

277 Savage B, Saldivar E, Ruggeri ZM. Initiation of platelet adhesion by arrest onto fibrinogen or translocation on von Willebrand factor. Cell. 1996; 84:289-97.

278 Clemetson KJ. Platelet activation: signal transduction via membrane receptors. Thromb Haemost. 1995; 74:111-6.

279 Ruggeri ZM. von Willebrand factor. J Clin Invest. 1997; 99:559-64.

280 Parise LV. The structure and function of platelet integrins. Curr Opin Cell Biol. 1989; 1:947-52.

281 Calvete JJ. Platelet integrin GPIIb/IIIa: structure-function correlations. An update and lessons from other integrins. Proc Soc Exp Biol Med. 1999; 222:29-38.

282 Calvete JJ. Clues for understanding the structure and function of a prototypic human integrin: the platelet glycoprotein IIb/IIIa complex. Thromb Haemost. 1994; 72:1-15.

283 Colman RW. Aggregin: a platelet ADP receptor that mediates activation. FASEB J. 1990; 4:1425-35.

284 Sawicki G, Salas E, Murat J, Miszta-Lane H, Radomski MW. Release of gelatinase A during platelet activation mediates aggregation. Nature. 1997; 386:616-9.

285 Furie B, Furie BC. The molecular basis of blood coagulation. Cell. 1988; 53:505-18.

286 Dahlback B. Blood coagulation. Lancet. 2000; 355:1627-32.

287 Jamieson GA. Pathophysiology of platelet thrombin receptors. Thromb Haemost. 1997; 78:242-6.

288 Aeschlimann D, Paulsson M. Transglutaminases: protein cross-linking enzymes in tissues and body fluids. Thromb Haemost. 1994; 71:402-15.

289 Scully MF. The biochemistry of blood clotting: the digestion of a liquid to form a solid. Essays Biochem. 1992; 27:17-36.

290 Cognasse F, Garraud O. Human platelets exhibit infectious-pathogen-binding ligands and participate to inflammation (and more?). Exp Hematol. 2005; 33:1081-2.

291 Tang YQ, Yeaman MR, Selsted ME. Antimicrobial peptides from human platelets. Infect Immun. 2002; 70:6524-33.

292 Cognasse F, Hamzeh H, Chavarin P, Acquart S, Genin C, Garraud O. Evidence of Toll-like

receptor molecules on human platelets. Immunol Cell Biol. 2005; 83:196-8.

293 Andonegui G, Kerfoot SM, McNagny K, Ebbert KV, Patel KD, Kubes P. Platelets express functional Toll-like receptor-4. Blood. 2005; 106:2417-23.

294 Suzuki K, Nishioka J, Hayashi T, Kosaka Y. Functionally active thrombomodulin is present in human platelets. J Biochem (Tokyo). 1988; 104:628-32.

295 Aird WC. Vascular bed-specific thrombosis. J Thromb Haemost. 2007; 5 Suppl 1:283-91.

296 Hunter P. Sepsis under siege: a new understanding of sepsis might lead to the development of therapies to treat septic shock. EMBO Rep. 2006; 7:667-9.

297 Parkkinen J, Rauvala H. Interactions of plasminogen and tissue plasminogen activator (t-PA) with amphoterin. Enhancement of t-PA-catalyzed plasminogen activation by amphoterin. J Biol Chem. 1991; 266:16730-5.

298 Maruyama I, Abeyama K, Ito T, Biswas KK, Kawahara K, Hashiguchi T, Yakabe K, Yamada S, Wada H. High mobility group box 1: as a 'testament' mediator. Critical Care 2005; 9(Suppl 1): P176.

299 Ali C, Roussel BD, Parcq J, Culot M, Hommet Y, Doeuvre L, Berezowski V, Cecchelli R, Orset C, Rauvala H, Vivien D. Amphoterin (HMGB-1) as a dual target to boost tissue plasminogen activator (tPA)-mediated thrombolysis and reduce tPA pro-neurotoxic effects in stroke. Society for Neuroscience, San Diego, USA, 2007, ABSTRACT.

300 Hagiwara S, Iwasaka H, Matumoto S, Noguchi T. Nafamostat mesilate inhibits high-mobility group box 1 by lipopolysaccharide stimulation in murine macrophage RAW 264.7. Shock. 2007; 27:429-35.

301 Rittirsch D, Flierl MA, Nadeau BA, Day DE, Huber-Lang M, Mackay CR, Zetoune FS, Gerard NP, Cianflone K, Köhl J, Gerard C, Sarma JV, Ward PA. Functional roles for C5a receptors in sepsis. Nat Med. 2008; 14:551-7.

302 Semino C, Angelini G, Poggi A, Rubartelli A. NK/iDC interaction results in IL-18 secretion by DCs at the synaptic cleft followed by NK cell activation and release of the DC maturation factor HMGB1. Blood. 2005; 106:609-16.

303 Messmer D, Yang H, Telusma G, Knoll F, Li J, Messmer B, Tracey KJ, Chiorazzi N. High mobility group box protein 1: an endogenous signal for dendritic cell maturation and Th1 polarization. J Immunol. 2004; 173:307-13.

304 GranucciF, Feau S, Zanoni I, Raimondi G, Pavelka N, Vizzardelli C, Ricciardi-Castagnoli P. In

"The Innate Immune Response to Infection". 95-109. ASM Press, Washington D.C., USA. 2004.

305 Apetoh L, Ghiringhelli F, Tesniere A, Obeid M, Ortiz C, Criollo A, Mignot G, Maiuri MC, Ullrich E, Saulnier P, Yang H, Amigorena S, Ryffel B, Barrat FJ, Saftig P, Levi F, Lidereau R, Nogues C, Mira JP, Chompret A, Joulin V, Clavel-Chapelon F, Bourhis J, Andre F, Delaloge S, Tursz T, Kroemer G, Zitvogel L. Toll-like receptor 4-dependent contribution of the immune system to anticancer chemotherapy and radiotherapy. Nat Med. 2007; 13:1050-1059.

306 Danese S, Dejana E, Fiocchi C. Immune regulation by microvascular endothelial cells: directing innate and adaptive immunity, coagulation, and inflammation. J Immunol. 2007; 178:6017-22.

307 Kelly M, Hwang JM, Kubes P. Modulating leukocyte recruitment in inflammation. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 2007; 120:3-10.

308 Suda K, Kitagawa Y, Ozawa S, Saikawa Y, Ueda M, Abraham E, Kitajima M, Ishizaka A. Serum concentrations of high-mobility group box chromosomal protein 1 before and after exposure to the surgical stress of thoracic esophagectomy: a predictor of clinical course after surgery? Dis Esophagus. 2006; 19:5-9.

309 Yasuda T, Ueda T, Takeyama Y, Shinzeki M, Sawa H, Nakajima T, Ajiki T, Fujino Y, Suzuki Y, Kuroda Y. Significant increase of serum high-mobility group box chromosomal protein 1 levels in patients with severe acute pancreatitis. Pancreas. 2006; 33:359-63.

310 Alleva LM, Yang H, Tracey KJ, Clark IA. High mobility group box 1 (HMGB1) protein: possible amplification signal in the pathogenesis of falciparum malaria. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2005; 99:171-4.

311 Tang D, Kang R, Cao L, Zhang G, Yu Y, Xiao W, Wang H, Xiao X. A pilot study to detect high mobility group box 1 and heat shock protein 72 in cerebrospinal fluid of pediatric patients with meningitis. Crit Care Med. 2008; 36:291-295.

312 Hua F, Ma J, Ha T, Xia Y, Kelley J, Williams DL, Kao RL, William Browder I, Schweitzer JB, Kalbfleisch JH, Li C. Activation of Toll-like receptor 4 signaling contributes to hippocampal neuronal death following global cerebral ischemia/reperfusion. J Neuroimmunol. 2007; 190:101-11.

313 Kim JB, Sig Choi J, Yu YM, Nam K, Piao CS, Kim SW, Lee MH, Han PL, Park JS, Lee JK. HMGB1, a novel cytokine-like mediator linking acute neuronal death and delayed neuroinflammation in the postischemic brain. J Neurosci. 2006; 26:6413-21.

314 Faraco G, Fossati S, Bianchi ME, Patrone M, Pedrazzi M, Sparatore B, Moroni F, Chiarugi A.

High mobility group box 1 protein is released by neural cells upon different stresses and worsens ischemic neurodegeneration in vitro and in vivo. J Neurochem. 2007; 103:590-603.

315 Liu K, Mori S, Takahashi HK, Tomono Y, Wake H, Kanke T, Sato Y, Hiraga N, Adachi N, Yoshino T, Nishibori M. Anti-high mobility group box 1 monoclonal antibody ameliorates brain infarction induced by transient ischemia in rats. FASEB J. 2007; 21:3904-16.

316 Tsung A, Sahai R, Tanaka H, Nakao A, Fink MP, Lotze MT, Yang H, Li J, Tracey KJ, Geller DA,Billiar TR. The nuclear factor HMGB1 mediates hepatic injury after murine liver ischemia-reperfusion.J Exp Med. 2005; 201:1135-43.

317 Sadis C, Teske G, Stokman G, Kubjak C, Claessen N, Moore F, Loi P, Diallo B, Barvais L, Goldman M, Florquin S, Le Moine A. Nicotine protects kidney from renal ischemia/reperfusion injury through the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway. PLoS ONE. 2007; 2:e469.

318 Wu H, Chen G, Wyburn KR, Yin J, Bertolino P, Eris JM, Alexander SI, Sharland AF, Chadban SJ. TLR4 activation mediates kidney ischemia/reperfusion injury. J Clin Invest. 2007; 117:2847-59.

319 Marchini G, Hultenby K, Nelson A, Yektaei-Karin E, Ståbi B, Lonne-Rahm S, Ulfgren AK, Brismar H.Increased expression of HMGB-1 in the skin lesions of erythema toxicum. Pediatr Dermatol. 2007; 24:474-82.

320 Jiang H, Cooper B, Robey FA, Gewurz H. DNA binds and activates complement via residues 14-26 of the human C1q A chain. J Biol Chem. 1992; 267:25597-601.

321 Brinkmann, V., Reichard U, Goosmann C, Fauler B, Uhlemann Y, Weiss DS, Weinrauch Y, Zychlinsky A. Neutrophil extracellular traps kill bacteria. Science. 2004; 303:1532–1535.

322 Wittrup A, Sandgren S, Lilja J, Bratt C, Gustavsson N, Morgelin M, Belting M. Identification of Proteins Released by Mammalian Cells That Mediate DNA Internalization through Proteoglycandependent Macropinocytosis. J Biol Chem. 2007; 282:27897-904.

323 Desai-Mehta A, Mao C, Rajagopalan S, Robinson T, Datta SK. Structure and specificity of T cell receptors expressed by potentially pathogenic anti-DNA autoantibody-inducing T cells in human lupus. J Clin Invest. 1995; 95:531-41.

324 Deocharan B, Zhou Z, Antar K, Siconolfi-Baez L, Angeletti RH, Hardin J, Putterman C. Alphaactinin immunization elicits anti-chromatin autoimmunity in nonautoimmune mice. J Immunol. 2007; 179:1313-21.

325 Nowak P, Barqasho B, Sonnerborg A. Elevated plasma levels of high mobility group box protein 1

in patients with HIV-1 infection. AIDS. 2007; 21:869-71.

326 Yamada S, Yakabe K, Ishii J, Imaizumi H, Maruyama I. New high mobility group box 1 assay system. Clin Chim Acta. 2006; 372:173-8.

327 Kalinina N, Agrotis A, Antropova Y, DiVitto G, Kanellakis P, Kostolias G, Ilyinskaya O, Tararak E, Bobik A. Increased expression of the DNA-binding cytokine HMGB1 in human atherosclerotic lesions: role of activated macrophages and cytokines. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2004; 24:2320-5. 328 Porto A, Palumbo R, Pieroni M, Aprigliano G, Chiesa R, Sanvito F, Maseri A, Bianchi ME. Smooth muscle cells in human atherosclerotic plaques secrete and proliferate in response to high mobility group box 1 protein. FASEB J. 2006; 20:2565-6.

329 Inoue K, Kawahara K, Biswas KK, Ando K, Mitsudo K, Nobuyoshi M, Maruyama I. HMGB1 expression by activated vascular smooth muscle cells in advanced human atherosclerosis plaques. Cardiovasc Pathol. 2007; 16:136-43.

330 Andersson U, Erlandsson-Harris H. HMGB1 is a potent trigger of arthritis. J Intern Med. 2004; 255:344-50.

331 Harja E, Bu DX, Hudson BI, Chang JS, Shen X, Hallam K, Kalea AZ, Lu Y, Rosario RH, Oruganti S, Nikolla Z, Belov D, Lalla E, Ramasamy R, Yan SF, Schmidt AM. Vascular and inflammatory stresses mediate atherosclerosis via RAGE and its ligands in apoE mice. J Clin Invest. 2008; 118:183-94.

332 Ganz T and Lehrel RI. In "The Innate Immune Response to Infection". 345-356. ASM Press, Washington D.C., USA. 2004.

333 Matinaho S, von Bonsdorff L, Rouhiainen A, Lonnroth M, Parkkinen J. Dependence of Staphylococcus epidermidis on non-transferrin-bound iron for growth. FEMS Microbiol Lett. 2001; 196:177-82.

334 Pachot A, Monneret G, Voirin N, Leissner P, Venet F, Bohe J, Payen D, Bienvenu J, Mougin B, Lepape A. Longitudinal study of cytokine and immune transcription factor mRNA expression in septic shock. Clin Immunol. 2005; 114:61-9.

335 Angus DC, Yang L, Kong L, Kellum JA, Delude RL, Tracey KJ, Weissfeld L; GenIMS Investigators. Circulating high-mobility group box 1 (HMGB1) concentrations are elevated in both uncomplicated pneumonia and pneumonia with severe sepsis. Crit Care Med. 2007; 35:1061-7.

336 Gaini S, Pedersen SS, Koldkjaer OG, Pedersen C, Moller HJ. High mobility group box-1 protein in

patients with suspected community-acquired infections and sepsis: a prospective study. Crit Care. 2007; 11:R32

337 Gibot S, Massin F, Cravoisy A, Barraud D, Nace L, Levy B, Bollaert PE. High-mobility group box 1 protein plasma concentrations during septic shock. Intensive Care Med. 2007; 33:1347-53.

338 Osuchowski MF, Welch K, Yang H, Siddiqui J, Remick DG. Chronic sepsis mortality characterized by an individualized inflammatory response. J Immunol. 2007; 179:623-30.

339 Gaini S, Koldkjaer OG, Moller HJ, Pedersen C, Pedersen SS. A comparison of high-mobility group-box 1 protein, lipopolysaccharide-binding protein and procalcitonin in severe community-acquired infections and bacteraemia: a prospective study. Crit Care. 2007; 11:R76

340 van Zoelen MA, Laterre PF, van Veen SQ, van Till JW, Wittebole X, Bresser P, Tanck MW, Dugernier T, Ishizaka A, Boermeester MA, van der Poll T. Systemic and local high mobility group box 1 concentrations during severe infection. Crit Care Med. 2007; 35:1-6.

341 Hasunuma R, Maruyama H, Takimoto H, Ryll R, Tanaka S, Kumazawa Y. Does high mobility group 1 protein function as a late mediator for LPS- or TNF-induced shock in galactosamine-sensitized mice? J Endotoxin Res. 2002; 8:391-8.

342 Geisler F, Algul H, Riemann M, Schmid RM. Questioning current concepts in acute pancreatitis: endotoxin contamination of porcine pancreatic elastase is responsible for experimental pancreatitisassociated distant organ failure. J Immunol. 2005; 174:6431-9.

343 Persson C, Subramaniyam D, Stevens T, Janciauskiene S. Do native and polymeric alphalantitrypsin activate human neutrophils in vitro? Chest. 2006; 129:1683-92.

344 Pepys MB, Hawkins PN, Kahan MC, Tennent GA, Gallimore JR, Graham D, Sabin CA, Zychlinsky A, de Diego J. Proinflammatory effects of bacterial recombinant human C-reactive protein are caused by contamination with bacterial products, not by C-reactive protein itself. Circ Res. 2005; 97:e97-103.

345 Gao B, Tsan MF. Recombinant human heat shock protein 60 does not induce the release of tumor necrosis factor alpha from murine macrophages. J. Biol. Chem. 2003: 278;22523-22529.

346 Bausinger H, Lipsker D, Ziylan U, Manie S, Briand JP, Cazenave JP, Muller S, Haeuw JF, Ravanat C, de la Salle H, Hanau D. Endotoxin-free heat-shock protein 70 fails to induce APC activation. Eur. J. Immunol. 2002: 32;3708-3713.

347 Gao B, Tsan MF. Endotoxin contamination in recombinant human heat shock protein 70 (Hsp70)

preparation is responsible for the induction of tumor necrosis factor alpha release by murine macrophages. J. Biol. Chem. 2003: 278;174-179.

348 Reed RC, Berwin B, Baker JP, Nicchitta CV. GRP94/gp96 elicits ERK activation in murine macrophages. A role for endotoxin contamination in NF-kappa B activation and nitric oxide production. J. Biol. Chem. 2003: 278;31853-31860.

349 Hirschfeld M, Ma Y, Weis JH, Vogel SN, Weis JJ. Cutting edge: repurification of lipopolysaccharide eliminates signaling through both human and murine toll-like receptor 2. J Immunol. 2000; 165:618-22.

350 Suda K, Kitagawa Y, Ozawa S, Saikawa Y, Ueda M, Ebina M, Yamada S, Hashimoto S, Fukata S, Abraham E, Maruyama I, Kitajima M, Ishizaka A. Anti-high-mobility group box chromosomal protein 1 antibodies improve survival of rats with sepsis. World J Surg. 2006; 30:1755-62.

351 Levy RM, Mollen KP, Prince JM, Kaczorowski DJ, Vallabhaneni R, Liu S, Tracey KJ, Lotze MT, Hackam DJ, Fink MP, Vodovotz Y, Billiar TR. Systemic Inflammation and Remote Organ Injury Following Trauma Require HMGB1. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol. 2007; 293:R1538-44.

352 Sappington PL, Yang R, Yang H, Tracey KJ, Delude RL, Fink MP. HMGB1 B box increases the permeability of Caco-2 enterocytic monolayers and impairs intestinal barrier function in mice. Gastroenterology. 2002; 123:790-802.

353 Raman KG, Sappington PL, Yang R, Levy RM, Prince JM, Liu S, Watkins SK, Schmidt AM, Billiar TR, Fink MP. The role of RAGE in the pathogenesis of intestinal barrier dysfunction after hemorrhagic shock. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol. 2006; 291:G556-65.

354 Yang R, Harada T, Mollen KP, Prince JM, Levy RM, Englert JA, Gallowitsch-Puerta M, Yang L, Yang H, Tracey KJ, Harbrecht BG, Billiar TR, Fink MP. Anti-HMGB1 neutralizing antibody ameliorates gut barrier dysfunction and improves survival after hemorrhagic shock. Mol Med. 2006; 12:105-14.

355 He M, Kubo H, Ishizawa K, Hegab AE, Yamamoto Y, Yamamoto H, Yamaya M.The role of the receptor for advanced glycation end-products in lung fibrosis. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol. 2007; 293:L1427-36.

356 Lutterloh EC, Opal SM, Pittman DD, Keith JC Jr, Tan XY, Clancy BM, Palmer H, Milarski K, Sun Y, Palardy JE, Parejo NA, Kessimian N. Inhibition of the RAGE products increases survival in experimental models of severe sepsis and systemic infection. Crit Care. 2007; 11:R122
357 Youn JH, Oh YJ, Kim ES, Choi JE, Shin JS. High mobility group box 1 protein binding to
lipopolysaccharide facilitates transfer of lipopolysaccharide to CD14 and enhances lipopolysaccharidemediated TNF-alpha production in human monocytes. J Immunol. 2008 Apr 1;180(7):5067-74.
358 Jiang W, Pisetsky DS. The induction of HMGB1 release from RAW 264.7 cells by transfected
DNA. Mol Immunol. 2008; 45:2038-44.

359 Ivanov S, Dragoi AM, Wang X, Dallacosta C, Louten J, Musco G, Sitia G, Yap GS, Wan Y, Biron CA, Bianchi ME, Wang H, Chu WM. A novel role for HMGB1 in TLR9-mediated inflammatory responses to CpG-DNA. Blood. 2007; 110:1970-81.

360 Takaoka A, Wang Z, Choi MK, Yanai H, Negishi H, Ban T, Lu Y, Miyagishi M, Kodama T, Honda K, Ohba Y, Taniguchi T. DAI (DLM-1/ZBP1) is a cytosolic DNA sensor and an activator of innate immune response. Nature. 2007; 448:501-5.

361 Ishii KJ, Kawagoe T, Koyama S, Matsui K, Kumar H, Kawai T, Uematsu S, Takeuchi O, Takeshita F, Coban C, Akira S. TANK-binding kinase-1 delineates innate and adaptive immune responses to DNA vaccines. Nature. 2008; 451:725-9.

362 Muruve DA, Pétrilli V, Zaiss AK, White LR, Clark SA, Ross PJ, Parks RJ, Tschopp J. The inflammasome recognizes cytosolic microbial and host DNA and triggers an innate immune response. Nature. 2008; 452:103-7.

363 Chi H, Flavell RA. Immunology: sensing the enemy within. Nature. 2007; 448:423-4.

364 Tracey KJ, Czura CJ, Ivanova S. Mind over immunity. FASEB J. 2001; 15:1575-6.

365 Su X, Lee JW, Matthay ZA, Mednick G, Uchida T, Fang X, Gupta N, Matthay MA. Activation of the alpha7 nAChR reduces acid-induced acute lung injury in mice and rats. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol. 2007; 37:186-92.

366 Rogowski O, Shapira I, Shirom A, Melamed S, Toker S, Berliner S. Heart rate and microinflammation in men: a relevant atherothrombotic link. Heart. 2007; 93:940-4.

367 Lowry CA, Hollis JH, de Vries A, Pan B, Brunet LR, Hunt JR, Paton JF, van Kampen E, Knight DM, Evans AK, Rook GA, Lightman SL. Identification of an immune-responsive mesolimbocortical serotonergic system: potential role in regulation of emotional behavior. Neuroscience. 2007; 146:756-72.

368 Raison CL, Capuron L, Miller AH. Cytokines sing the blues: inflammation and the pathogenesis of depression. Trends Immunol. 2006; 27:24-31.

369 Agnello D, Wang H, Yang H, Tracey KJ, Ghezzi P. HMGB-1, a DNA-binding protein with cytokine activity, induces brain TNF and IL-6 production, and mediates anorexia and taste aversion. Cytokine. 2002; 18:231-6.

370 Yasuhara D, Hashiguchi T, Kawahara K, Nakahara T, Harada T, Taguchi H, Yamada S, Maruyama I, Inui A. High mobility group box 1 and refeeding-resistance in anorexia nervosa. Mol Psychiatry. 2007; 12:976-7.

371 Oke SL, Tracey KJ. From CNI-1493 to the immunological homunculus: physiology of the inflammatory reflex. J Leukoc Biol. 2008; 83:512-7.

372 Pavlov VA, Ochani M, Yang LH, Gallowitsch-Puerta M, Ochani K, Lin X, Levi J, Parrish WR, Rosas-Ballina M, Czura CJ, Larosa GJ, Miller EJ, Tracey KJ, Al-Abed Y. Selective alpha7-nicotinic acetylcholine receptor agonist GTS-21 improves survival in murine endotoxemia and severe sepsis. Crit Care Med. 2007; 35:1139-44.

373 Huston JM, Puerta MG, Ochani M, Ochani K, Yuan R, Rosas-Ballina M, Ashok M, Goldstein RS, Chavan S, Pavlov VA, Metz CN, Yang H, Czura CJ, Wang H, Tracey KJ. Transcutaneous vagus nerve stimulation reduces serum high mobility group box 1 levels and improves survival in murine sepsis. Crit Care Med. 2007; 35:2762-8.

374 Taniguchi N, Kawahara K, Yone K, Hashiguchi T, Yamakuchi M, Goto M, Inoue K, Yamada S, Ijiri K, Matsunaga S, Nakajima T, Komiya S, Maruyama I. High mobility group box chromosomal protein 1 plays a role in the pathogenesis of rheumatoid arthritis as a novel cytokine. Arthritis Rheum. 2003; 48:971-81.

375 Harada O, Suga T, Suzuki T, Nakamoto K, Kobayashi M, Nomiyama T, Nadano D, Ohyama C, Fukuda MN, Nakayama J. The role of trophinin, an adhesion molecule unique to human trophoblasts, in progression of colorectal cancer. Int J Cancer. 2007; 121:1072-8.

376 Cheng BQ, Jia CQ, Liu CT, Lu XF, Zhong N, Zhang ZL, Fan W, Li YQ. Serum high mobility group box chromosomal protein 1 is associated with clinicopathologic features in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma. Dig Liver Dis. 2008; 40:446-52.

377 Goldstein RS, Gallowitsch-Puerta M, Yang L, Rosas-Ballina M, Huston JM, Czura CJ, Lee DC,
Ward MF, Bruchfeld AN, Wang H, Lesser ML, Church AL, Litroff AH, Sama AE, Tracey KJ.
Elevated high-mobility group box 1 levels in patients with cerebral and myocardial ischemia. Shock.
2006; 25:571-4.

378 Nowak P, Barqasho B, Sönnerborg A. Elevated plasma levels of high mobility group box protein 1 in patients with HIV-1 infection. AIDS. 2007; 21:869-71.

379 Ek M, Popovic K, Harris HE, Nauclér CS, Wahren-Herlenius M. Increased extracellular levels of the novel proinflammatory cytokine high mobility group box chromosomal protein 1 in minor salivary glands of patients with Sjögren's syndrome. Arthritis Rheum. 2006; 54:2289-94.

380 Adams RH, Alitalo K. Molecular regulation of angiogenesis and lymphangiogenesis. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol. 2007; 8:464-78.

381 Tsung A, Sahai R, Tanaka H, Nakao A, Fink MP, Lotze MT, Yang H, Li J, Tracey KJ, Geller DA, Billiar TR. The nuclear factor HMGB1 mediates hepatic injury after murine liver ischemia-reperfusion. J Exp Med. 2005; 201:1135-43.

382 Schlueter C, Weber H, Meyer B, Rogalla P, Roser K, Hauke S, Bullerdiek J. Angiogenetic signaling through hypoxia: HMGB1: an angiogenetic switch molecule. Am J Pathol. 2005; 166:1259-63.

383 van Beijnum JR, Dings RP, van der Linden E, Zwaans BM, Ramaekers FC, Mayo KH, Griffioen AW. Gene expression of tumor angiogenesis dissected: specific targeting of colon cancer angiogenic vasculature. Blood. 2006; 108:2339-48.

384 Mitola S, Belleri M, Urbinati C, Coltrini D, Sparatore B, Pedrazzi M, Melloni E, Presta M. Cutting edge: extracellular high mobility group box-1 protein is a proangiogenic cytokine. J Immunol. 2006; 176:12-5.

385 Sasahira T, Kirita T, Bhawal UK, Ikeda M, Nagasawa A, Yamamoto K, Kuniyasu H. The expression of receptor for advanced glycation end products is associated with angiogenesis in human oral squamous cell carcinoma. Virchows Arch. 2007; 450:287-95.

386 Maruyama I, Kawahara K, Ito T, Oyama Y, Takenouchi K, Shimizu T, Kikuchi K, Hashiguchi T. HMGB1 Derived from Macrophages Acts as an Angiogenic Factor. Blood, 2006; 108: 3852, abstract.

387 Boulanger E, Grossin N, Wautier MP, Taamma R, Wautier JL. Mesothelial RAGE activation by AGEs enhances VEGF release and potentiates capillary tube formation. Kidney Int. 2007; 71:126-33.

388 Ma W, Lee SE, Guo J, Qu W, Hudson BI, Schmidt AM, Barile GR. RAGE ligand upregulation of VEGF secretion in ARPE-19 cells. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci. 2007; 48:1355-61.

389 Shi CS, Shi GY, Chang YS, Han HS, Kuo CH, Liu C, Huang HC, Chang YJ, Chen PS, Wu HL. Evidence of human thrombomodulin domain as a novel angiogenic factor. Circulation. 2005;

111:1627-36.

390 Chavakis E, Hain A, Vinci M, Carmona G, Bianchi ME, Vajkoczy P, Zeiher AM, Chavakis T, Dimmeler S. High-mobility group box 1 activates integrin-dependent homing of endothelial progenitor cells. Circ Res. 2007; 100:204-12.

391 Raghavachari N, Xu X, Harris A, Villagra J, Logun C, Barb J, Solomon MA, Suffredini AF, Danner RL, Kato G, Munson PJ, Morris SM Jr, Gladwin MT. Amplified expression profiling of platelet transcriptome reveals changes in arginine metabolic pathways in patients with sickle cell disease. Circulation. 2007; 115:1551-62.

392 Denis MM, Tolley ND, Bunting M, Schwertz H, Jiang H, Lindemann S, Yost CC, Rubner FJ, Albertine KH, Swoboda KJ, Fratto CM, Tolley E, Kraiss LW, McIntyre TM, Zimmerman GA, Weyrich AS. Escaping the nuclear confines: signal-dependent pre-mRNA splicing in anucleate platelets. Cell. 2005; 122:379-91.

393 Wang Y, Beck W, Deppisch R, Marshall SM, Hoenich NA, Thompson MG. Advanced glycation end products elicit externalization of phosphatidylserine in a subpopulation of platelets via 5-HT2A/2C receptors. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol. 2007; 293:C328-36.

394 Czapiga M, Gao JL, Kirk A, Lekstrom-Himes J. Human platelets exhibit chemotaxis using functional N-formyl peptide receptors. Exp Hematol. 2005; 33:73-84.

395 Feng D, Nagy JA, Pyne K, Dvorak HF, Dvorak AM. Platelets Exit Venules by a Transcellular Pathway at Sites of F-Met Peptide-Induced Acute Inflammation in Guinea Pigs. Int Arch Allergy Immunol. 1998; 116:188-195.

396 Pedrazzi M, Patrone M, Passalacqua M, Ranzato E, Colamassaro D, Sparatore B, Pontremoli S, Melloni E. Selective proinflammatory activation of astrocytes by high-mobility group box 1 protein signaling. J Immunol. 2007; 179:8525-32.

397 Huttunen HJ, Fages C, Kuja-Panula J, Ridley AJ, Rauvala H. Receptor for advanced glycation end products-binding COOH-terminal motif of amphoterin inhibits invasive migration and metastasis. Cancer Res. 2002; 62:4805-11.

398 Helle KB. The granin family of uniquely acidic proteins of the diffuse neuroendocrine system: comparative and functional aspects. Biol Rev Camb Philos Soc. 2004; 79:769-94.

399 Tasiemski A, Hammad H, Vandenbulcke F, Breton C, Bilfinger TJ, Pestel J, Salzet M. Presence of chromogranin-derived antimicrobial peptides in plasma during coronary artery bypass surgery and

evidence of an immune origin of these peptides. Blood. 2002; 100:553-9.

400 Kokkola R, Andersson A, Mullins G, Ostberg T, Treutiger CJ, Arnold B, Nawroth P, Andersson U, Harris RA, Harris HE. RAGE is the major receptor for the proinflammatory activity of HMGB1 in rodent macrophages. Scand J Immunol. 2005; 61:1-9.

401 Harokopakis E, Albzreh MH, Martin MH, Hajishengallis G. TLR2 transmodulates monocyte adhesion and transmigration via Rac1- and PI3K-mediated inside-out signaling in response to Porphyromonas gingivalis fimbriae. J Immunol. 2006; 176:7645-56.

402 Lasunskaia EB, Campos MN, de Andrade MR, Damatta RA, Kipnis TL, Einicker-Lamas M, Da Silva WD. Mycobacteria directly induce cytoskeletal rearrangements for macrophage spreading and polarization through TLR2-dependent PI3K signaling. J Leukoc Biol. 2006; 80:1480-90.

403 Fischer H, Yamamoto M, Akira S, Beutler B, Svanborg C. Mechanism of pathogen-specific TLR4 activation in the mucosa: fimbriae, recognition receptors and adaptor protein selection. Eur J Immunol. 2006; 36:267-77.

404 Underhill DM. Toll-like receptors: networking for success. Eur J Immunol. 2003; 33:1767-75.

405 Kaczorowski DJ, Mollen KP, Edmonds R, Billiar TR. Early events in the recognition of danger signals after tissue injury. J Leukoc Biol. 2008; 83:546-52.

406 Rao DA, Tracey KJ, Pober JS. IL-1alpha and IL-1beta are endogenous mediators linking cell injury to the adaptive alloimmune response. J Immunol. 2007; 179:6536-46.

407 Oh YJ, Youn JH, Shin JS. HMGB1 secretion is regulated by protein kinase C. J Immunol. 2007; 178:89.26, abstract.

408 Passalacqua M, Zicca A, Sparatore B, Patrone M, Melloni E, Pontremoli S. Secretion and binding of HMG1 protein to the external surface of the membrane are required for murine erythroleukemia cell differentiation. FEBS Lett. 1997; 400:275-9.

409 Nickel W. Unconventional secretion: an extracellular trap for export of fibroblast growth factor 2. J Cell Sci 2007; 120: 2295-2299.

410 Sha Y, Zmijewski J, Xu Z, Abraham E. HMGB1 Develops Enhanced Proinflammatory Activity by Binding to Cytokines. J Immunol. 2008; 180:2531-7.

411 Qiu J, Nishimura M, Wang Y, Sims JR, Qiu S, Savitz SI, Salomone S, Moskowitz MA. Early release of HMGB-1 from neurons after the onset of brain ischemia. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab. 2008; 28:927-38.

412 Watanabe T, Kubota S, Nagaya M, Ozaki S, Nagafuchi H, Akashi K, Taira Y, Tsukikawa S, Oowada S, Nakano S. The role of HMGB-1 on the development of necrosis during hepatic ischemia and hepatic ischemia/reperfusion injury in mice. J Surg Res. 2005; 124:59-66. §